GAS POOL DESIGNATIONS

OIL CONSERVATION CONNISSION

STATE OF NEW MEXICO

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

CASE NO. 245
April 24, 1951

2(2)

E. E. GREEDIN
COURT REPORTER
UNITED STATES COURT HOUSE
TELEPHONE 2-0872
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXIC

John S. S. S. S. State of ich has John continued twice for lack of later alies of sessimate are as pools of see, I may and The Very County 1924

a transport of the witches above Case to be as as is and the continued twice and this continued twice and this come no William Friday

> A P. Who is readened as a case of right content, a made a second is the amedianceal reason

t reserve as southermiel will company. • e cave togetherly to gui on rein avenue bre amallow and pools in reuter the conthe sound of arothe but the abures constitute to have some but to expension be not to the dall and so one your think it is well to State State States and

where the second of the sing and an endough.

II LEGIDLE . 911 - 9 Derg, one commit auf de Delliston, free conscer; earn server, from and serve; and reser sailar, area lallog.

with a most fourth process.

on the second the wingstern plants of the second is the same of the same is

· The third and states a will a set, the property oil The Residence Land Country, Has below, prove the carrie of Control of the Control

Under Rule 601, the Commission was required to initiate proceedings to name, classify and define the limits of all the known producing gas pools. Accordingly, the Commission of its own motion issued a call in Case No. 245 a hearing on December 22. 1950. That was continued to March 15, 1951, by the request of Continental Oil Company and was again continued until this date. In order to make a study for the benefit of the Cil Conservation Commission, Continental Gil Company, who is agmaring in its own behalf with the assistance of geologists and engineers from the Atlantic Refining Company, Stanolind Oil and Gas Company and Standard Oil Company of Texas, has made a study of the subsurface formations and gas pools above the San Andres Formation in south eastern Lea County. They made a study covering the period of six months and they examined about 2000 well logs, both electrical and sample. The results of the study are presented to the Commission for whatever action it deems necessary or wishes to take.

As a result of this study, we have come to the conclusion that the gas pools could fall in approximately four pools. We, in this testimony, will call in areas one, two, three and four. In outlining these various areas we have used the 100 acre unit of the survey which is also the state wide gas unit, I believe. After we had completed our study, on April 12, a meeting of the engineers of, I believe the Lea County engineering Committee was called and at that time we presented evidence, not evidence, but a report to them of our findings as a result of our study. We have made a creat. As I have before, over a term of six months and the

engineers of all interested parties were invited to sit in, so this testimony will not come as a surprise.

With those preliminary remarks, I would like to proceed to put on testimony. I would first like to question Mr. Henry Forbes.

HENRY F. FORBES.

having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT ELAMINATION

By MR. SANDERS:

- Q Your name is H. F. Forbes, is it not?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q You are employed by Continental Uil Company?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q In what capacity?
- A Area Petroleum Engineer.
- Q Do you have a degree in petroleum engineering?
- A Yes, sir.
- Where did you get that degree or take that degree?
- A Colorado School of Mines.
- Q What year did you finish?
- A 1938.
- Q What course did you take?
- A I took general engineers course in petroleum engineering.
- Q Did you study any courses in geology?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q What were those courses?
- APlain madicay and correctural geology, minerology, field geology,

and such subjects.

- Q Have you had any experience in subsurface engineering in the Permian Basin of West Texas and New Mexico?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q About how many years?
- A Approximately six years.
- Q Have you are you still working with the subsurface engineering in that particular area, the Permian Basin?
- A Yes, sir.

MR. SANDERS: Is the Commission satisfied with the qualification of the witness?

CHAIRMAN SHEPARD: Yes.

- Q Mr. Forbes, you are familiar with the study made by the Continental Uil Company, are you not?
- A I am.
- Q Will you proceed in your own words to give the Commission a report of that study?
- A Tes, sir. Mr. Sanders just mentioned many well logs were studied, approximately 2000, and those of you that know some of the sample logs in Lea County know it was rather difficult in making exact correlations. As a result of studying these logs, we drew three cross sections north and south from Township 20 on to the state line. Then we drew cross sections across each township east and west cross sections across each township down to the state line in order to get some sort of an idea as to the

general over all geology of the area.

define oil pools as set forth by the Commission. This is desinition to. 44, as found on Page 5 of the dules and Regulations of the Commission. "Fool means an underground reservoir containing a common accumulation of crude petroleum oil or natural gas, or both. Each zone of a general structure, which zone is completely separated from any other zone in the structure, is covered by the word "pool" as used herein. "Fool" is synonymous with "common source of supply" and with "common reservoir"."

report with the following additional consideration. It is our opinion that lates and Seven divers and Queen formations were separate reservoirs. However, due to development throughout south eastern Lea County, these pools have been connected together by numbereds of well bores. Therefore, it is virtually impossible, at least we believe it is impractical, to separate that by zones, individual zones within a formation.

as or banders stated, as a result of this study, we came out with four major gas pools in this area. There are some more gas pools probably in southeastern Lea County but they have not been defined.

First, I would like to present a structural map of southeastern Lea County contoured on top of Yates. We call that Exhibit Wo. 1. This gives the general over all structural relation of these various pools and will be of use to us later on in our

report here.

During 1927 on up through 1930 shallow development extended from Texas on up through Lea County. Until about 1930 the entire area was fairly well drilled up. At that time due to economic conditions, drilling ceased to a large extent and was resumed about 1935 to 1936 from 1935 to 1940 the area was more or less completely drilled up.

At the same time the El Paso Hatural Gas Company was taking gas from some of these gas wells. However, their outlet was rather limited. I believe it just went through El Paso and in 1946 it was extended on to California markets which enhanced the gas markets and more drilling, particularly in these gas areas, have taken place.

In outlining this study, I would like to give a little bit about stratigraphy. The first geological formation encounter is Rustler Anhydrite and dolomite and is rather thin, approximately 150 feet. The Salado is the salt formation that you generally find in this area and is from 1200, approximately 1200 feet thick. Under that is the Tansill formation which is about 175 feet thick of anhydrite and dolomite. Below that is the Yates which is the first formation we will consider in our study here.

The Tates is approximately 200 to 300 feet thick. It is sand and anhydrite and dolomite. Underneath that is the Seven Rivers formation which is about 400 feet and consists of dolomite in the place of sand lenses and dolomite and some anhydrite.



prevocal multiples and although we classify it incomes opiles with delegate i because there. His sender is approximately jour feet color. Incominately below that is the unappear and approximately delegated in the parameter of the stary delegate. The parameter is any delegate. The parameter and then the parameters. It stary covers town including the parameters.

very closely with the pools that we have cuclined, I sould like to live a joneral description of the area.

the exhibit 1, you will notice there is a diate randing fro here to south from fewership 21 to state line and approximately say makes wast of that is a wither ridge running from approximately 22 to state like. Wis western ridge, the one we providualy and large, is the eastern portion of the Capitan reed which extends on wast towards Carlsbau, the eastern rides of exhibit 1 is part of the Redrai Pasi. Platform. Retween those two old as a are is what he call a trough area and you can applies on - 1 m going to call this exhibit 2 - generalized wash one has arese pections. You will notice that as we come up caround ment finalcables, we have our structures and more or less trough area and the . On to the larger and the applications structure of the someral asim ristor. That holds true actil this help is read as (indication). This ridge whom broadens out into a lar er a a colinal which is the fearths-Skelly pool. The fourth structural feet and in whis study is the condice-comment fool write is the Addinal time.



In defining gas pools we have started with the Capitan reef. The oil was originally laid down in what we believe to be a common reservoir oil gas outhere on the western side of the reef. probably all of these small structures that you see along the reef, high, and probably the same gas, -oil and water-oil contacts. Since that time, they have been disturbed by development and withdrawals. As you cross the reef, you come into what we just previously mentioned as the trough area. These somes carry over the crest of the reef fairly well. That is the Yates, all the various sand members of the Yates, and the upper portion of the Seven divers. However, when it comes to troughed area, you have a lethological change in your section and it becomes tighter. less parmeable and your anhydrite showing above your Yates starts dipping down into your Yates formation. Since practically all the production from this area here is from the Yates and Seven Rivers. we have used that as the vertical thickness in the Yates and Seven Alvers formations for that pool.

At this time I would like to introduce Exhibit No. 3, the gas pool designation map, suggested gas pool designation map. Area one colored in orange; area two colored in green; area three in blue; and area four in red.

very closely to our colored area on our gas area map. We have also made another separation on this reef area from our back reef area and that is that we find that the sulphur content and the gas is generally higher in this reef structure than it is in area

two or the back reef part.

Area two has been defined as a separate gas pool and includes the Yates and Seven Rivers formations. All but the lewer one hundred feet of the Seven Rivers formation, the boundary, the eastern boundary on this area two was defined by the lack shows in the Yates and Seven Rivers formations on wells on this side. Wells on this side generally showed Yates and Seven Rivers gas. Continental on their Jack leases down here completed a gas well on this side and a dry hole on that side which extended from the boundary on up. This boundary as it goes between Arrowhead and the green area is defined by poor wells, lack of shows and edge wells on the Arrowhead and was brought up in that map. We don't have too much development in that area.

To go back a little further, to show why we did not extend the eastern portion of the area, or the green area further I would like to explain on this cross section, on Exhibit 2. As you come over the top of the reef structure into what we call the trough area and start up your flank of your larger anticlinal you find that your permeabilities decrease and very little gas shows are found in the Yates and Seven Rivers formations. In the meantime you will encounter oil in the Queen formation as you come east and the major portion of the production in the Langlie-Mattix and Penrose pools are from the Queen formation. We consider that to be gas-cap gas and have not included it in the study of dry gas reservoirs.

The third area under consideration is the Eunice-Monument area. The boundaries of that have been placed to more or less follow the development of the area and plus the shows that have



a sin our region theory comes into play in bush we do not believe there was originally vertical communication between thresties in the indice-forument root. However, since that this table to connecting well cores, bruchespeads and a forth we believe that the bear to be connected.

of the collection species of surface is a shall area of the cities and the sources, you will rise that wells imiliarly the sale has as the olds are producing as although they say the producing oil from the maybure. Then it could brandon had wells.

lnearmer as this is a small area of bid compared to the lar a area of just we have included the queen formation with the curve. There are father formations in area offices.

the row can pool. The eastern boundary of this area has been delical price poor wells, any notes and the facturate were secondate correlate individual saga springers of the lases forestion over in the arrawhead. It was extressly difficult to carry the same surings clear into the area. I was extressly difficult to carry the same surings clear into the area. I was extressly difficult to carry the same surings clear into the area. I was have been excountared in the reventions have been included in this area of the pool. This arrowness pool is also further full had be our structure sage. For will having that



pade wills, some any obles encountered. In more or less the same contains as in area two were used on the southern behaldery.

the country the sain thing too, in area one is lates and seven livers; area three, Tates, leven divers and seven for atlens. . believe that is all I have.

Tor questions, I would like to and a few remarks.

This testimony is put on only to delineate has pools.

The lotice is added there on well spacing or allocation of proaccepted with it wasn't within the scope of that study to do so.
I stated to the teriaming that the engineers of the interested
operations were invited to sit in on the study. I added these
by that that they were invited to participate in the shady. But
the / were invited to inspect the progress of the study. If
anybody wasts to know why we included certain sections or
quarter sections or 40 or 50 acres within one area and not
accept, our answer to that would be that our study didn't
show that it should be included therein.

of course, we know the testimony is only for the help of the til Johnstevation Commission to do with as it sees ift.

The sampling are not in the position of saying that anybody should be bound by the results of our study, he made this six mosts saying for the information and benefit of the til Johnston.

The sampling its daty. I anybody has any question one of sampling its daty. I anybody has any questions one of sampling its daty.

them in explanation of the result of our study.

MA. SELINGER: George Selinger with Skelly. Will you please refer to your Exhibit 3, particularly Section 31-24 South, 37 East. Destio, 625 South, 37 East.

MA. FURBES: Take it a little slower.

AR. SELINGER: Section 31-24 South, 37 East, and the immediate section to the south which is Section 625 South, 37 East. You have the line of demarkation between areas one and two going through the approximate middle of the Skelly 011 Company's Sherrell lease. You know that the wells on both sides of that dividing line are producing from the same reservoir, do you not, or has your study been that extensive?

MR. FORBES: Yes, on the same reservoir?

MR. SELINGER: Yes.

MR. FURBAS: Yes, Queens and Seven alvers.

MR. SELINGER: That's right. In area one you have placed 200 acres of the 300 acres in area two and 126 acres of the 320 acres in area one, which results in a subnormal gas unit of only one hundred twenty acres, when in truth and fact there are two gas wells which would be normally entitled to a normal 160 acres.

In calling that to your attention, it is our suggestion that - and we would like to put into evidence Skelly's Exhibit One, that area one with respect to Township 24 5, 37 £, be deleted with respect to the southwest quarter of Section 31 and in Township 25 S, Range 37 E, that instead of the west half of

Sections 6 be placed in area one, that it read the Nat of the Nat and the St of the Nat and the Sat of Section 6 and that area two be corrected with respect to Tewnship 245, Range 375, to read instead of the north half and the southeast quarter of Section 31 read all of Section 31 and with respect to Township 255, Range 375, which now reads the Et of Section 6, be corrected to read the Et and the Nat of the Nat of Section 6 which is in effect transferring the entire lease into one area. We have no objections to throwing the entire 320 acres either in area eas or area two but since they have place the - the suggestion has been to place the section into area two - we wouldn't have any objection to throw the 320 acres in area two.

Mx. FORBES: I think that is fixed primarily from a structural -

MR. HOMER DAILST: There are several gas wells in that immediate area and we through that place there picked the boundary on the structure and sulphur contents of the gas. In that particular place we did not have much data on the sulphur contents. That is why that boundary was placed in there. Actually from the structural map if a person were going to make a change in that boundary, I believe it would be better to move the boundary over so that would be included in area one rather than in area two.

MX. SELINGER: I might point out to the Commission that there are no wells in the NW; of Section 6 and there is only one well in the extreme 5% of the 5% of Section 6 so that there won't be any offset obligations or any moving of equities or rights of offset obligations whatsoever.

-13-

MR. SANDERS: I would like to ask Mr. Dailey a question. Did you consider surface ewnership in your study?

MR. DAILEY: we did not.

marginal subunit with respect to acreage. In other words, one of our wells would not be on a normal 160 whereas the other well would have an abnormal unit of 200 acres and we feel that equities would be better preserved by the correction of two uniform units rather than having a subnormal and abnormal unit.

MR. SANDERS: We don't object to the request of the Skelly Oil Company at all.

CHAIRMAN SHEPARD: Any further questions?

K9. EUGENE T. ADAIR: Mr. Chairman.

CHARIMAN SHEPARD: Will you come forward and state your name?

and Oil Company. I might state to the Commission that at this time we have no quarrel whatsoever with the results shown by Continental. However, we would like for the record, to ask a few questions.

Fr. Forbes, this comprehensive study that you have just completed was necessarily based, was it not, upon such information as you had available to you at that time?

MR. FORBES: That's right.

MR. ADAIR: And as future drilling and future development operations are conducted in the area, you will have available to you additional information which may require

the docaleston to revise the pools, the pool (as pool lines.

- a. com di batta right.
- of lossistip 22 court, sampe 30 hast where you will observe that was pool one, the line separating gas pool one from gas pool two to the east coming through that Township splits several of fexes facilic load and will Company's leases. Is that not correct.
- within any one section. It does some of your basic leases where they extend across more than one section.
- alous that like and additional information becomes available, it ay require that like separating those two pools to shifted some one way or another.
- area tron our information.
 - to sualid; at the present time?
 - d. Paradal At the present time.
 - ... mealer it is not intended to be a permanent line?
- information.
- lies in the casesary?
 - on reader if it warrants it.
 - w. and it be, then, it is not intended to the a

permanent line delineating the gas pools.

MR. FORBES: No.

MR. ADAIR: That is all I have.

MR. DAILBY: Perhaps that should be clarified just a little bit. In several instances the area is not fully developed, of course, for gas and we have included areas within that pool on the basis of reported shows when some of the oil wells were drilled. Naturally, when a person goes in there and attempts to recomplete some of the wells or develop some of that acreage for gas would necessarily change our thoughts a little bit.

JACK M. CAMPBELL: Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN SHEPARD: Mr. Campbell.

MR. CAMPBELL: Gulf Oil Corporation, Jack M. Campbell, Roswell. Oulf would like to suggest to the Commission a modification of one portion of the proposed delineation of gas pools and would like to introduce some evidence. I wonder if the Commission wants to hear it now or after lunch.

CHARIMEN: SHEPARD: If you have evidence, I believe we will hold it up and stand in recess until 1:30, and at that time we will resume where we left off.

(Recess.)

MR. SPURRIER: Commissioner Shepard has instructed me to go ahead and open the meeting for the purpose of taking testimony. He will be here at some later time. Mr. Sanders.

MR. SANDERS: If the Commission please, we have obtained permission from the Gulf to complete our testimony before they put on their testimony.

- A. White his for may proceed.
- in participation of contess, I don't believe it cas upon clearly brought out in the testimony as to the vertical severages between each area as to the formation of dry pashould you take each area individually and point out that to teelcomission?
- Libba of ar vertical separation between pools is the fatss and beven evens and doesn't go any further down than that. In area day, we have used the Tates and beven givers with the exception of the lower 100 feet of leven givers. We believe that is partially has cap has, so were fates and all or beven givers which the exception of below 100 feet. Area three and four both rates and leven givers and queen formations. In the about formation, it is the upper 200 feet of thequeen formation.

 In other words, the fates, Seven givers and upper 200 feet of gued.
 - w. is wat: They are considered dry gas?
 - A. 100 B: They are considered dry cas reservoirs.
- varitum areas, pool asses?
- Tes. We have some that have been suggested with a learned one it has been suggested that a learned to called the Jalco, combination of the Jooper-Jal field, area two is pargenat gas pool, combination of Langlis-Jalcok pool, area tired wight be called the Lucest was pool.

Area four is Arrow pool.

MR. SANDERS: That is all.

MR. McCORMICK: I would like to ask Mr. Forbes some questions. In area three what is the oil producing horizon?

MR. FORBES: From the Grayburg and the San Andres, with the exception of the small strip around here which is the Queen.

MR. McCORMICK: In MU. 1 what is the oil producing parts?

ME. FCRBES: From the Yates and Seven Rivers, principally the Seven Rivers formation.

MR. McCORMICK: What are the gas producing horisons in No. 1?

MR. FORBES: The same formations. In other words in area I it is probably gas cap gas, the majority of it. The upper two zones, as we classify the Yates, has a lower sulphur content and it has strictly free gas, we believe. However, like I described before that the formations have been connected by well bores so long that it is difficult to -

MR. McCORMICK: How would you suggest the Commission could determine the difference between a gas well and oil well for classification purposes and prevation purposes in No. 1. the Jalco?

MR. FURBES: Well, inasmuch as there is no limitation ratio on that poel at the present time, I don't think we are too bothered about that situation.

MR. McCORMICK: Well, would you prorate all the wells there as gas wells and let them produce as much oil as would come up with that quantity of gas?

Mit. FORBES: Inasmuch as we have considered this as a gas pool, gas reservoir, they will have to be prorated under some allocation formulas later.

your original examination but for the benefit of the Commission I think we would like your views on it. Say that there is one well that is producing a large quantity of oil and then in the adjoining section a well is producing dry gas from the same horizon or same formation, would both these wells be classified as gas wells?

MR. FORBES: No. I don't believe so.

MR. MgCORMICK: Well, how -

MR. FURBES: I understand your problem. I prefer to defer the answer on that.

while ago that all wells that were produced, that were completed say, in the upper three pays would be automatically classified as gas wells and those that were completed below that in the San Andrea and Grayburg or Grayburg and San Andres would be automatically classified as oil wells.

MR. FORBES: Are you talking about area one or three?

MR. McCGRMICK: Well, either one. I think the problem
is the same. I may not have the formations exactly stated correctly.

Just go back up to the Bumont, your oil is produced from the Grayburg and San Andres.

MR. FORBES: That's right.

MR. McCORMICK: Any well completed in those formations would you suggest they be classified as oil wells?

MR. PORBES: That's right.

Md. McCORMICK: And all that were completed above those formations would be automatically classified as gas wells?

MR. FORBES: That is in the upper 200 feet of theQueen on up through the Seven Rivers and Yates, yes, sir.

MR. McCORMICK: Isn't that going to be quite a problem when you have one formation split like that?

MR. FORBES: I don't think it will be. It may be a problem to a certain extent but with electrical logs and so forth now, I think it can be done.

MR. McCORMICK: Go back down to the Jalco there, just repeat for me the gas producing horizons.

MA. FORBES: On this Jalco field the producing formations are Yates and Seven Rivers.

MR. McCORMICK: For gas?

MR. FORBES: For gas.

Md. McCORMICK: And what are the oil producing horizons?

MR. FORBES: They are all producing oil from the Yates and Seven Rivers formations. Now, then, in regard to prorating it, how you can handle that, I am not prepared to answer it at the present time. I do believe this is a separate gas pool from this over here.

peol at the present time.

MR. McCORMICK: Are the gathering lines of the gas purchasing companies in all of those areas, I presume they are.

MR. FORBES: Yes, sir, I believe they are. I don't know how far El Paso goes up here.

MR. DAILEY: I believe they are in everything except area four.

MR. McCORMICK: How about the market for gas in the No. 4.

MR. DAILEY: There are only at the present time three gas wells inside that area. The gas from, I believe, two of these three wells anyway is used chiefly for gas purposes.

MR. McCORMICK: I would like for you to tell me which companies operate in each of the areas that you know which are gathering purchasing companies? That is, for high pressure gas.

MR. DAILEY: Dry high pressure gas?

MR. McCORMICK: Yes.

purchases some gas in area three and se does Southern Union.

The El Paso purchases dry gas through this area in through here,

No. 1. Whether Charles Henry Johnson purchases any dry gas there

I do not know. In area two the El Paso is the main purchaser.

However, I believe the Southern Union Purchases from one or two

wells in the area. When Mattix had the line throughthere

they took it from area two. Whether Southern Union is continuing to do so, I don't know. As far as I know, there are no males out of area four. In addition to that, there is a small amount of dry gas pumhased out of area three by the Phillips and the warm fuel, plant fuel and house fuel.

MR. McCORMICR: Would you have any ideas or suggestions as to how the Commission would determine as to each particular well whether it was a gas well or oil well?

MR. DAILEY: In which area?

MR. McCORMICK: Well, take three for instance.

regard, is prebably the easiest. I den'tbelieve that any of the oil wells producing from the Queen down through this area will produce from top allowable. I don't believe they are capable of it. There may be one or two that are but as far as I can find out, why, they aren't. Therefore, the way we have it divided, the main problem would be to determine where the well was producing.

MR. McCGRMICK: Now accurately can that be determined?

MR. DAILEY: I couldn't say.

MR. McCURMICK: In area one there, what ideas do you have about determining gas wells and oil wells?

MR. DAILEY: That is in area one. Again I believe you will find that the largest portion of the area, any oil wells in there are producing large volumes of water with a

raw exceptions and are sarginal. I don't believe that the problem would be too hard to work out.

. L. D. DeaFort Er. Chairman.

An. Poedia: Yes, sir.

aith regard to Mr. McJormick's question concerning area one, the Commission has previously by rule stated that those reservoirs in area one are primarily gas reservoirs. Therefore, Mr. McGormick's question would narrow it down to the classification of an individual well in that reservoir. I would suggest that the Commission use some criteria such as gas-oil ratio or other mediums of that nature to differentiate between an oil well as compared to a gas well. Indemuch as they can and will be producing from the same reservoir essentially.

the locality would there be anything wrong with classifying area one as, all wells in there, as gas wells?

MAR. CHAPPAR: I don't know that there would be. I don't know how you would limit the oil production from an individual well unless you placed a top allowable limit on that well. Even though you classify it as a gas well. In other words, there is no problem of corelative rights or withdrawals from an individual well since there is no limiting gas-oil ratio in effect at the present time. It is merely a classification for proration purposes. I think some criteria such as gas-oil ratio would still give each individual, whether or not he is producing an oil well or gas well the same rights and privileges that he presently has.

Rivers into the lower 100 feet and the upper portion of it, is that going to be capable of accurate determination?

should pose any problem.

the reason for it being put in there, you find that the bottom hole of the formation pressure through that section in here, I believe development started in the area of 1930 or 1937, the formation pressure in the hole in that area was very low in that portion of those formations that had been opened. There are the fates and the upper portion of the Seven givers which had not been open for production had a considerable higher pressure. I believe the fates and seven givers were averaging better than 1,000 pounds, whereas the queen pressure. I doubt if it would go over 500. That was the reason, to protect the possibility of trying to repressure the queen through opening up both the high pressure gates in any one well.

An. McCUmblidge how thick is the Seven Rivers formation in No. 27

MA. BAILEY: approximately 400 feet.

AD. ACCOMMIGHT It is fairly uniform?

MA. DAILDY: Fairly. Not too uniform.

points

Ma. Dalbol: le it what?

MA. McCOMMICK: Is it more than a hundred feet thick at any point where there is production?

bat. DAILEY: It is 400 feet.

MEL. MCCORMICH: Is it more than 100 feet at the minimum at any point?

Ma. McCORMICA: Well, if you are allowed to produce oil
from a lower 100 feet of it is there any point where the
Seven divers is not 100 feet thick?

is less than 100 feet thick. No. The way it worked out in there the total thickness of the Yates and Seven Rivers varies from, I believe, over in this area. It is approximately seven hundred and forty or fifty feet as near as I can remember, and it gets somewhat thinner this way, probably, oh, say loses 100 feet of its thickness coming this way. As far as we can tell, as far as we can trace it. The Yates is approximately 250 feet thick which would mean that you would have between 450 and 550 feet of Lavan hivers as you go across there.

MR. MCCORMICK: Is there any disagreement among geologists as to where one formation begins and the other stops?

Fa. DAILEY: You kean the Seven Rivers and the gueen or the Yales and Deven Rivers?

WH. Accordick: All three of those.

find some between the Yates and Seven Rivers especially back in here along this area, it is rather definite, especially where

you have an electrical --

record, will you indicate where you are pointing?

MR. SPURMIER: Just say from east to west.

An. DAILEY: well, in area one, along the reef there is a rather definite separation point between the Yates and Seven Rivers that can be picked off from line wells or radio active surveys or from electrical logs. As you go east, that definite break becomes somewhat indefinite, the characteristics of the Yates and Seven Rivers become fairly similar.

. Ma. Salida d: That is in area two.

Ma. Dallel: frat's right.

All. AllAIA: That is the southeastern portion of area two.

here farther north.

you are speaking of?

ma. CAILEY: Thot's right.

Assuming that the Docarission would adopt, would go ahead and define poels scheward like you have it there, with parasps some winor changes, do you have a practical suggestion as to how the Commission would go through the mechanics of saying that this well is an oil well or it is a gas well?

of each individual well by qualified engineers or geologists.

a question. Does this thing resolve itself into defining gas cap rather than gas reservoirs or gas pools? #sn't that the result of this survey?

FR. DAILBY: In area three to a certain extent, yes.

two, it seems that it is admitted that gas is coming from the same wells.

MA. DAILEY: Not all the gas.

MR. LOVERING: A good part of it.

FA. DAILEY: Part of it, yes.

would produce on gas allowables the same reservoir an oil well connection of producing curtailed and limited by limitations in oil allowables rather than gas and might there not be some advantage given to gas areas in regard to recoveries both in the fluids and in reservoir energy? I don't see how you can have a gas pool so devined that actually the source of production is from an oil and gas reservoir.

have done that is in area one.

MAR. LOVERING: That Is particularly the one I had in mind.

declared primarily a gas reserveir by the Commission.

to have nothing more than a gas cap overlying on the edges there, say, oil horizon adjacent to there, you get oil wells, so testified,

out of the same reservoir, don't you?

practically all of it. We will admit there is oil here and here (indicating).

Ma. LOVERING: I don't object to mostly. It is oil and gas regardless of which is predominate.

is a has cup for these small wells.

and maybe others here too, that actually you are defining a gas cap in each case and all these gas pods would be actually producing from the same reservoir as the adjacent oil wells.

in area two. Ithink the only sections that we have described or suggested be place in the dry gas reservoir that also produces oil is the upper fates section.

admittedly, in the upper Yates and some of the little troughs throughout that area, I believe are three in number, there is a limited oil production. However, on an acreage basis, the acreage assigned to those oil wells comprises approximately three per cent of the total area set up in the gas pool and inasmuch as it is true of area two that the Commission has stated that the reservoirs are primarily gas reservoirs, we feel that the individual producing sections or formations that we have suggested be place in the gas pool or one hundred per cent productivity of dry gas or are primarily productive of dry gas.

might be created is in area one designated as, primarily as a gas reservoir and the gas reservoir we are suggesting, the one and the same. If they call the entire thing a gas pool, however, and limit the production of oil from a gas well to top allowable, I cannot see that it will change anything from what its present status is.

and probably true. The thing I forses here is that we are going to get faced with the problem of proration of oil wells on one side of the line and gas wells on the other which you may be producing from the same reservoir, and that we may have a problem, the Commission would have a problem of prorating to everybody's satisfaction oil where gas production of those wells from the other side of the line.

taking an example, say, in the area two or Langemat area, you have a well producing from the fates, say, upper Seven Rivers which is a very common occurrence in area one, or the Jalco pool, you might have a well producing from the fates and upper peven Rivers which is now classified as an oil well. That comes back to the same point. I can't see any reason why that well in area one couldn't be designated/gas well.

and the lack of permeability here.

Ma. SHAFLE: There are geological factors and other factors

that caused you to draw the line in there. Otherwise, we would have made one pool out of the entire thing.

MA. LUVERING: To actually separate the gas to gas pool or reservoirs, as separate from gas; it is practically impossible to do, is that right?

bear in mind. We did not have the opportunity to take a new field or new area and work up some appropriate rules and regulations. We are taking an old set of conditions that existed for many, many years. We studied them thoroughly and we tried to do the best we could. Edmittedly, there is a lot of debatable points, there is a lot of questions that can arise regarding the lease boundaries of surface ownership and other matters. We tried to avoid those things and weap it strictly on a geological and individual well data basis at this time, in order to get some sort of was pool boundary set up, in order that these other matters can be intelligently discussed later on.

I am afraid if we got into those factors right now, we would be going on to next Christmas.

Rea. LOVERING: I don't want to go to next Christmas.

has any more questions, we would like to introduce the three exhibits up here into evidence.

The McCURMICK: Why don't you mark the one, two and three?

(Maps, marked as exhibits 1, 2, and 3, for identification.)

Mr. Charball: Standlind representative has usked to make

a statement before we put on our evidence.

Company. As has previously been stated by Phillips representatives, chanclind participated in this study, one of our engineers working on the study full time for a considerable period. It is my opinion that this study represents a reasonable approach to the problem but that as has been mentioned, adjustments will probably have to be made to take into account new data which is discovered by further development or futher study of individual areas. I think it does represent a good start at solving the problem and concur generally with Continental's recommendations for these four areas.

Sa. EFUdalba: Thank you.

(witness sworm.)

Corporation, Jack M. Campbell, Atwood, Malone and Campbell, Roswell, New Mexico. Gulf desires to present for the Commission's consideration a minor modification of the proposed gas pool designations and calling as its witness, R. L. Boss, Nobbs, New Mexico.

A. L. BQ32.

having been first duly sworm, testified as follows:

UIRECT KALIRATION

By Mr. Chargelle;

- . State your name.
- A d. L. Boss.
- . dhere do you reside?

- A Hobbs, New Mexico.
- 2 By whom are you employed?
- A Gulf Gil Corporation.
- what capacity?
- A Lone Geologist.
- Whave you testified before this Commission on previous occasions?

A Yes.

Fig. CAMPBELL: In the Commission satisfied with the qualifications of Er. Boss as an expert witness in the field of geology?

Ma. SFURKICK: Yes.

(Warked "Gulf's Exhibit No. 1" for identification.)

- 2 I hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit 1, in Case 10. 245, and ask you to state what that is?
- A It is a plat showing the interpretation of the Yates structure and in addition the outlines of the gas areas one and two have been shown plus the suggested revision of those areas.
- Q Did you prepare this map yourself?
- A That's correct.
- a Bid you obtain the information on the contours yourself in the preparation of the map?
- A That's correct.
- The contours as shown on this map are the same as the contours shown on Continental's Exhibit No. 17
- A They are drawn on essentially the same horizon, however, there

is a variation among many of the paologists in using the Yetes as a reference datum. Some use the top of the Yetes sand and some use a point 20 to 30 feet below. In this instance, I believe the Continental uses the top of the sand, and I believe Gulf uses the lower norizon. It amounts to a slight variation but essentially the man should correspond very closely.

- . You are acquainted with the proposed gas pool designations as indicated in Continental's Exhibit No. 3?
- a I an.
- a Based upon your studies in the area you referred to, do you have a recommendation as to modification of the Continental's recommendations?
- A I do.
- d Have you prepared a statement setting out your views in that regard?
- a Yes.
- a Pirst will you state which area is involved in your proposed modification:
- a well, it is common boundary of areas one, two and three.
- 2 The known boundaries?
- A The known boundaries.
- Uf areas one and two?
- A That's correct.
- a and the southern boundary of area three?
- A Yas.
- q dead the statement you prepared in connection with your study.

The proposed delineation of shallow gas areas in Southeastern Lea county is in general accord with the interpretation made by the Sulf oil Corporation. We concur in the statement that the Grayburg formation is primarily an oil reservoir in areas 3 and 4. While Sulf recognizes the fact both sweet and sour gas are produced from the fates and Seven Rivers formations in the southern part of the county, the difference being attributed to the production of sour gas from porous dolomites of the "reef" area along the western margin of production, the fact the fates sands are apparently productive of sweet gas over much of the entire area leads to the interpretation that no distinct separation exists and this reservoir within the fates and Seven Rivers formations is essentially a common one. However, if it is felt desirable to differentiate between the sweet and sour areas, Gulf will offer no objection to such delineation.

for the fates-leven hivers gas poolor pools. The assential difference which embraces most of the Eunice-Menument field, is the fact that in the latter thequeen formation is productive or potentially productive of gas. The common boundary of the areas as previously recommended is drawn through the last tier of sections in fownship 21 South, Range 36 hast. hewever, the nouthwest part of this township occupies such a relatively low position structurally that the queen formation, particularly the lower queen, occurs below the gas-oil contact. Thus, the only formations here potentially productive of gas are the fates

and Seven Sivers. The area of fates-beven Mivers (solely) gas production should, therefore, be extended northward.

for separation of the areas. The interval from the top of the Yates to and including the upper queen sand is approximately 750 feet. The gas-oil contact in the immediate area has been established as approximately 200 feet below sea level. The 550 foot fates contour thus represents the approximate south limit of queen gas and pool limits herewith proposed follow, as nearly as possible, this contour with exceptions were specific data are available.

The resulting north boundary of the Tates-Seven Rivers gas area would be extended as shown on Gulf Exhibit No. 1, to include the following area:

"fownship 21 Couth, Range 35 East: By Sec. 12, Sk Sec. 13, and By Sec. 24.

"Township 21 South, sange 36 mast:

#\$/Sec 7, h\$ Sec. 18, All Sec. 19, S\$ Sec. 20,

#\$ Sec. 28, All Sec. 29, All Sec. 30, NE\$ Sec. 31,

#\$ and Sec 32, %\$ Sec. 33, and N\$ Sec. 34."

generally on Continental Exhibit No. 3, what that area embraces?

The Yates, beyon divers areas would be extended northward
then so include the east half of 12, the east half of 13, the
east half of 24 of Cownship 21 South, Range 35 East; to include
the west half of action 7, the west half of 18, all of 19, the
west half of 20, the west of 23, all of 30, all of 29, the
northeast of 31, the north half and southeast of 32, the north
half of 30 and the north half of 34.

2 Based upon your study do you recembend that the north limits of the Yates-Seven Rivers pool be extended as shown on the dotted lines of Juli's Exhibit 17

A I ao.

AR. CAMPBELL: That is all.

Ma. SPURKISK: Does anyone have any questions of this witness?

one and two to be extended to take in a portion of what Continental has designated as area three, is that what you mean?

A Correct.

leave area one as is?

A has we have interpreted that area as fates-Seven Rivers gas production, it really would make no difference which one according to our interpretation, so we have no objection to extending two up to include that.

Witness may be excused.

it might help to determine what Continental feels about that proposed extension, whether they object to it or feel that it would be satisfactory generally.

Ma. Drukklah: Mr. Sanders, do you have any comment?
Ma. Sandans: No, sir, we have no objection to that.

- posal?
- I represent Standard Sil Company of Texas, from houston. Standard of Texas owns a joint venture interest in many of the Continental operated leases scattered throughout this area. We have reviewed the report and the exhibits submitted here today by Continental and are in substantial agreement with the findings of that report insofar as it suggests or attempts to define the limits of the Mas pool in the area under consideration. We feel that this report represents a constructive approach to this problem of defining these gas pools and we recommend it to the Commission on that basis for their study am commission. Thank you.
 - An. Official .: Thank you. anyone else?
- to an just areas rather than to gas pools. I don't think they are gas pools.
- pools we originally commenced this study and referred to them as areas primarily because of lack of nomenclature. We hadn't decided any names. However, to be of any benefit they must be common sources of supply which is synenomous of pools. Otherwise, we can't promulgate any rules or regulations to fit those various pools. I suggest that we do consider them as pools even though it is contrary to Mr. Lovering.
 - M. LAVanibu: I withdraw my objection.

Continental pointed out in this testimony Atlantic did go over this study with them and we are in substantial agreement with their recommendations to the Commission.

Mal. SPURRISH: Lithank you, Mr. Cardwell. Anyone else? "as anyone anything further in the case? Do you have something, Mr. Dewey?

MA. DEWEY: We have the Blinebry gas field if you would like to hear it this afternoon. It is a deeper gas field than presented.

Hidland, Texas. On behalf of the Humble Oil and Refining Company we wish to state that we are in substantial agreement with the evidence that has been placed before the Commission in this case in regard to the shallow fields in Lea County. As our part of the hearing we have prepared a very short discussion of the Blinebry gas pool and I taink, Ar. Spurrier, that perhaps some of the other operators have some other pools they want to discuss. We have one witness, Ar. S. L. Crothers, who has n't appeared before you before.

(witness sworm.)

s. L. Chulhshs.

having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. Dashi:

2 I wish you would state your name, please.

- A W. L. Grothers.
- For whom are you employed?
- A Humble Oil and Refining ompany.
- In what capacity?
- A Petroleum Engineer.
- 4 How long have you been active in this area?
- A In West Texas and New Mexico since 1936.
 - MR. DAWEY: Is that sufficien qualifications?
 - MH. SPUARLEA: Yes.
- Wr. Crothers has prepared a statement which he would like to read and which we will leave with the Commission. I might say that this matter has been discussed with the various operators concerned in the area so far as we know it is not controversal. We haven't be in able to find any material disagreement with it.
- 12 oil wells in the Blinebry Field and II gas-distillate wells are completed to produce from the Blinebry pay. Data available for these wells are listed in the accompanying tables. The oil wells are all marginal with allowables in March 1951 ranging from 5 to 28 bbl/day and averaging II bbl/day. As shown on the accompanying map, the oil wells are in three areas over an interval of about 8 miles. Fractically all these oil wells were originally drilled with some other pay such as Brinkard as an objective and were only completed in the Blinebry after failure to produce in other pays. The average cumulative production of the oil wells to

January 1, 1951, is approximately 15,000 bbl/well. It should be noted that on the map only wells with production tests or drill stem tests of a Blinebry pay are shown although there are a number of other wells in the area producing from the Paddock, Drinkard and other pays. It will be noted from the map that the Blinebry has been found productive of gas ever an area about 9 miles long with a maximum width of about 2 miles. Data available are sufficient to indicate whether gas production will be continuous over the entire length of the area involved. Initial tests of Blinebry gas wells show production of distillate varying in gravity from 50 to 64 degrees A.P.I. at gas-distillate ratios varying from 40,000 to 100,000 cubic feet per barrel.

resource in the gas cap is lowered faster than that in the oil pay, oil will migrate to the gas cap. The small percentage of the oil migrating to the gas cap will be produced. Pressure data for the Blinebry pay show that the pressures of the oil wells have dropped much faster than those of the gas wells, indicating that little if any oil migration of a gas cap has occurred or will occur. Pressures reported for oil wells include the following: Gleen, Danglade 1, 11-49, 1635; Penrose, Hinton 3, 7-50, 839; Penrose, Ginton 4, 7-50, 1525; Rowan, Elliett 8-13-1, 6-50, 903; Sinclair, Sill 1, 11-48, 1018; Texas, Lockhart 2, 11-50, 812.

"Back pressure tests indicate the gas wells had pressures of about 2300 pounds at the middle of 1950.

"Cross-sections AA' and BB' were prepared primarily to determine whether oil and gas production were from the same zone. Section AA' shows oil production in Gulf-Fike I just above

the top of the Filmstry while yell production in Sinchair-Hill is from a point about 55 feet below the top of the Blinebry. These wells are about I wiles apart. In the central area where most the oil wells are located. Rowan-Elliott B-12-1, Section SB' is snown by drill stem tests to have its best oil for older below the top of the Blinebry. Data on Section AA' for older pas-distillate wells as Culf-Vivian 5 Humble-Penrose and Inclair Tarkeys I Indicate that gas production is from the bolow the log of the Blinebry.

unified that the Blinebry gas-distillate pay is a gas cap of the oil pay or pays. The gas-distillate pay occurs about 55 feet higher in the section than the oil pay and has a bottom hade pressure from 800 to 1500 pounds higher. In the event that it should be the gas cap of the oil pay, it is believed that negligible loss of ultimate oil production would be out as a result of promating and producing the gas pay as a separate gas pay.

institlate pay is shown on the attached mpa. The area included institle this boundary is largely undeveloped. It is recommended that this boundary be revised as development extends or reduces the area included in it."

man, of the merators overating in southeastern lea County and it has been available to them. However, if there is anybody that desires to cross examine the witness, they may do so.

MR. THURRIER: Does anybody have any questions of the

witness) by. Dewey. I presume you desire to introduce this as an inhibit

(Markel, Humble II and Refining Company Exhibit A dage 245, for ident fication.)

any other coll

MR. GAGRERULL: Tes.

Petroleum Torporation. Tur part in this study is an effort to define to the mail car post in which we have production. The reserve to reviewed at a meeting held in Bobbs in the last for days, and I believe there is no disagreement on our findings either

This is a very short report. If you care to, I will read it or just submit the report, whichever you prefer.

dispense with the reading of the report. Is there anyone who would care to hear the report?

the Monument-McKee was pool comprises in our estimation, at least Section 36, Township 19 South, Range 36 Sast, Section 31, Township 19 South, Range 37 Fast, Section 1, in Township 20 South, Range 37 Fast, Section 1, in Township 20 South, Range 37 Fast, Section 6, Township 20 South, Range 37 Fast, Section 6, Township 20 South, Range 37 Fast, Section 6, Township 20 South, Range 37 Fast. At the present time there is just one well completed in this formation. I would like to present this as Exhibit No. 1.

The second gas rool which we are attempting to define is the litchiower Permo-Pennsylvanian Cas Pool. It is defined as being to Section 22, Section 23, Section 25 and Section 27 in

Township 12, South, Range 33 Fast. It the present time there are two completed gas wells in this reservoir. I would like to present this as Amerada Exhibit No. 2.

MR. SPURIER: Does anyone have any questions?
You may be excused.

MR. MORRELL: I might ask Mr. Christie one question. It just occurred to me, you are suggesting under your Exhibit No. 1, the name Honument-McKee gas pool?

A Yes. sir.

MR. MORRELL: I would like to call the attention of the Commission to the fact that here is a Monument-McKee Cilpool. The similarity of names might be confusing unless it is specified each time it is written out.

now. The original well, the well that is referred to there came in originally as a high gas oil ratio well and has since gone to gas and as far as I know there are no wells producing oil in the McKee Fard Manuscrt cool.

MR. MORRELL: Then, the McKee should be withdrawn.

MP. CHRISTIE: Yes.

MR. SPURPIER: It is recommended, Mr. Christie, that the pool be changed from an oil pool to a gas pool?

Omnission has already designated that as a gas pool at this time.

Although, it may not be officially recognised.

information to the commission in three suggested gas pools. Tubb Gas Pool, the Amanda Gas Pool and the Justis Gas Pool. I think that these have all likewise been submitted to the metting of the orantors and in the interest of saving time, if there is

no objection, we will just identify the Exhibits, introduce them and submit them to the reporter for the record.

MR. SPURRIFR: All right.

R. L. BOSS,

recalled, having been previously duly sworn, testified as follows: By MR. CAMPBELL:

- ? You have testified before in this hearing have you not?
- A Yes, sir.
- I hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit 2 and ask you to state what that is.
- A That is a map showing a general outline suggested for the Tubb Pool and also the line of a cross section prepared as supplemental data for the Tubb Pool /
- Exhibit 2 is just a map showing that?
- ? Yes.
- I hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit 3 and ask you to state what that is.
- A This is a cross section which is supplemental data with regard to the Tubb Cas some.
- O. I hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit 4 and ask you to state what that is?
- table oregared showing data, showing wells actually producing from Tubb zone.
- O I hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit 5 and ask you to state what that is?
- That is a table showing data from other wells which had showings in the Tubb Zone.
- Are all the wells that are shown there from this particular some producing gas?
- A That is true.

- Q Based upon your study in that particular gas pool, is it your suggestion that the Commission give consideration to designating the Jubb Gas Pool as shown in Gulf's Exhibit 2? A Yes.
- I now hand you what has been identified as Gulf's Exhibit No. U. I ask you to state what that is?
- A That is a map showing the outline proposed for the Amanda Gas Fool.
- ask you to state what has been identified as Gulf's exhibit 7 and
- A That is a section prepared as supplemental data for Amanda Gas Pool.
- Fased on your study of the Amanda Gas Pool, is it your recommendation that the Commission give consideration to establishing an Asanda Gas Pool as shown in Gulf's Exhibit C. A Yes.
- Q Are the wells producing in the Amanda Gas Pool, are there any oil wells producing in that zone?
- A ho, sir. The pool is limited to a single well producing gas only.
- you to state what that is?
- A That is a map showing the proposed boundaries of the Justis Gas Pool with the line of cross section prepared also.
- ask you to state what that is?

- A This is a cross section prepared through the Justis Pool showing the vertical limits of the gas some.
- Based upon your studies in the "ustis Gas Pool, is it your suggestion that the Commission give consideration to establishing the Justis Gas Pool as shown on Exhibit No. 87

· A It is.

4 Are there any oil wells producing from that particular some in the Justis Gas Pool?

A No.

show that the Gulf Exhibits One through Nine, are offered in evidence. Please submit copies of your statement to the reporter.

Ma. SPURRIBA: Any questions of this witness?

If not the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

confusion between the Blinebry Oil Poel and the area that Mr. Crothers recommended for the Blinebry Gas Pool, we suggest that the name for the gas pool be Blin. We further suggest that as there are a number of small gas pools to which no testimony has been presented today, that the case be held over until the axt time at which time we will try to complete all the gas pools in Lea County.

MA. SPURATER: Without any objections, Case No. 245 will be continued to the next hearing.

The DEWSY: So we can finish it up at that time.

MAR. SPURATURE: This is a recommendation that will be made to the Commission. I am sure that they will continue it.

any further testimony in this case at this time? If not, we will proceed with Case No. 249.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO) 55

I HEREBY CONTIFY that the foregoing and attached transcript of hearing in Case No. 245, before the Oil Conservation Commission on April 24, 1951, at Santa Pe, New Mexico, is a true and correct record of the same to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

DATED at Albuquerque, this lath day of May, 1951.

GULF OIL COMPONATION'S AXMINIT NO. 1

TUBB GAS POOL

are five wells completed in what is commonly referred to as the Rubb gas zone. Four of these were plugged back to this pay after failing to find production in deeper objectives and the fifty is a dual completion, producing gas from the Tubb zone and oil from the underlying Drinkard pay. In addition, in at least eight other wells in this area, drill stem tests have indicated the zone to be potentially productive of gas.

the cross-section A-A' has been prepared to illustrate both the relative structural and stratigraphic position of the gas some in those wells completed from that pay. In addition, other wells from which drill stem tests data relative to showings from this section are available, have been indicated by appropriate symbol on the attached map.

supplemental drill stem test data indicate this zone to be a dry gas reservoir. Structurally high wells such as Continental No 3-D Hantz, and low wells, such as Gulf No. 3 Paddock, produce only gas with variable amounts of distillate. Several dry holes at slightly lower elevations on the flanks of the structure furnish added evidence that the zone is not productive of oil down dip and thereby suggestive of a gas cap at the higher structural elevations. Further evidence to support this conclusion is in the fact that the zone is spearated from the nearest underlying oil pay, the Grinkard zone by some 200 feet of section, much of which

is relatively impermeable.

The Tubb sand or Drinkard sandy member is a convenient reference datum for the productive zone in question. The pay in the five producing wells falls within a maximum interval of 130 feet below the top of this datum. In the several wells from which drill stem test data are available, the potential section appears somehat more extensive vertically, the extremes being from 108 feet above the Tubb horizon to 203 feet below. However, in the wells actually producing the pay is confined to the section below the Tubb sand and in other wells in which testing was completed, only three included beds above this horizon. This evidence plus that furnished from sample examination in many other wells of the area appears sufficient to conclude the top of the Tubb sand represents the upper limit of this pay. In the attached tables are shown comparative data with respect to the intervals and the results obtained from testing within this zone.

the upper limit of the zone, the lower limit is somewhat indefinite. The maximum depth of any test completed was 203 feet below the send member. From the electric logs a "break" approximately 225 feet below the Tubb herizon is readily identified and this, although somewhat arbitrary, effers a possible lower limit to the zone. It is thus suggested that the Tubb gas zone be limited vertically to the stratigraphic section comprising the 225 feet of beds immediately below the top of the Tubb sand.

The horizontal or geographic limits of the pool are also rather indefinite. From the attached map it will be noted that the wells in which showings were recorded are scattered in a north-south direction over much of the Brinkard Pool but east and west they are confined largely to the east fank of the structure. However, from sample date the sone is recognizable in most wells of the Brinkard Pool and it is not improbable that subsequent exploitation may prove the sone productive over much of the Brinkard area. Based on these data the proposed limits of the pool are as indicated on the accompanying map.

GULF CORPORATION'S EXHIBIT NO. TWO

ANANDA GAS PULL

The Gulf &c. 1 Amanda, located at C NW SM Section 25, Township 22 South, dange 37 Mast, is productive of gas from a localized zone of poresity in basal Fermian delomite. This well was drilled to a depth of 7335 Feet and found Permian sediments in contact with the pre-Cambrian at 7332 feet. The 5½ inch casing was comented at 7214 feet, the well plugged back to 7174 feet and completed through perferations between 7025 and 7065 feet, after 1500 gallons of acid, flowing 3,372 MCF gas per day with 5.44 barrels of distillate.

a comparable sequence of Permian sediments, in none was the Amanda zone sufficiently developed to warrant exploitation. This zone thus appears a quite local development and until proved otherwise,

by data available at a later date, must be considered a dry

There are no other oil or gas pays in the remaining few feet of the subjecent Permian beds and in the overlying section the nearest pay stratigraphically is the lower Drinkard of Andrews oil zone. From the attached Section C the relative position of this gas pay is available.

the depth necessary to reach it, and the small potential indicated no further exploitation of this pay appears probable. The immediate section within which the well is located (see accompanying map) namely; tection 25, Township 22 South, Range 37 East, appears ample for the horizontal limits of the pool. For like reasons, the presently exposed stratigraphic interval provides adequate vertical limits.

GULY CORPORATION'S EXHIBIT NO. 3

JUSTIS GAS POOL

In the Justis gas Pool, the lateral limits of which have previously been defined, there are at present four producing wells. The gas pay of this pool occurs in a section of porous dolomite immediately underlying the Glorieta horizon. In order to illustrate the structural and stratigraphic relation of the wells which have either tested or are producing from this some, the cross-section B-B' has been prepared.

Available data suggest this reservoir is quite limited, being confined almost wholly to the very crest of the structure.

At lower structural elevations the zone is water-bearing. The Western Natural Gas Co. No. 1 Eaton (well 2 of section) which occupies a relatively medial structural position was originally completed in this pay for a potential of 9,000 MCF per day. Subsequently, because of encroaching water, it was necessary to plug the well back to the more shallow Queen formation. In addition, the Atlantic-Clsen No. 1 Justis (Langlie) and the Clsen No. 1 Wimberly (wells 4 and 5 of section), both of which occupy a hight structural position, tested all underlying formations without disclosing any additional oil or gas pays. These data suggest the zone to be a dry gas reservoir and not a gas cap associated with an adjacent oil pay at either a lower structural or stratigraphic position.

section is confined to the interval from a minimum of 7 feet to a maximum of 160 feet below the Clorista horizon. In view of the performance of the reservoir to date, it seems probable the productive limits of the pool will fall within this interval. For this reason, the more or less arbitrary figure of 200 feet below the Clorista datum appears as a reasonable vertical limit for the Justis gas zone.

In view of its limitations, little if any additional exploitation of this reservoir is anticipated and therefore the horizontal limits of the pool as presently defined appear adequate. These limits, as shown on the accompnaying map, comprise the following lands: Sa/4 Section 1, Sa/4 Sec. 2, a/2 Sec. 11, a/2 Sec. 12, a/2 Sec. 13, a/2 Sec. 14, a/2 Sec. 23, and a/2 Sec. 24, all in Township 25 South, Nange 37 Bast.

AMBRADA PETROLEUM CORPORATION EXHIBIT NO. I CASE 245

MONUMENT-MCKEE GAS PULL

In the Montment field there is one well producing gas from the McKee sand in the Simpson formation. Three other wells drilled through the McKee sand have indicated on drill stem tests that they will produce gas from that some.

the attached cross-section shows the sample logs and drill stem test results for all wells drilled through the McKee sand in the Monument field. The attached map shows the location of the wells.

The Ackee sand is considered as the zone starting at 9846' (-0256') in amerada Petroleum Corporation's State F well No. 5 and extending to the top of the Ellenberger formation at 10,010' (-0520'). The water level is at approximately 6330' subsea.

as a high gas-oil ratio oil well. This was the discovery well for the monument--McKee pool. The thin oil column was soon depleted and the well was reclassified as a gas well March 1, 1950. The well currently produces condensate with a gravity of 05 degrees API. To other well has indicated any oil column.

The boundaries originally set out by the Cil Conservation Commission for the Monument-McKee Pool, should cover any possible gas productive acreage from that zone. Those boundaries are:

T. 198, 368 Section 36

^{1. 195, 1.37%} Section 31

T. 208, 4.36% Section 1 T. 208, 4.378 Section 8

AMERADA PETHOLEUM CURPORATION EXHIBIT NO. L IN CASE 215

HIGHTORES PERMO-PERNSYLVANIAN GAS POOL

In the hightower field there are two gas wells completed in a section referred to as the Permo-Pennsylvanian zone. Two other wells drilled through this zone have indicated on drill stem tests that they will produce gas from that zone. Three other wells were drilled through this zone with insufficient porosity development to produce and one of these wells found water in the base of this zone.

The attached cross-section shows the electric logs and drill stem test results for five wells drilled through the Fermo-Pennsylvanian zone in the hightower field. The attachedmap shows the location of all wells in the Hightower field.

top of the molfcamp in the Amerada Petroleum Corporation's B.C. moach well mo. I at 8385' (-4136') and extending to 8690' (-4441') which point is 70' below the top of the Pennsylvanian. The water level in this zone is at 4500 subset. Water found on a drill stem test in the lower part of this zone separates this reservoir from lower oil productive zones.

The boundaries originally set out by the Oil Conservation Commission for the Hightower Permo-Fennsylvanian Pool, should cover any possible gas productive acreage from that zone. Those boundaries are:

T.128, RJJE Sections 22, 23, 26 & 27.

		•
		•
		,
	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	
•		
	•	
	•	

THE RAILROAD COMMISSION OF TEXAS

E 2/2

SPRABERRY TREND AREA Hearing held in Austin, Texas,

July 15, 1953

TRANSCRIPT OF TESTIMONY

 $\underline{E} \ \underline{X} \ \underline{C} \ \underline{E} \ \underline{R} \ \underline{P} \ \underline{T}$ TESTIMONY OF MR. KAYSER

H. Ray Pardue, Peggy N. Studer, Reporter.

RAILROAD COMMISSION OF TEXAS

OIL AND GAS DIVISION

OIL AND GAS DOCKET NO. 125 & 126

7 & 8 - 26,569

IN RE: CONSERVATION AND PREVENTION

OF WASTE OF CRUDE PETROLEUM AND NATURAL GAS IN THE SPRA-BERRY TREND AREA FIELD, MID-

LAND, GLASSCOCK, REAGAN, UPTON AND MARTIN COUNTIES, T E X A S.

HEARING HELD IN AUSTIN, TEXAS, JULY 15, 1953

BEFORE

HONORABLE ERNEST O. THOMPSON. CHAIRMAN

HONORABLE W. J. MURRAY, JR., COMMISSIONER

MR. A. H. BARBECK, CHIEF ENGINEER

MR. GEORGE SINGLETARY, ASSISTANT CHIEF ENGINEER

MR. FRED YOUNG, LEGAL EXAMINER

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

EXCERPT

TESTIMONY OF MR. KAYSER

It would seem to be reasonable to me if wells now shut in were opened up that they would tend to take in time something of the same course, and that it might not be too unreasonable to predict that what is occurring in the present operating facilities, in the present operated wells, since it's over half the field, might not be too far wrong for the whole thing at this time. That may be a far fetched conclusion, but the ratios in the field vary from one end to the other and it is interconnected and we have found that it tends to vary about the same time. But because there has been a shut in, the chances are those wells that are now opened up will not have on the average quite as high ratios as the wells that continued to operate.

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: Does Mr. Kayser have a question?

MR. KAYSER: No question, I just have the information you wanted me to give.

CHAIRMAN HOMPSON: Come right ahead. Any further questions? The witness is excused. Thank you, Mr. Bunn. Come right up, Mr. Kayser. He's going to give us the information asked for earlier. We're glad you got them ready.

MR. KAYSER: The first question was the capacity with compressors The first figure that I give is the raw gas into the gasoline absorption plant. In the case of Tex-Harvey, the capacity of that plant is 35 million a day. In the case of the two Texas Natural plants, which is other than the Benedum plant, is 60 million a day.

El Paso's Midkiff compressor station, which can be counted as a plant, is 37 million a day, which makes a total raw gas capacity of 132 million a day, exclusive of the Benedum Spraberry.

Then you put in the Benedum Spraberry, Texas Natural has 14 million, Plymouth has seven; that seven is being increased additionally but we count what is there today. That makes 21 additional, which makes a total of 153 million of compressor capacity for raw gas out of the Spraberry.

Now, against that, we figure we get residue gas -- if they were operating at that capacity, we get residue gas about like these figures I'll now give you.

For Tex-Harvey, 26.5 million; for Texas Natural, on the two plants, 42; for El Paso Midkiff, 30, making a total of 98.5. The Benedum, 14 -- it has 14, Texas Natural Benedum. We get residue of about 10.5 and the Plymouth seven, which would give us residue of about 5.25, making a total of 114 million -- 114.25 million cu. ft. of gas a day of residue gas that would come out of all of the capacity that is in the field.

Now, we have pipe line capacity and ability to absorb into our system at this time that much gas. I said a while ago that it was 92 -- it's 92, but actually if we had it put to us and we needed to take it, we can take the quantities that I gave at Benedum. Next ---

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Mr. Kayser, if each of these

plants mentioned has the compressor facilities at that plant to deliver under your line pressures which would exist if they were delivering all these quantities, these amounts of gas ---

MR. KAYSER: Yes, sir, they have the capacity to handle raw gas in the quantities stated.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: And process it?

MR. KAYSER: And process it and compress it ---

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: To the line pressure you would have, if you had 114 million a day?

MR. KAYSER: And deliver to us all the residue gas left over, which is about the figure I gave, and we are able to take it, and take it to market.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Your ability to take it depends on their having the ability to put it up to whatever the line pressure would be to get that much gas into your system?

MR. KAYSER: That's right.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: And they have the compressors?

MR. KAYSER: They have the compressors to do that, and we have the compressors at Midkiff to do it, and it is wholly ineffective unless it comes up to that pressure, because two and two make four.

That was the first question that was asked. The second question -- and that's with and without Benedum -- the second question was, what was the quantity produced in July, what did we actually take out of Spraberry plants other than Benedum.

I want to say this, that as to Benedum, we have capacity to take out of Benedum all of the gas that is produced in Benedum, including the Spraberry, on any ordinary production days, like 20 -- I even think it would go to 26. So that you can consider that you can put Benedum on whatever you want to put it on, and we can take the residue gas, and that means that the plants have a sufficient amount of compression to move it on up to the pressure so that we can take it.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: And that would not reduce your ability to take from each of these other plants at their full compressor capacity to deliver to you?

MR. KAYSER: It would not.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: That's the answer to the question I had.

MR. KAYSER: We thought that was the information you were trying to elicit.

For July production: On July 7th, we took from the Tex-Harvey plant 21.7. Now, when I'm giving you these figures, they're not run out to the last accounting practice figures. The rendition of the bills will show slightly different. This is taken from the dispatcher's office, which is sufficiently accurate for all of these calculations. We took from Tex-Harvey Pembrook plant -- I mean, Texas Natural Pembrook plant, 18; and from the Floyd -- West Floyd, I believe it's called -- 23; and through our Midkiff plant,

21; making a total of 83.7. On July 12th, we took from Tex-Harvey 20; Texas Natural Pembrook, 21; Texas Natural West Floyd, 21; El Paso Midkiff, 24; a total of 85.

I want to impress on the Commission very earnestly that when you pick out in the first part of the month a handful of days, or even up to the first half of the month, you haven't got the picture, because we've been operating there for lots of years, and what happens is that when you've got around a 21 day month, around the 22nd, 23rd, 24th, 25th, it begins to fall off, and we are running all over the country to make up the deficit by the 31st day of the month. Those are just physical facts that happen -- operating facts. So that these figures do not represent the effect of the order. That's just A-B-C, and I was tremendously relieved to hear what the General said a while ago.

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: I was speaking for the Commission.

MR. KAYSER: Thank you. I'm very glad to hear that.

Now, you asked me one other question, and that's our schedule. I said that we would expect to take additional gas on November the 1st. Before I give that schedule, let me tell you what the total program is. The total program is that we plan to take out by means of our own plants, 167 million feet of gas from Spraberry. That's what we are building, plants, to take raw gas from the wells.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: 167?

MR. KAYSER: 167 million. That's our first program.

Now, we have 37 already connected and compression provided, which as we say, that's all you're interested in. Later, we will get into the gasoline absorption plant. So that leaves 130 million to go. We expect to be able to take 50 to 60 million of that 130 million around November the 1st. We then expect -- 50 to 60 million more than the 37. The 37 is already done. We expect to take 50 to 60 million more additional the the 37 around November 1st, and then we expect to move up compression and pipe line capacity, and our goal is January 1st for the whole 130 million additional to the 37 million. So that we are aiming at being able to take out 167 million by January 1st.

We might miss that, but I don't think it is optimistic to say -- too optimistic -- in fact, I don't think it's optimistic to say that, because our pipe delivery is all right. We are, we might say, crowded with delivery of compressors, and it simply takes the coordination of the compressors with the construction of the 30 inch line across the northern portion of New Mexico, and as you know, you can build in that country in all kinds of weather, all the weather that you have.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: What kind of weather do they have in dry weather?

MR. KAYSER: We don't anticipate being held up on any account. Now, if I may be pardoned for just saying one general word, I would appreciate the opportunity. I want

to say this, that it's not the easiest thing in the world to move this residue gas on out to the market. There is not any appreciable amount is going to be marketed under an average of a thousand miles of transportation. Now, that costs a lot of million dollars to move this stuff. That that we take out -- the biggest part of it goes to California, and when you take the combination of our lines and the California lines, you have more than a thousand miles of line to build in order to move it. That that goes out the Permian goes to Northern Natural and it goes as far as Minneapolis. That is in the range of a thousand miles itself.

So that that is the total problem you're looking at. It isn't a question of going and getting it and putting it in a tank somewhere and getting it to a local market. The real market for this gas ison an average of about 1000 miles away. That takes a lot of planning ahead of time to move it. You can't move it on just -- call up and say tomorrow we're going to move that much gas. It doesn't work that way.

Now, I want to say just one other thing, that there is a lot of risk involved in doing this. It isn't easy to fit the program of supplying gas to population into all production. Don't make any mistake about it, it's not easy -- it's very difficult, and the more difficult it is made at this end by regulation, obficulty the more resistance there

is to undertaking the job. To date, we have felt that we had complete cooperation out of this Commission. It's been a matter of pride for us to work with it and cooperate to help move this stuff out, but I do want to emphasize this, that it is utterly impractical to try to move it on a 100% conservation basis.

I mean just that. You've got to waste some of it.

There is going to have to be some kind of waste - waste in the sense that the physical product will not reach market and be burned through a burner. It just isn't in the cards to do it, and the point I want to make further is that both the El Paso Company and Northern Natural, through Permian, have acted to my certain knowledge just as diligently and as rapidly as they could have against all of the obstacles -- I wouldn't want to call them obstacles -- natural difficulties, both regulatory and physical and financial that were involved in completing these projects.

Now, one other thing. I'm on top side this time, so I'm speaking for myself, but I'll probably be on the short side the next time -- maybe. But I think that in the interest of a policy to encourage people to come get the residue gas, you shouldn't pinch the fellow who has been diligent and who has spent his money and gone out and got the contracts. You should neither pinch him or the fellow who contracted with him, because that has a tendency to pull down incentive and you want incentive in there. We're ahead of the

other fellow; all right, next time maybe Permian and Nortern are ahead of us and we're the ones that are going to have to be pinched. All right, we'll take our pinching when the time comes. But you cannot expect, in the very nature of marketing of gas, you can't expect the two programs to be absolutely dove tailed in -- they just can't do it.

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: You do approve, Mr. Kayser, do you not, of the saving of casinghead gas?

MR. KAYSER: Do what?

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: You do approve of the policy of conserving and not flaring it to the air, do you not?

MR. KAYSER: We advertise all over the United States the fact that we are doing a conservation job in taking this gas and putting it under the burner.

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: We have so bragged on you all over the land.

MR. KAYSER: Well, we appreciate it, and we've bragged on you. We've heard that all of the places in the United States where an effective conservation program has been put into effect, it's in the State of Texas, and that not only has it applied to oil but it has applied to gas.

The only point I'm making is that there are difficulties, there are things that have to be worked out that cannot be worked out with the simplicity that they are worked out with oil. It took a long time of difficult work on your part and cooperation on the part of the various oil com-

panies and producers and marketers to get a smooth-running proration of oil. You've got the same thing here, and all I ask is that you be reasonable and lenient and I think you should be lenient, both toward the producer who has connected to us in this instance, and towards us, and if you do that, why, I think that in the long run it will benefit conservation rather than to hurt it, because the thing that will hurt conservation more than anything else is for people to walk up -- I mean the people who have the capacity and the money and the market -- walk up to residue and say, "That's too hard for me to touch."

That's in the interest of conservation.

CHAIRMAN THOMPSON: Any questions of Mr. Kaiser? The next witness? Mr. Weeks?

MR. WEEKS: I want to request the Commission to increase the number of days allowable. I think the sum total of this testimony is that the plants are underloaded and the lines are underloaded, and even the compressors are underloaded approximately 15 or 20%. My comment would be very brief. I merely in connection with that request want to say that I appreciate as a lawyer of some experience what Mr. Kayser has said from a practical standpoint about contracts. We have a useful out let for our gas and we're sorry that everybody doesn't. We have the same thing, but it works sometimes that -- as Mr. Kayser said, some are more fortunate than others and it's not always the same

THE STATE OF TEXAS
COUNTY OF TRAVIS

I, Peggy N. Studer, official reporter for the Oil and Gas Division, Railroad Commission of Texas, do hereby certify that that portion of the foregoing transcript reported by me constitutes a true and correct transcription, to the best of my ability, of the testimony introduced and proceedings had upon the hearing of the foregoing docket, which hearing was held in Austin, Texas, on July 15, 1953.

Witness my hand on this the 18th day of July, A. D., 1953.

OFFICIAL REPORTER

THE STATE OF TEXAS
COUNTY OF TRAVIS

I, H. Ray Pardue, official reporter for the Oil and Gas Division, Railroad Commission of Texas, do hereby certify that that portion of the foregoing transcript reported by me constitutes a true and correct transcription, to the best of my ability, of the testimony introduced and proceedings had upon the hearing of the foregoing docket, which hearing was held in Austin, Texas, on July 15, 1953.

Witness my hand on this the 18th day of July, A. D., 1953.

OFFICIAL/REPORTER

before the OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico

November 19, 1953

IN THE MATTER OF:

The purpose of setting the allowable production of gas from the following nine gas pools in the State of New Mexico for the six-month proration period commencing January 1, 1954: Eumont, Arrow, Blinebry, Langmat, Justis, Byers-Queen, Jalco, Tubb, and Amanda Gas Pools.

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

November 19, 1953.

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION STATE OF NEW MEXICO

at

Santa Fe, New Mexico December 17, 1953

In the Matter of:

Consideration of the allowable production of gas from nine designated pools in Lea County for the month of January, 1954.

ELVIS A. UTZ

having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. GHAHAM:

- Q Will you state your name and position, please?
- A Elvis Utz, engineer, Oil Conservation Commission.
- Q For the information of the Commission will you please state in your own words your recommendations and suggestions as to the supplementary gas allocation recommended?

A I will give the supplemental gas nominations for January.

For Blinebry Pool, the total supplementary nominations for the month of January are 973,425, which is up 135,100 MCF. For Arrow it is 135,391, or up 13,942. For Amenda, the same; for Byers, it is the same; for Eucont, supplementals are 2,040,251, which is up 305,683 MCF. For Jalco, supplementals are 2,629,478 MCF, which is up 599,286. Justice, 130,109, which is up 46,427 MCF. For Languatt, total supplementals are 4,655,871, which are down 1,127,163 MCF. Tubbs, total supplemental 695,476 MCF, which is up 89,896. This is a total

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

January nominations of 12,324,763, which is an increase of 2,235,602, which gives us a total for the six month period of 51,197,025 nominations.

Q For clarification, Mr. Utz, you meant when you used the words "the same" - -

A The same as the previous preliminary nominations, same as the preliminary nominations. That is all I have.

MR. GRAHAM: Do you have any further comments?

A No further comments.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there any question of the witness? If not the witness may be excused. Does anyone else have anything to offer in this case? If not we will take the case under advisement and move on to Case 611.

(Vitness excused)

STATE OF NEW MEXICO)
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO)

HEREBY CERTIFY that the foregoing and attached transcript of hearing on the case of consideration of allowable production of gas from nine designated pools for the month of January, 1954, before the Oil Conservation Commission, State of New Mexico, at Santa Fe, on December 17, 1952, is a true and correct record of the same to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

DATED at Albuquerque, New Mexico, this 3 day of Security.

1953.

Ada Dearnley

COURT REPORTER

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico

November 19, 1953

IN THE MATTER OF:

The purpose of setting the allowable production of gas from the following nine gas pools in the State of New Mexico for the six-month proration period commencing January 1, 1954: Eumont, Arrow, Blinebry, Langmat, Justis, Byers-Queen, Jalco, Tubb, and Amanda Gas Pools.

BEFORE:

Edwin L. Mechem, Governor

E. S. Walker, Land Commissioner

R. R. Spurrier, Secretary, Oil Conservation Commission

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order, please. The next case on the docket will be the consideration of the allowable from Lea County for the six months period beginning January 1st, 1954.

(Notice of publication read by Mr. Graham.)

<u>E L V I S A. U T Z</u>

the witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. GRAHAM:

- Q Will you state your name and position, please?
- A Elvis A. Utz, Engineer with the Oil Conservation Commission.
 - In your capacity as engineer of the Oil Commission, are

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

you generally familiar with the studies of the Commission and their various hearings which resulted in the designated classification of the gas pools in Lea County?

- A Generally familiar, yes.
- Have you, in your capacity as Engineer of the Commission had occasion to study the probable market demand for gas in the pools for the ensuing six months pro ration period commencing January 1st, 1954?

A I have made a hasty survey of recent production statistics of the general pools and gathered some general market demand information to the effect that the demand for gas is continuously increased over the past several years and is limited mostly by transmission facilities which are federally regulated. It is reasonable to assume that this national demand would apply to southeastern New Mexico. The new purchasers recently entered the area and the operators have, in anticipation of the active demand, have engaged in numerous gas or oil-gas dual completions, these general ties, coupled with preliminary nominations, indicate an active demand.

Q Have you received and compiled the preliminary nomination of the gas purchasers from these respective designated gas pools?

A Yes, I have. They are as follows: Blinebry Gas pool, total nominations for the six months proration period that have been received, incidentally, all of these nominations are undoubtedly incomplete, but this is the totals received up to now, except those, of course, received in the last ten minutes. Blinebry gas pool, 3,836,813 MCF; Arrow Gas pool, 6,654,892.

MR. SPURRIER: MCF?

A MCF. All these figures quoted will be MCF. Amanda, 189,000 MCF; Byers-Queen, 193,370 MCF; Eumont, 13,422,009, Jalco, 9,860,091; Justis, 378,593; Langmat, 16,871,740; Tubbs, 2,921,615. We also have the nominations for wells in an unassigned area for 595,400--595,300, rather. This gives us a total for the nine pools of 48,861,423, up to the present time.

Q Based upon your studies, what in your opinion would be the reasonable market demand for dry gas produced from these designated pools? Each of these designated?

A In my opinion, the reasonable market demand for each pool would be the same as the total pool nominations just read, plus any further nominations which may be received between now and November 24th.

Q Have you, in the course of your study, compiled any past history data in regard to the production of gas in these various pools? Will you relate this information?

A I have production figures available for the period of April 1st to October 1st. The total production from these nine designated pools is 33,201,911 MCF. In comparing this figure with the total nominations, it must be considered that these are for a low demand period, of the summer months which would indicate the nominations and allowable should be considerable in excess of this amount. I have no way of knowing just how much in excess at this time.

In order to prevent waste and to protect correlative rights, in your opinion is it necessary for the gas pools in Lea County to

be limited in their production.

A In my opinion, and based on the facts and figures available to me, I believe that the nine designated gas pools of Lea County should be prorated at this time in accordance with the Oil Conservation Commission orders 368 and to 376 inclusive.

Q In your opinion is the total producing capacity of the gas wells within each pool greater than the allowable reached for such pools?

A Based on the nominations received at this time, I believe producing capacity is greater. The complete answer to your question would depend on future nominations.

Q In your opinion, will such a pool allowable afford each respective owner in the pool the opportunity to produce his just and equitable share of the gas in the pools without waste and in substantial proportions to that found recoverable? To the total gas recoverable in the pool?

A Due to the limited time and study and experience, I believe the method outlined by orders 368A to 376A inclusive will provide the most equitable means of prorating at this time. However, I believe considerable study of toher methods is advisable during the course of the first six months proration period.

Q Do you have any other comments to make, with reference to this matter?

A No other comment, only that I would suggest that the Commission continue this case until all the nominations are in.

MR. SPURRIER: Are there any further questions of the witness?

MR. KEELY: Who made the nominations that you referred to?

What companies nominated, up to date?

A Permian Basin, Southern Union, Humble, El Paso, Gulf, Continential, Amerada, Phillips, Sunray, Stanolind and Skelly.

There are some nominations in, but I didn't have time to record them. I believe they were from--I don't recall at this time.

MR. KELLY: Do you expect that the additional nominations will increase these figures that you read off to a great extent?

A I don't expect that they will increase them too much, but how much I can't say.

MR. KELLY: Do you feel that you have got most of the nominations in?

A I believe we have, yes.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Davis?

MR. QUILMAN DAVIS: Quilman Davis, Southern Union Gas Company. The 48 million figure total that you read, does that include the 595,000 unassigned, the unassigned pool?

A Yes, it does.

MR. DAVIS: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Christie.

MR. CHRISTIE: I wasn't quite clear if this was a total for the six months or monthly average.

A It is a total for the six months period, Mr. Christie.

A . SPURRIER: Anyone else? If there are no further questions, the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused)

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone else have a comment in the case? . . . Mr. Adair?

MR. ADAIR: I would like to ask the El Paso representative

some questions about their nominations in the Jalco pool.

MR. SPURRIER: Does El Paso submit? Please come forward.

F. NORMAN WOODRUFF

the witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. ADAIR:

- Q Your name is N_{O} rman Woodruff and you are employed by El Paso Gas Company? I believe you are qualified, Mr. Woodruff, as an experienced witness in the Jalco pool at the last hearing, in Case 582, is that correct?
 - A That is correct.
- Q Mr. Woodruff, you testified at your last hearing, in connection with the Jalco pool, that your company was connected to some 103 wells in that pool, is that correct?
- A I believe that figure is correct, I don't recall exactly. I could check that figure, but I believe that you are correct.
- You also testified that your connections to these 103 gas wells were by reason of gas purchase contracts that you had recently negotiated with the owners of such wells, which provided for minimum takes.
 - A That is correct.
- What is El Paso's nomination per 160 acre units for the first six months of 1954?
 - A I haven't that--
 - Q (Interrupting) In the Jalco pool?
- A I haven't that figure available to me here. If the Commission please, I will get the information, and I am sorry that I failed to bring it with me, and later in the proceedings

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546

ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO

here would be happy to give the answer to Mr. Adair.

MR. SPURRIER: You mean later today?

Yes, sir. They are in the hotel rather than here.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, it is very important. Could I continue the Jalco portion of this case until such time as Mr. Woodruff gets this information? We would also like to have Mr. Woodruff get the information as to your takings from the same wells for the first six months of this year.

- A I do not have that information available.
- Q Can you get it?

A It is available from the records of the Commission. The production from each and every well is shown.

Q I don't mean by wells. I would like to have the average per unit. I think it is very important to this first period of gas pro ration to compare your takes from these 103 units in the Jalco pool for the first six months of this year, with your nominations for the first six months of next year.

A I am sure that information could be determined. I might state, Mr. Adair, that our demand for gas varies considerable month by month and year by year. We have considerable increased demand this year over last year, due to additional contracts for supply that we have made with the various California companies. We have also got many new sources of supply since last year. So I hardly think that the information that you request would be something that you could depend on as being correlative one year to the next.

Q You can get that information, though, while the Commission is in session at this hearing?

- A No. I can't.
- Q Do you know whether or not your nominations for 1954 are considerably less than your takes from the same wells in the Jalco gas pools for the first six months of 1953.
 - A I do not know.
- Q Do you know whether or not your nominations for 1954 are less than the minimum takes that you contracted to take?
 - A During some months I believe them to be.
 - Q To that extent then, these contracts would be impaired?
 - A I don't believe that they would.
- Q To the extent that you took less than you agreed to take under the contract?

A I believe, and I could be wrong, but my opinion is that if we averaged that volume over the years time that have likely, there would be no question concerning meeting minimum takes.

MR. SETH: If the Commission please, I would like, on behalf of El Paso, to object to this line of questioning. This is not within the scope of the hearing. The hearing is on the proration of gas in the nine fields in Lea County. It is in relation to market demand. Any relation to particular contract rights is not relevant to this particular hearing. If Mr. Adair has—desires to develop a situation there that he believes is a breach of contract, I believe that is either a subject for the Courts or a subject of special hearing. I don't believe it pertains to this particular call on the proration of gas in the Lea County generally. We object to any further questioning.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, in my question I was trying to be guided by Rule 6, Case 582, which says, "The

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546

ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO

Commission after notice and hearing, shall consider the nominations of gas purchasers from the Jalco Gas Pool and other relevant data and shall fix the allowable production of the Jalco Gas Pool, and shall allocate production among the gas wells in the Jalco Gas Pool upon a reasonable basis with due regard to correlative rights." What I have to ask Mr. Woodruff has a direct bearing on correlative rights required by virtue of the existing contracts.

MR. SETH: If the Court please, I don't believe correlative rights are determined by contract rights. I believe the correlative rights are—it is something that the Commission has to consider, but I don't believe the Commission is required to consider the contract rights pertaining to the individual contracts and the variations in ownership. You can't do it in connection with oil or you don't do it in connection with oil. There is no reason why the peculiar contraat conditions should have a bearing on this particular subject itself.

MR. SPURRIER: The Commission will sustain the objection, Mr. Adair.

MR. ADAIR: May I ask the Commission please, does that ruling go to his furnishing the information that he said he would furnish to the Commission as to their nominations?

MR. SPURRIER: I don't think so. I think we would like to have the information.

- Q Will you do that, Mr. Woodruff?
- A Yes, sir.

MR. SPURRIER: If you can. Do what you can.

A If the Commission please, after considering my last statement to Mr. Adair's question, I said it was in my opinion--I believe it probably was concerning a legal matter and I am qualified only as an engineer. I would request that that portion of my testimony be stricken from the record.

MR. SPURRIER: The request is granted. Anything further?

MR. ADAIR: That is all I have, Mr. Woodruff.

MR. SPURRIER: The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused)

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone else have a comment in the case? Mr. Stahl.

MR. STAHL: Mr. Stahl of Permian Basin Pipeline Company. I would like to ask a question, if I might.

MR. SPURRIER: Of whom?

MR. STAHL: Of the Commission. Items number seven, under the Commission's findings states that an adequate gas well testing procedure shall be adopted. This is a point of information. Has the Commission at this time—are they prepared to tell us when that testing procedure will be started so that we can start making some plans? I believe it is Item Number 7 in each one of the findings, on page two. There is no time stated. I was wondering if you all had determined yet some of the timing with respect to those testing procedures.

MR. SPURRIER: Well, the answer is, Mr. Stahl, as soon as possible. Anyone else? If there is nothing further in the case, we will take it under advisement and move on to Case 602.

MR. WOODRUFF: The figure requested by Mr. Adair which would indicate the average per well demand expressed by El Paso on a per well basis daily for the first six months over 1954 is 531 MCF per well per day at 15.025 pressure basis. This is for a full

160-acre unit.

MR. SPURRIER: Let the record show that the case insofar as the nominations on a monthly basis is concerned that the case is continued to the regular scheduled monthly hearings of the Commission from December through May of 1954.

* * * * * * * * * * * *

CERTIFICATE

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Court Reporter, do hereby certify that the foregoing transcript of proceedings was taken by me on Thursday, November 19, 1953; that the same is a true and correct record to the best of my knowledge, skill, and ability.

DATED at Albuquerque, New Mexico, this 24th day of November, 1953.

/s/ Ada Dearnley
COURT REPORTER

BEGORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

Case No. 582

Rehearing

January 21 & 22, 1954 - Special Hearing

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.

PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO.

FEB 3 1954

INDEX

Witness:		Page
Yuronka,	John	7
Bagwell,	J. E.	58
Stanley,	S. J.	123 135

= REGISTER -

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION January 21, 1954

NAME	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
H. E. Massey	Cities Service Oil	Hobbs, New Mexico
E. H. Foster	Phillips "66"	Amarillo, Texas
H. T. White	Phillips "66"	Bartlesville, Oklaho
R. D. Grimm	Phillips "66"	Bartlesville, Oklahor
Jack M. Campbell	Atwood, Malone & Campbell	Roswell, New Mexico
W. D. Girand, Jr.	Me-Tex Supply	Hobbs, New Mexico
C. M. Bumpass	Gulf Oil Corp.	Hobbs, New Mexico
L. A. Hanson	O. C. C.	Artesia, New Mexico
E. W. Nestor	Shell Oil Company	Hobbs, New Mexico
R. W. Heins	Shell Oil Company	Hobbs, New Mexico
R. L. Hansen	Stanolind Oil & Gas	Fort Worth, Texas
L. W. Folmar	Company The Texas Company	Fort Worth, Texas
Homer Dailey	Continental Oil	Fort Worth, Texas
Jason Kellahin	Continental Oil	Santa Fe, New Mexico
A. R. Ballou	Sun Oil Company	Dallas, Texas
L. R. Barineau	Sun Oil Company	Dallas, Texas
E. M. Knight	Stanolind	Roswell, New Mexico
W. G. Abbott	Amerada	Monument, New Mexico
C.A. Hull	Shell	Midland, Texas
Ray E. Seifert	Amerada	Midland, Texas

Victor T. Lyon	Continental Oil Company	Fort Worth, Texas
H. W. Swaim	Continental Oil Co.	Midland, Texas
Jack B. Collins	Continental Oil Co.	Midland, Texas
A. L. Hill	El Paso Natural Gas Company	Houston, Texas
F. N. Woodruff	E.P.N.G. Company	Houston, Texas
R. T. Wright	E.P.N.G. Company	Jal, New Mexico
M. E. Curry	Skelly Oil Company	Hobbs, New Mexico
H. H. Vickery	Atlantic Ref'g Co.	Midland, Texas
John A. Woodward	Amerada Pet. Corp.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
J. W. Recter	The Chio Oil Co.	Houston, Texas
W. H. Everett	The Ohio Oil Co.	Houston, Texas
G. E. Stahl	Permian Basin Pl. Co	. Omaha, Nebraska
J. W. Baulch, Jr.	E.P.N.G. Company	Jal, New Mexico
W. E. Ainsworth	Permian Basin P. L	Omaha, Nebraska
J. J. Abendschan	O. C. C.	Aztec, New Mexico
Aaron Cummings	R. Olsen Oil	Jal, New Mexico
Warren W. Mankin	The Texas Company	Fort Worth, Texas
Coe S. Mills	The Ohio Oil Company	Midland, Texas
J. D. Anderson	The Ohio Oil Company	Houston, Texas
Louis H. Shearer	The Ohio Oil Company	Houston, Texas
D. H. Spellman, Jr.	The Ohio Oil Company	Midland, Texas
J. K. Smith	Stanolind Oil & Gas Company	Fort Worth, Texas
Ross L. Malcom, Jr.	Akwood, Malcom- Campbell	Roswell, New Mexico
Foster Morrell	Independent	Roswell, New Mexico

Clarence Hinkle	Humble Oil & Rfg. Company	Roswell, New Mexico
S. J. Stanley	O. C. C.	Hobbs, New Mexico
J. L. Paiter, S.	O. C. C.	Hobbs, New Mexico
Merle B. Rogers	E.P.N.G. Company	Jal, New Mexico

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico

January 21, 1954

IN THE MATTER OF:

Notice is hereby given by the State of New Mexico, through its Oil Conservation Commission, that Texas Pacific Coal & Oil Company, upon proper petition, has requested a rehearing in Case 582 (relating to rules and regulations for the Jalco Gas Pool, Lea) County, New Mexico); that in said petition, petitioner asks recision of Orders R-368 and R-368-A entered in Case 582 under dates of September 28, 1953, and November 10, 1953, respectively; that the Commission, by its Order No. R-368-B, has granted said rehearing and set it for 9 a.m. on January 21, 1954, at Mabry Hall, State Capitol, Santa Fe, New Mexico, at which time petitioner and other interested parties will be heard.

Case No. 582 Rehearing

BEFORE:

Honorable Edwin L. Mechem Honorable E. S. Walker Honorable R. R. Spurrier.

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

MR. SPURRIER: Let the record show that we have met here at nine o'clock but we are recessed until one o'clock, that is one o'clock sharp.

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned until 1 p.m.)
AFTERNOON SESSION. January 21. 1954 at 1:00 P.M.

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order. The first case on the docket this afternoon is Rehearing in Case 582.

(Mr. Graham reads the notice of publication in the Rehearing Case 582.) MR. ADAIR: My name is Eugene Adair, representing the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company. My associate counsel in this case is Mr. John Russell of Roswell, New Mexico. At the request of the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company the Commission issued a subpoena to Mr. A. L. Hill of El Paso Natural Gas Company requesting him to have available to the Commission and to the applicant in this motion for rehearing certain testimony with respect to El Paso's takes of natural gas in southeastern Lea County. Practically the identical information was put on yesterday by Mr. Stanley of the Commission's staff. Therefore, so far as Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company is concerned, we have no further use for Mr. Hill's testimony and if it is all right with the Commissio I request that he be released. He would like to get back to El Paso if possible.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there objections?

MR. ADAIR: In this connection, I think the record should show that Mr. Hill has appeared in response to the Commission's order and has such information as was requested.

MR. GRAHAM: Wouldn't that information be of value to the Commission?

MR. ADAIR: Well, I think the identical information was put on by Mr. Stanley yesterday and we are going to request the Commission to make Mr. Stanley's testimony and Exhibits yesterday a part of this record. I think Mr. Stanley covered the subject yesterday very thoroughly and in a competent manner.

MR. SMITH: It occurs to me, since our position is more

or less neutral, not knowing the tendency or the trend the testimony should take, the inquiry should be made if Mr. Stanley would be available for cross examination during the course of this hearing?

MR. GRAHAM: Do you feel that he answered all the question MR. ADAIR: I am not sure that he answered all of them. I don't know that we would have presented all that information in any respect. Certainly, that information whether it would be relevant to this matter would depend upon what the answers to the first questions were.

MR. GRAHAM: Mr. Hill is here prepared to answer them A, B, C, and D.

MR. ADAIR: I am not trying to exclude him from testifyin in this hearing at all. At his insistence, I am trying to release him, if the Commission is so disposed to do so.

MR. HILL: Mr. Adair, I appreciate your thoughts in the matter and I did have in mind trying to get out on this early afternoon plane. I think it is probably better that I forget that and I will remain here through the afternoon, so that if you want to proceed with the case and perhaps would want me to appear a little later this afternoon why I am willing to submit to it.

MR. ADAIR: In that case, we will reserve the right to call on Mr. Hill in connection with the original subpoena.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, in a case of this kind without knowing what the results of our hearing are going to be we would like to make a very full and complete record. Another

reason we would like to make a full and complete record is that certain members of the Commission have not been privileged to sit in on all of the hearings which have led up to the order which is under attack here. We hope that the Commission will bear with us in a rather full presentation here. If at times, it seems we are repetitious or redundant, we just want to be sure that we make it a full and complete record. I would like to call at this time, Mr. John Yuronka to the witness stand. Before beginning with Mr. Yuronka's testimony, it may be well to stipulate with the Commissi and for the record that we have requested heretofore the Commissic to make available to us at this hearing certain documentary evi-There were some 31 plus items that we requested. The Commission's staff and Miss Nancy Royal in particular has prepared that in numerical order in excellent form. If it is all right wit the Commission we would like to adopt the numbering for our Exhibi that are on the Commission's file. We will in some cases use some subject number to fill in chronologically as necessary but we will adopt the Commission's number on those particular exhibits Is that satisfactory with the Commission?

MR. SPURRIER: Very well.

JOHN YURONKA

having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By: MR. ADAIR:

- Q Will you state and spell your name for the reporter, please?
 - A John Yuronka, Y-u-r-o-n-k-a.
 - Q Where do you live, Mr. Yuronka? A Hobbs, New Mexico.

- Q By whom are you employed?
- A Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company.
- Q In what capacity?

A Engineer.

Q Petroleum engineer?

A Yes. sir.

- Q Are you educated as a petroleum engineer?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q What degrees do you hold?
- A Bachelor of Science in Petroleum Engineering.
- Q From what school?
- A New Mexico School of Mines.
- Q How long have you been employed by Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company?
 - A Three and a half years.
 - Q Have you worked out of the Hobbs office during that peric
 - A Yes, I have.
- Q Are you familiar with the area that lies within the areal extent of the Jalco and Langmat Gas pools as delineated by the Commission?

 A Yes, I am.
- Q Have you supervised the drilling of wells within that area?

 A Yes.
- Q Have you made an intensive study in preparation for this hearing of that area and particularly of the immediate area of the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company leases?
 - A Yes, I have.
- Q Are Mr. Yuronka's qualifications acceptable to the Commission?

MR. SPURRIER: They are.

MR. ADAIR: We would like to offer at this time as our Exhibit Number 32 a map of the southwestern Lea County showing the oil pool designations. Will you put that on the board, please?

Q Mr. Yuronka, will you briefly explain to the Commission what that map shows?

A The green area at the top is the Eunice Monument oil pool producing from the Seven Rivers, Grayburg and San Andres. The orange is the South Eunice Pool producing from the Seven Rivers. The blue is the Cooper Jal Pool producing from the Yates and Seven Rivers. That purple deal or whatever you care to call it, it is the Langlie-Mattix Oil Pool producing from the Yates, Seven Rivers and Queens. This is the Falby-Yates pool producing from the Yates and this lavender is the Eaves Pool producing from the Yates and Seven Rivers. This gray is the Rhodes Pool producing from the Yates and Seven Rivers.

Q Those producing intervals are the producing intervals denominated by the Commission--

A (Interrupting) Yes, they are.

MR. ADAIR: We will offer next in evidence our Exhibit Number 33.

Q Exhibit 33 is identical with Exhibit 32, is it not, Mr. Yuronka, with the exception that the leases owned by Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company are shown in red or pink?

A Yes, sir.

Q Incidentally, are those State of New Mexico leases in eac! instance?

A Yes.

MR. ADAIR: We next offer in Evidence, Exhibit Number 34.

- Q Will you explain to the Commission what that Exhibit represents?
- A The red portion is the Jalco Gas Pool and the yellow portion is the Langmat Gas Pool.
- Q The dividing line between these two pools bisects each of the oil pools shown on Exhibit 33, does it not?
 - A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: We next offer in evidence Exhibit 35.

- Q I will ask you Mr. Yuronka if the Exhibit 35 is not a section or cross section of a typical oil well located in the Eunice Monument Pool which is the green pool at the top of the map, is that not correct?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q The producing formations in the Eunice Monument Pool are the Seven Rivers, Queens, Grayburg and San Andres, I believe you testified, is that correct?

 A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: We offer Exhibit 36 which is a similar cross section from a typical oil well located in the South Eunice Oil Field.

- Q I will ask you, Mr. Yuronka, if that Exhibit does not also show--first what is the producing formations in the South Eunice Pool according to the nomenclature of the Commission?
 - A The Seven Rivers.
- Q What is the producing fromation in the South Eunice, as far as the Jalco and Langmat Pools are concerned?

- A The designated gas interval is the Yates and portions of Seven Rivers within a hundred feet of the base.
- Q The oil pool is the Seven Rivers and the gas pool is the Yates and Seven Rivers down to a hundred feet from the base?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Does not that exhibit also show the contracts of Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company with respect to those formations?
 - A Yes, they do.
- Q Will you explain to the Commission what those contracts are?
- A El Paso, we have a contract with El Paso to sell the gas from the Yates. The Seven Rivers gas is sold to United Carbon.
- MR. ADAIR: We next offer in evidence Exhibit 37 which is a similar cross section of a typical well in Cooper Jal Oil Pool, is that correct?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q What, again, is the producing formation in the Cooper Jal Pool?
 - A Yates and Seven Rivers.
- Q So far as the Cooper-Jal Pool is concerned where it is bisected and overlaid with the Langmat and Jalco Gas Pools, the formations are identical except for the bottom one hundred feet of the Seven Rivers formations?

 A Yes, sir, they are.
- Q Do you know whether or not the oil wells and the gas wells heretofore drilled in the Cooper Jal Pool insofar as Texas Pacific leases are concerned have been drilled in accordance with the nomenclature heretofore adopted by the Commission?

A Yes, they have.

MR. ADAIR: We next offer as Exhibit 38 a typical cross section of the wells drilled in the Rhodes Oil Pool.

Q The nomenclature on that oil pool is Yates and Seven Rivers, is it not?

A Yes.

MR. ADAIR: We next offer Exhibit 39, cross section of a typical well in the Eaves Oil Pool.

Q There, again, the producing interval is Yates and Seven Rivers, is it not?

A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: Exhibit 40 which we offer in evidence is a cross section of the Falby-Yates Oil Pool.

Q There the Yates is the producing formation under the nomenclature, is that correct? A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: Exhibit 41 is a cross section of the typical well in the Langlie-Mattix Oil Pool.

Q What are the producing formations there, Mr. Yuronka?

A As designated by the Commission, the oil producing zones are Yates, Seven Rivers and Queens.

Q Many of the wells drilled in that area have been drilled, completed, and cased with respect to those formations, is that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q The operator had the choice of setting pipe at the top of the Yates or anywhere he wanted to down through the Yates, through the Seven Rivers and included into the Queens, is that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q And so far as you know most of the wells drilled in that

pool have been so completed and cased, is that so?

- A Yes, sir.
- Q Would you encounter any difficulties in reworking any of those wells now to make them conform to the producing intervals designated for the Jalco or the Langmat Gas Pool?

A Yes, you would. There would be a possibility, if you had an oil well, of squeezing off your oil pay to get your gas, vice versa.

- Q In either case, do you feel that you might leave either oil or gas behind that might not be otherwise recovered?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Has Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company had any particular luck in trying to rework or complete any of these wells?
 - A The luck hasn't been too good.
 - Q Have we lost some wells? A No, we haven't.
 - Q Have we had some very expensive workovers?
 - A We certainly have.
 - Q For example?

A One well in the South Eunice Pool, we have tried the Seven Rivers. It failed and was plugged back to the Yates. We have perforated it four times, we have acidized and hydro-sized and we still haven't gotten anything out of it.

- Q Have you spent, sometimes, as much as \$35,000.00 on a well trying to work it over?
 - A Yes, sir, I believe we have.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, at this time, I

would like to offer in evidence, our Exhibit Number 42, which is Order Number 633 in Case Number 70, dated January 15, 1946, which defines oil and gas pools in Chavez, Eddy and Lea Counties in New Mexico. To properly understand the subject matter of this hearing, the Commission should go back to the time that the first well was drilled in the Langmat and Jalco Gas Pool area, because that well, if it is still producing is affected by the orders entered in the Jalco and Langmat cases. The Commission has historically recognize the production of oil and gas from the pools described on our first two exhibits 32 and 33, in accordance with the formations therein described.

This order number 633 sets forth what those formations are and also sets forth the manner in which the wells drilled therein have been drilled and completed. Section one of the order designates each of the pools shown on the map with the exception of the Falby-Yates which is a recent designation and classifys them as—"oil and gas pools." Section 6 of the order provides as follows that "each pool shall be produced as a single common reservoir and the wells shall be completed, cased, maintained and operated to that end." Since I am so far away from the reporter, would it be all right for me to stack these up over here. This is Texas Pacific's Exhibit 42.

MR. GRAHAM: We are driving at the invalidity of the order issued in Case 582. That is the subject matter of the hearing.

MR. MASSEY: Have you introduced that exhibit, have you

offered it?

MR. ADAIR: I offer it in evidence now, as Exhibit 42.

MR. MASSEY: I want to object to the introduction of the Exhibit since the order is no longer in effect. It was done away with by Order Number 850.

MR. ADAIR: I think, of course, that is what I am trying to show Mr. Massey, that historically these pools have been developed and operated and were carried forward in the present rules. I am trying to get to that. I am trying to give the history of the entire drilling program. I think it is pertinent and material to this hearing in that the orders issued in Jalco and Langmat affect each one of these wells. I think the Commission's records, Mr. Massey, will show that such wells have been drilled, completed, operated and the production therefrom contracted with respect to this order and to your order that you referred to, your rules in 1950 when they were adopted.

MR. SPURRIER: Objection overruled.

- Q Mr. Yuronka, is it not a fact, that within the areal extent of the Jalco and Langmat Gas Pools that gas wells have been completed and are producing now from the interval below the gas pool designations, is that correct?
 - A To my knowledge, they are.
- Q And oil wells have been completed and are producing above the interval and above the interval of the gas pools designations?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q In fact that is what the Commission found in the Falby-

Yates, they found oil up the formation?

A Yes.

MR. ADAIR: In order at this time to let the Commission appreciate some of the complications and problems which they are going to encounter and probably have encountered to some extent, I will ask Mr. Stahl if he will place the overlay which is our Texas Pacific Exhibit Number 34 over Exhibit Number 33?

MR. STAHL: I would like to have the record show that this is Mr. Frank Stahl, since there are two of us.

MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin representing Samedan Oil Corporation. There has been frequent reference to the Order enter ed in the Langmat Pool. We want to state our objections to anything in the way of a collateral attack being made on the proration order which has been entered in the Langmat Pool. It was not advertised as a part of this hearing and it goes beyond the scope of the hearing. We are without notice that such an attack is to be made. We are not prepared at this time to answer it.

MR. ADAIR: I think to a certain extent, Mr. Kellahin's objection is well taken but the purpose for mentioning the Langmat Pool is that for some 35 or 36 miles it has a common border with the Jalco Pool which is the order under attack. We do not request as a result of this rehearing that the Langmat Order be overthrown We merely are going to attack that line though between Langmat and Jalco and for that reason we do refer to our neighbor gas pool

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission please, in the light of counsel's statement, we further object to any attack upon the order

defining or delineating the pools, that having not been advertised or no notice given that the question would be raised in this hearing. The Commission has a valid and subsisting order defining the gas pools which has been entered for some time and the time for appeal from which has long since elapsed. We object to any attack upon the pool boundaries in connection with this hearing.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, that objection reminds me of one that was made yesterday when Continental, I believe was trying to put on some testimony in connection with a request for an unorthodox unit and they were met with a legal objection that it constituted a collateral attack upon the order.

If the Cómmission will let us go forward and put in our evidence here, we will show that the first time a formal order was entered, we asked for a rehearing. The final order was entered. We asked for a rehearing. This is a direct attack upon 245 which in turn was combined with 521, which was brought forward and combined with 582 in which the order was issued and in which we here have asked and were granted a rehearing. I think we will show that as we go along. We can't show it all at once. We ask the Commission to bear with us in that connection?

MR. GRAHAM: Are you objecting to every part of this order or specific objections?

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to point out the Order 245 to which counsel refers was entered and signed on the 17th day of February, 1953. There is no mention made of that order in connection with the petition for rehearing in this case.

MR. ADAIR: I think we can point it up as we go along. If his objection is sustained, we want to make the record as a tender of proof in any event.

MR. SPURRIER: The objection is overruled.

MR. KELLAHIN: Note an exception, please.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, the situation as reflected on the maps up there, is what the Commission is faced with in this gas proration matter. Any time that you draw a 36 mile line bisecting some 6 or 7 oil pools and attempt to include therein the same producing formations as in the oil pools many equities are going to be disturbed as reflected by the many reques for exceptions on the Commission's docket.

Prior to the 1949 Act under which the Commission is now operating from a historical standpoint, I am giving this informati for the record, the Statutes of the State of New Mexico present few provisions with respect to gas, either dry gas or casing head gas. The Commission's authority to regulate the productions of gas must be found, if at all, in the 1949 Act and the Commission's Rules and Regulations adopted pursuant thereto. Our New Mexico company counsel will argue these Statutes at the conclusion of the hearing and present in detail our contentions in respect thereto. However, at this point in the hearing, I think it well for us to advise the Commission what our concept of these Statutes are.

First, we feel that the Commission has no authority whatsoever to prorate gas produced from an oil well. It has no author ty to prorate casing head gas. Under its rules, gas cap gas is casinghead gas. While the Commission, to prevent physical waste, can indirectly regulate the production of casinghead gas by means of gas-oil ratio limitations, flare gas orders and the like, it has no authority to prorate casinghead gas based upon market demand.

Second, under the Statutes as we conceive them there are only two methods by which the Commission may directly regulate the production of gas produced from a gas pool. While the Commission to prevent physical waste can indirectly regulate the production of gas well gas by means of flare gas orders, anti-venting orders, beneficial use orders such as Rule 404, but it may directly regulate gas well gas only under one or the other of two provision of the 1949 Act.

First, it may regulate gas well gas production under the provisions of Section 12 (c) which provides for gas proration under certain conditions. The first of these conditions is that the Commission must designate a gas pool which shall be a common source of supply, or a separate reservoir containing gas only—not oil, not oil and gas, not casinghead gas, not gas-cap-gas but just dry gas.

The second of these conditions being that it is necessary for the Commission to find after notice and hearing after receiving evidence that such proration is necessary to prevent waste. As far as market demand is concerned, it is our contention that waste is limited to production in excess of marked demand, not capacity to produce in excess of market demand.

The second method by which the Commission might directly

regulate the production of gas well gas is for the Commission to order ratable take under common purchaser provision of the Statute Sections 14 (d) and (e). Here again, the Commission as a condition precendent must properly define a gas pool as a separate reservoir of gas.

In addition, of course, the Commission must receive evidence and determine that some common purchaser is not taking ratably. If both of the methods are followed, that is proration and ratable take, then all three of these prerequisites must be shown, the single source of supply, waste, and non-ratable take. Insofar as this case is concerned, it is our contention that none of these prerequisites have been established.

The 1949 Act was brought forward and many of these provisions are in the 1950 Rules, that is the rules that were adopted January 1, 1950. At this time we would like to offer as Exhibit 1, the Rules adopted by the Commission on January 1, 1950. As pointed out by Mr. Massey, Rule 5 of those rules brought forward oil pool definitions theretofore existing. The rules followed the Statutes in setting forth the three conditions precendent to the gas proration order of ratable take of gas. It is interesting to note that the original Rule 104 adopted January 1, 1950, providinated gas units should consist of 160 acres substantially in the form of a square but they could cross section lines. It is also interesting to note that this was not changed until--and in that connection I would like to offer in evidence the original Rule 10%. It is also interesting to note that the present requirement in our

rules that gas units consist of governmental quarter sections, was not adopted until December 29, 1952 in Case 226, Order No. R-238. We offer in evidence as our Exhibit 1-A that order.

The order on its face was based upon evidence received approximately two and a half years prior thereto. No one at the time, I am sure, recognized the significance of this Order because the original rules as well as the rules as amended by the Order provided that this gas well unit of a governmental quarter section would operate prospectively only and the rules contained a specific provision, "Under Rule 104 nothing contained herein shall effect in any manner any well completed prior to the effective date of this rule and no adjustments shall be made in the allowable production for any such wells by reason of these rules."

MR. GRAHAM: It relates to oil or gas?

MR. ADAIR: It relates to oil wells and gas wells. However, it is interesting to note that this was first of two orders entered in connection with this gas proration matter that was based upon evidence received some two years before. The Commission after having adopted the rules pursuant to Rule 601, undertook to define gas pools some twelve months after the adoption of the Rules. It put on the docket on it's own motion, Case Number 245. This appeared on the docket of the Commission for the first time on the December 22, 1950 hearing. We offer at this time, as our Exhibit Number 2-A the transcript of that hearing, insofar as it pertains to Case 245.

The Commission was assisted in its work of trv-

lineate gas pools by the four operators who comprised the Lea County Federal Unit. That is the Continental Oil, the Stanolind Oil, the Atlantic Refining Company and the Standard Oil Company of Texas. The Commission's records will show that they had been working for sometime trying to devise some reasonable basis for trying to delineate gas pools.

Q I will ask you, Mr. Yuronka, if you know, what the record of our company reflect with respect to whether or not our company offered to participate in that study?

A Our company records show that we offered to assist in thi program and we were refused.

MR. ADAIR: In any event as a result of the December hearing, the case was continued at the request of Continental Oil Company to the March 1951 hearing.

We offer in evidence as Exhibit 2-B the docket of the hearing insofar as Case 245 was concerned.

We offer as Exhibit 2-C, the transcript of the hearing insofar as Case 245 is concerned. No evidence was received at that hearing and the case was continued to the April hearing at the request of Continental.

Now, we come to the second case, where the Commission entered an order concerning or affecting gas proration based upon evidence received some two years earlier. That is the hearing in Case 245 of April 24, 1951. We offer as Exhibit 2-D, the docket of the hearing and we offer as Exhibit 2-E, the transcript of that hearing. The evidence is in the record but if I may I should like

to comment here upon what evidence was not introduced at that hearing. The testimony presented generally the recommendations of the Federal Unit Study. The testimony is probably more important for what it did not contain that for what it did contain. The testimony in chief with respect to the four gas pools consisted of nine double-spaced pages and three Exhibits.

There was not presented any testimony whatsoever concerning core data, bottom hole pressure, shut-in pressure, gas analysi specific well logs, specific cross sections, other relevant engineering and geological data which you would expect to be normally produced at such a hearing.

The witness, the engineering witness who testified testified that the entire area was overlaid by the Yates formation and by the Seven Rivers formations. That vertically he thought those formations were separate reservoirs—that is originally he thought that—yet in both the Jalco and Langmat areas, he proposed that the Yates and Seven Rivers formations be combined as a common reservoir.

He testified that all of the Jalco gas was gas-cap-gas, that is casinghead gas. In some places that the Langmat gas was gas-cap-gas. Yet, he proposed that such areas be reclassified as dry gas pools, although such areas had historically been classified by the Commission as oil and gas pools. They had been drille and developed as such. He did not testify as to any actual reservoir separation between the Langmat and Jalco Pool. The only dry hole that he pointed to was in another area. In fact, the only

geologist who testified at the hearing, whose testimony is shown on page 35 and it stands uncontraverted, testified that no distinct separation existed between the Jalco and the Langmat area. They were essentially in a common reservoir throughout the area.

Yet, based upon this contradictory and meager evidence, the Commission was requested to draw a line some 36 miles long extending through 6 Townships bisecting 6 or 7 oil pools, and say that on one side of the line we had a separate gas pool from that on the other side of the line.

It is a small wonder that at the close of his direct examination the Continental attorney made this statement: "We certainly are not in the position of saying that anybody should be bound by the results of our study." Yet, the results of that study was the only evidence that the Commission has ever received with respect to the proper delineation of the Jalco and Langmat Pool. The Commission staff was quick to appreciate the dangers and difficulties that would be encountered if such a program were followed.

A substantial part of the hearing was devoted to cross examination by the Commission's attorney concerning the disturbance of equities and the vested rights. He drew from one of the Continental representatives an admission that so far as the Jalco area was concerned that the oil wells and the gas wells would be producing from essentially a common reservoir. Many of his questions could not be answered satisfactorly, at least, to the Commission's staff and in that connection I will request Mr. Russell to read

from pages 18 and 19 to show exactly what the Commission attorney had in mind.

MR. RUSSELL: These are questions interposed by Mr. McCormick to Mr. Forbes and his answers thereto. "Mr. McCormick: In No. 1 (Jalco) what is the oil producing parts? Mr. Forbes: From the Yates and Seven Rivers, principally the Seven Rivers formation. Mr. McCormick: What are the gas producing horizons in No. 1? Mr. Forbes: The same formations. In other words in Area 1 it is probably gas cap gas, the majority of it. The upper two zones, as we classify the Yates, has a lower sulphur content and it has strictly free gas, we believe. However, like I describ before that the formations have been connected by well bores so long that it is difficult to - Mr. McCormick: How would you sugge the Commission could determine the difference between a gas well and oil well for classification purposes and proration purposes in No. 1, the Jalco? MR. FORBES: Well, inasmuch as there is no limitation ratio on that pool at the present time, I don't think we are too bothered about that situation. MR. McCORMICK: Well, would you prorate all the wells there as gas wells and let them produce as much oil as would come up with that quantity of gas? MR. FORE Inasmuch as we have considered this as a gas pool, gas reservoir, they will have to be prorated under some allocation formulas later MR. McCORMICK: I know this is outside the scope of your original examination but for the benefit of the Commission I think we would like your views on it. Say that there is one well that is produci a large quantity of oil and then in the adjoining section a well

is producing dry gas from the same horizon or same formation, would both those wells be classified as gas wells? MR. FORBES: No, I don't believe so. MR. McCORMICK: Well, how - MR. FORBES: I understand your problem. I prefer to defer the answer on that."

MR. ADAIR: At the conclusion of this hearing Case 245, was continued until the next hearing May 22, 1951. In that connection we offer as our Exhibit 2-F, the docket of that hearing. We also offer as our Exhibit 2-G, the transcript of that hearing. No evidence was received in connection and Mr. Spurrier made this statement, "Let the record show, no one appeared to testify. The Commission has written testimony of the pools not taken up at the first hearing on April 24th."

The next hearing in which Case 245 was considered was the hearing on July 24, 1951. We offer as our Exhibit 2-H, the docket of that hearing, as well as Exhibit 2-I, the transcript of that hearing. That hearing did not pertain to either Jalco or Langmat but only to the Byers Gas Pool.

Some year and a half or two years later, the Commission based upon this evidence that it had received primarily at the April 24th, 1951 hearing entered Order Number R-264 in Case 245. We offer in evidence that Order as our Exhibit Number 2-J. I might comment here that the Commission referred in its Order to these hearings on December 22, 1950 at which no evidence was received, the hearing of March 20, 1951, at which no evidence was received, the hearing of April 24, 1951, which I have summarized the evidence, the hearing of May 23, 1951 at which hearing Mr.

Spurrier stated no one appeared to testify, and the hearing of July 24, 1951, which related only to the Byers Gas Pool.

Yet, the Commission in its findings finds that, "the Commission did cause exhaustive studies to be made"..."and at the several hearings in this case took voluminous testimony." Order R-264 is the order delineating the gas pool. However, and this is in connection with Mr. Kellahin's objections, the case was not closed, the final paragraph of the order says, "The Commission orders that further testimony in the matter be received at the regular monthly hearing of the Commission on April 16, 1953." The Order is dated February 17, 1953.

At the hearing of the following month on March 17, 1953, the Commission put on the docket Case 521 for the first time and we offered as our Exhibit 3, the docket of that hearing. We also offer as our Exhibit Number 4, the transcript of that hearing. In that connection, I will ask Mr. Russell to read the statement of the secretary of the Commission at that hearing. There was no evidence received.

MR. RUSSELL: Starting on page 1, "Mr. Spurrier: On thi case the Commission believes that it recognizes the need for proration and ratable take of gas in Lea County and for that matter in the State of New Mexico. However, this particular case applie only to Eddy, Lea, Chaves and Roosevelt County. We anticipate a lot of hard work and lot of difficulty in getting this set up properly. We want to be fair to every one and as I have said before we intend to referee this thing. We do not have all the

personnel we need to go into the matter completely and set it up. We would like to point an advisory committee to report to us on how this might be set up. We want that Committee to report at the next hearing which will be April 16. Before I leave that part of it, I might say that we tried to put companies who have considerab production or have a special interest or the purchasing companies of natural gas, perhaps we had better make notes on this. I will confirm this with a letter but we head the list with El Paso Natur Gas. I think, however, the member who might be designated from that company, might be the Chairman. However that is something for the Committee to determine. The second company is Southern Union, the third is Continental Oil Company, the fourth is Gulf, fifth, Humble, sixth, Shell; seventh is Texas Pacific and eighth is Phillips Petroleum Company, nine is Samedan, I think that if Mr. Staley, Staley's office can and will, we would like you to serve as the secretary, Mr. Staley?"

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Adair, can you break there, please. We will take a short recess.

(RECESS)

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order. Mr. Russ ϵ was Mr. Russell about to read?

MR. ADAIR: No. I think I was still on the stand.

MR. SPURRIER: Excuse me.

MR. ADAIR: The Commission will recall that in its order which it had issued in Case 245, in February, that it had provided that additional testimony would be received at the April 16th hear-

ing in case 245. We offer at this time as our Exhibit 5, the docket of that hearing with respect to Case 245 and also 521.

No evidence was received but the Commission at that hearing consolidated the two cases 245 and 521 and continued the matter to the May hearing pending reports from the advisory committee which had been appointed by the Commission.

At the May hearing, May 19, 1953, the consolidated Case 245 and 521 was continued to the June hearing and we offer as our Exhibit 6, the docket of the hearing in 245 and 521 of the hearing of May 19, 1953. At the June hearing, the case was again continue to the July hearing. That is the consolidated case 521 and 245 and we offer as our Exhibit 7, the docket of the hearing.

In the meantime the Commission had received or that is after the June hearing and prior to the July 16th hearing the Commission had received the report of the advisory committee. We offer in evidence as our Exhibit 9, the copy of the letter of transmittal from Mr. A. L. Hill, Chairman of the Advisory Committee and in that connection, we will request Mr. Russell to read a paragraph from that letter into the record.

MR. RUSSELL: I am reading, quoting the third paragraph of the letter, dated July 14, 1953. "The Committee was not unarimous on many points and no member of the Committee was precluded from submitting its own ideas or suggestions to the Commission. The Committee did not reach an agreement as to when and how those proposed rules should be made applicable to designated gas pools in the four county area."

MR. ADAIR: Attached to this letter of transmittal, was the Committee's report which we offered in evidence as Exhibit 9-A. Appended to this report was a note put on by the Advisory Committee, I will ask Mr. Russell to read that note into the record.

MR. RUSSELL: The note appears on the end of the report.
"In reviewing designated gas pools, the sub-committee recognized the fact that within the area of designated gas pools and adjacent areas, there are a number of gas wells which are producing from the gas caps of oil reservoirs and subject to the oil proration rules pertaining thereto; and, therefore, that these wells will not be subject to the rules pertaining to gas pools."

MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 8, we offer in evidence a docket of the hearing of July 16, 1953 in consolidated Case 521 and 245.

As our Exhibit 10, we offer the transcript of that consolidated hearing. I might herein remark that no evidence was received at that hearing in connection with the Jalco, Langmat matter and the case was continued to the hearing of August 20, 1953.

We offer as our Exhibit 11, the docket of that hearing insofar as the consolidated Case 521 is concerned. As Exhibit 12, we offer in evidence transcript of the hearing in consolidated Case 521 and 245. At that hearing Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company made the following statement. I will request Mr. Russell to read that into the record at page 34.

MR. RUSSELL: Statement of Mr. Campbell starting on page-

34 of the transcript. "MR. CAMPBELL: If the Commission please, I'm Jack M. Campbell, Roswell, New Mexico and I'd like to make a statement, in behalf of the Texas-Pacific Coal & Oil Comapny. It appears to Texas-Pacific Coal & Oil Company that there is some difference of opinion as to the effect of the proposed general rules should the Commission see fit to put them into effect.

The rules do not seem to us to be clear inasmuch as they seem on the surface to contemplate pool hearings in all cases, which we believe is the proper method to initiate gas proration and if they mean any more than that - if they do mean an attempt to proration in a four county area - or any area larger than a common source of supply, we have serious doubts as to their legality under New Mexico Statute.

We have no objection to gas proration provided it is needed and provided it is done in compliance with the Statutes. In fact, the Statutes require that the Commission make a determination if gas proration is needed and these proposed rules like wise contain such a provision.

Furthermore, the Statutes require that the Commission in designating a gas pool limit the pool both horizontally and vertically as a separate or common source of supply. As we under stand it, this hearing involves both Cases 245 and the Case involving the proposed gas proration in a four-county area. We feel that the determination and definition of the gas pools being the very predicate upon which gas proration, if it is initiated, must be based is extremely important, in setting up any gas proration system.

For example, it is our understanding that in Case 245 the Commission has already or by the proposed changes which have recently been offered in connection with this proposal by the Committee, has combined the Yates formation, which both historically and geologically have been accepted as a separate source of supply in the Permian Basin from the Seven Rivers formation and in some cases, has combined it with a portion of the Queen, and combined all of these into one common source of gas supply.

To do so, we feel ignores the method and manner in which hundreds of wells have been drilled in those areas and results in considerable complications both by way of proper and legal orders of the Commission and protection of contractual rights of people in those areas, who have drilled oil wells and who have been producing them as oil wells under the Commission's approval for some period of time.

Furthermore, many gas sales contracts have been entered into in these areas with the Commission's knowledge which limit the subject matter of the contract of gas produced from the Yates formation as sweet gas on one hand, and sour gas on the Seven Rivers formation on the other hand.

We feel that the legality of the designation of gas pools in this manner is a very serious question for the Commission and in establishing gas proration if it is determined to be necessary. We would like to request the Commission, and I believe these proposed rules contemplated, if they do not spell it out clearly, that there shall be a separate pool hearing in each and every case.

And that in those pool hearings, Case 245 might be left open for the purpose of determining in each pool from proper geological testimony by interested parties whether a gas pool designated both horizontally and vertically is actually a single source of supply or whether in fact there are several sources of supply involved.

Second, that the hearing determine separate sources of supply which should be designated as gas pools. Third, whether gas proration is needed in each of these separate sources of supply and fourth, if they are needed, what special field rules should be adopted to protect the wells already completed and to protect contractual rights which have been acquired on the basis of designation of pools in another manner in the absence of gas proration.

If these proposed general rules contemplate that they shall simply be stand-by rules and that there shall be no gas proration in any pool in New Mexico in the absence of a pool hearing, we have no particular objection to them. On the other hand, if, as some people seem to feel, they contemplate gas proration on a four county basis without a determination in each common source of supply before any gas proration is put into effect, we have serior doubts as to their wisdom or legality.

We want to particularly request that Case 245 be retained open in any event for modification in the event there is a pool hearing and its determination is contrary to the existing designation of gas pools as made by the Commission at that time."

MR. ADAIR: On August 28, 1953, the Commission entered

Order Number R-356 in this consolidated Case 521. We offer a copy of that Order in evidence as our Exhibit Number 13.

This Order adopted standby rules to be in effect subject to the following section of the Order Section B--" that the following rules shall apply to defined gas pools in Eddy, Lea, Chaves, and Roosevelt Counties only after hearings are held and an order issued on each individual pool. These rules shall be considered as "standby rules" and shall be used as a guide in establishing pool rules." Rule Three of the "standby rules" contemplate that the Commission shall determine first that it is necessate to prevent waste before commencing gas proration in that it provided as follows: "At such time as the Commission determines that allocation of gas production from gas wells producing from any pool in this four-county area is necessary to prevent waste and so forth."

Under the terms of the order it, of course, could apply prospectively only, it could not effect wells already drilled. At this point if the Commission please, up to and including this point of our chronological review, the Commission had indicated at each hearing where the matter was considered and in each order that it had issued that further evidence would be received and another hearing held. Order Number R-356 in Case 521 clearly contemplated a full and complete hearing in each pool before proration was instituted.

The Commission at this time, up to and including this time, had received no evidence upon which it could properly and

finally designate gas pools. That matter had been left open in Case Number 245. The Commission had absolutely no evidence that gas proration was necessary or that waste was occurring. The only evidence at all with respect to the rules if, indeed it was evidence, was a report of the Industry Committee which was not a unanimous report. In short at this time, there had been no final order entered and nothing on which a dissatisfied operator could base a motion for rehearing.

At the following hearing, following the adoption of this Order R-356 at the hearing of September 17, 1953, and in that connection we offer in evidence as Exhibit 14, the docket of the hearing and as Exhibit 15, the transcript of the hearing, Texas Pacific Coal & Oil Company made the following statement on page 7, which Mr. Russell will read.

MR. RUSSELL: Starting with page 6, quoting Mr. Campbell. MR. CAMPBELL: Jack M. Campbell, Roswell, New Mexico. I would like to make a statement in behalf of Texas Pacific Coal & Oil Company. It is our feeling that the Commission, in adopting the rules which they adopted in a standby capacity, acted properly and that the orderly way to proceed is to hold pool hearings to determine whether proration is required in each gas pool. It may be that the Statute is wrong in that regard but we feel that that is what the Statute requires the Commission to do. We feel that there has not been ample time with regard to particular fields and that the Commission must know that we cannot possibly put field rules in effect in nine (9) gas pools in New Mexico upon a

hearing lasting a few minutes. We feel that in the interest of orderly procedure however, the Commission should and may have in mind some method of procedure by which the pools can be brought up for hearing at an early date in order that the necessary evidence can be obtained and offered by the interested parties.

We still maintain that gas proration can be put into effect in New Mexico only by pool and that the Commission must find that there is a gas pool and properly define it. They must find that proration is necessary in that gas pool and they then must adopt rules, either the standby rules that they have in effect now, or special rules for that pool. We join in the motion for continuant of these cases with the idea in mind that there will be individual gas pool hearings to establish proration where it is considered by the Commission necessary.

MR. ADAIR: Although no evidence was received at this September 17th hearing with respect to particular pools the Commission on September 28, 1953, issued its Order Number R-368 in Case 582. We offer in evidence as our Exhibit Number 16 Order Number R-368. This order ordered "That the rules and regulations relating to gas-well spacing, gas proration and gas allocation, as set forth in Order Number R-356, be, and the same hereby are mathe special rules and regulations of the Jalco Pool pending further order of the Commission after notice and hearing." It further ordered the parties to appear on October 26, 1953, to show cause why the rules and regulations referred to should not be put into effect as of November 1, 1953.

Since the Jalco Gas Pool as delineated by the Commission has a common boundary with the Langmat Gas Pool, we offer in evidence as Texas Pacific Exhibit Number 26, Order Number R-369 in Case 583, and call attention to the Commission that this Order in the Jalco case that is in Case 582 ignored sections B of the former Order R-356 which provided that the rules should not be put into effect until after individual pool hearings.

At the show cause hearing on October 26, 1953, and in that connection we offer the docket of the hearing as our Exhibit 17, as well as the transcript of the hearing as our Exhibit 18. The entire Commission was not present. Most of the testimony received at that hearing dealt with a type of allocation formula to be adopted. No evidence was received pertaining to the proper delineation of the Jalco Gas Pool. I, would like to introduce especially and read into the record Texas Pacific's statement on Page 9 of the transcript of that hearing.

MR. RUSSELL: I am going to start at Page 9. "MR. CAMPBE. At previous hearings of the Commission, we have indicated that we are not completely satisfied with the definition of gas pool in some instances. The gas pools which have been designated by the Commission in some instances overlap areas that have heretofore and are still classified as oil pools; the result is that there as a large number of wells in some of these large gas areas which are producing oil wells, and on the oil allowable schedule for many years. It is possible that the Commission will, as time goes by, re-define the definition of large gas pools. In the

meantime, our feeling is before, by Commission order, they are automatically included, which this can be construed as doing, that protection should be given in the interim period to anyone, under a Commission order, producing these wells as oil wells. It appears to us possibly that by defining a gas well as any well within a gas pool, and then defining the gas pools as covering oil areas, they may have automatically re-classified oil wells. We want a hearing before any oil wells are changed to gas wells by the Commission."

MR. ADAIR: We would like to read into the record at this time the cross examination of the El Paso Natural Gas Company witness, Mr. Norman Woodruff which appears on Pages 49 to 56 of the transcript.

MR. RUSSELL: These are questions by Mr. Adair of Mr. Woodruff:

"Q Mr. Woodruff, you testified there were 121 gas wells in the Jalco field, of which 18 were operated, or at least the gas from 18 wells was used by people other than the El Paso, is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q So far as you know, the uses to which that gas is put are lawful and beneficial, is that correct?

A I assume that to be correct.

Q So far as the 103 wells to which you are connected, will you tell the Commission whether or not-unless you own the wells yourself--whether or not you are connected under a gas purchase contract?

A We are.

- Q Is that contract substantially the same for all 103 wells
- A I believe it to be.
- Q Was it not only recently re-negotiated within the past two years?
 - A I believe that it was.
- Q That contract and the statute under which you operate requires El Paso to take gas ratably, does it not?
 - A It does.
 - Q Have you been taking gas ratably?
 - A To the best of our ability.
- Q Still here, you propose to take, under a different method now.
- A Yes, somewhat different. As I previously stated, we tool gas in accordance with the provisions of our contract. Those things have not been changed, even though the contract was negotiated recently. I believe that to have been caused by a price change in gas paid and gas produced.
 - Q Do you have a copy of the contract with you?
 - A Yes, I do.
- Q Do you have a copy that you would permit to be made a par of the record in this case?

 A Yes, I do.

MR. SPURRIER: We will take a short recess.

(Recess)

MR. ADAIR: May we proceed. Mr. Chairman?

MR. SPURRIER: Certainly.

Q (By Mr. Adair) Did you find a copy of the contract?

A Yes, I have. We wish to submit this contract as El Paso Natural Gas Company's Exhibit Number One.

MR. SPURRIER: Without objection it will be received.

MR. HOWELL: Mr. Chairman, I would like to qualify that to this extent, it is possible there might be other contracts not in this particular form, this is a typical contract, let us say.

MR. ADAIR: That is understood.

- Q Mr. Woodruff, under that contract, El Paso has been purchasing gas in the Jalco field?

 A That is right.
- Q Or a similar type contract. You haven't been taking any more gas than you have needed?

 A No, sir.
- Q To that extent you are not taking gas in excess of the market demand?

 A No, sir.
- Q Do you think the rates to which you have been taking gas has caused any underground waste? A No.
 - Q You are not flaring or wasting gas under ground?
 - A No. sir.
- Q To that extent, there is no waste taking place as a result of your taking gas under this contract?
 - A No. sir.
 - Q We are talking about the Jalco pool now.
 - A That is right.
- Q Under this contract, Mr. Woodruff, you are required to take low pressure gas at the same extent you are required to take high pressure gas?
 - A Referring to gas well gas?

- Q Yes.
- A That is correct. A qualification that there are certain stipulations in our contract which when the producing ability of the well reaches a certain volume, the restriction upon El Paso, or the requirement on El Paso to take gas is decreased.
- Q But you have found it possible to live under that type of arrangement and take the gas that was tendered to you, the El Paso has, has it not?
 - A We have operated to the best of our ability.
- Q The contract also contains a stipulation to the effect that El Paso shall not be required to take more than 25 percent of the potential of each well?
- A I believe that to be the case. I am not completely familiar with the contract, I am generally familiar with it. Ther might be some application you could mention that I might not give an exact answer to. I am certain. I can investigate the contract-
- Q (Interrupting) The contract is in evidence and will speak for itself. It is my understanding it contains such provisions. It also contains a minimum take provision?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Requiring El Paso to either take or pay for the minimum amount of gas averaged out over a certain period of time for each well?

 A That is correct.
- Q It also contains provision requiring you to take ratably on an acreage basis, does it not? A It does.
 - Q With a 160 acre tract, the governmental quarter section

being the standard unit under the order and provision that up to 640 contiguous acres may be assigned to a well and the take from that well may be assigned accordingly.

- A That is right.
- Q We mentioned the contract contained provisions requiring you to take low pressure gas as well as high pressure gas.
 - A That is correct.
- Q Now, each of these provisions that I have mentioned would be abrogated and superseded in some instances at least, by the proration formula which you advocate here.
 - A That is correct.
- Q So, the proration formula, which you advocate here, would abrogate, impair and supersede these four or five provisions of the contract I have mentioned?
- A It would tend to do so, not completely, I would say, but again I would say that is a matter for legal interpretation as to where the contract ends and gas proration by the State starts.
- Q Have you calculated how much less low pressure El Paso would take from the Jalco pool, under your proposed allocation formula, as compared with your takes under your contract?
 - A I have not.
- Q You do know, though, that it results in the transfer of takes from low pressure to higher pressure wells?
- A That is not necessarily correct. Because, if you have a low pressure well, it very likely is unable to produce the ratable takes from that field, and as a result must be restricted and the

additional allowable or demand must be distributed among other wells so the total demand from the pipeline company could be satisfied.

- Q You are talking about the ratable take under the new, or proposed formula, not under the old?
 - A I am referring to the contract provisions of ratable take
- Q You already testified, have you not, that you have been able to take low pressure gas in Jalco under your contract up to date, have you not?

A We have been able to take, but not in all instances rat--ably, because there are provisions of our contract which permit a well to be restricted when its producing ability, when it cannot produce the ratable take.

- Q You have been taking ratably under your contract provisions, have you not?
 - A Yes. I might qualify that, to the best of our ability.
- Q You have not, then, calculated the shift in takes from low pressure wells to high pressure wells, there would be a tendency for there to be a shift from low pressure wells to high pressure wells under the proposed allocation formula?

A Not a pronounced allocation shift. With a low pressure well goes lower deliverabilities, and the fact the deliverability included in the formula, it more nearly puts the allowable where it can be produced, and add the well's low deliverability at the present, and in the provisions of our contract, it may be that it was unable to produce the ratable take, and rather was restric-

ted on its deliverability even as we now regulate.

- Q But under your contract as it is now drawn, this low pressure gas we are talking about, above 100 pounds, the figure in the contract, you either have to take it or pay for it, is that correct?

 A That is correct.
- Q Have you calculated the leases between the equation, the shifts will be made in takes under your formula?
 - A Would you repeat that?
- Q Do you have a list, or do you know the individual leases which will gain as a result, that is gain production wise as a result of the adoption of your proposed allocation formula?
 - A I do not.
- Q Then, you do not know whether there would be a shift a-way from state leases to private or federal?
 - A I do not.
 - Q All you know is that such a shift would take place?
 - A As I said, I am not sure a shift would always take place.
- Q And to the extent such a shift did take place, it would abrogate and impair the provisions of the contract we have entered into, is that correct?
 - A I believe that to be correct.
 - MR. ADAIR: That is all."
- MR. ADAIR: At this point we would like to offer into evidence the contract between Texas Pacific and El Paso Natural Gas Company.
 - Q Mr. Yuronka, do you have a copy of that contract with

you? A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: We offer that in evidence as Texas Pacific's Exhibit 18 and request permission of the Commission to substitute for the original a photostatic copy, is that granted?

MR. SPURRIER: It is.

- Q Mr. Yuronka, without reading from the contract, can you tell us whether or not it permits the units to be long 160 acres, that is 4-40's in a row, for example?
 - A Yes, sir, they do.
 - Q Do they permit such units to cross section lines?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q Do you know whether or not Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company has two such units now connected to El Paso?
 - A Yes, sir, we do.
 - Q That is two long 160 acre units which cross section lines
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Also, does the contract permit up to 640 acres to be assigned to an individual well? A Yes, sir.
- Q Do we have any instances in which more than 160 acres is assigned to a well under the contract?
 - A Yes, sir, we do.
 - Q How many acres do we have assigned, 480?
- A What is the well number, State "A", Account 2, Well Number 41.
- Q When I ask you with respect to Texas Pacific having such long units and that 480 acre unit, that is we had that situation

up to January 1, 1954 before the effective date of the Order in Case 582, is that correct?

A Yes.

MR. ADAIR: We also offer in evidence limited to the extent that the Langmat Pool has a common boundary with the Jalco Pool, the transcript of the proceedings in Case 583, on October 27, 1953. This particular transcript has to do with the Langmat Pool.

Now, if the Commission please, the hearings on the Jalco Pool were held October 26, 1953 and the hearings continued through October 28, I believe on the other nine gas pools. Two days later Mr. Macey, the Chief Engineer for the Commission addressed a memorandum to the Commission dated October 30, 1953, and we offer in evidence as Texas Pacific's Exhibit Number 20, a copy of that memorandum.

On the same date October 30, 1953, even though transcript admittedly had not been received and the hearings on the nine pool had been completed only two days earlier, the Commission issued a directive to the operators in the Jalco and the other eight pools and we offer in evidence as our Exhibit 19 a copy of that directive. As I pointed out the gas pool hearings had been completed only two days earlier but in that directive, the Commission directed the purchasers of gas to file nominations on forms already available at the Hobbs office of the Commission. At this point, at least, it looked as if the Commission had instituted gas proration without reading the transcript in the particular hearings.

We next offer in evidence as our Exhibit 21, Order R-368 A, in Case 582 dated November 10, 1953, pertaining to the Jalco Pool. This is one of the orders that is under attack in this motion for rehearing. The order on its face recognizes that the Commission has received insufficient evidence upon which to base its pool designations. In that finding, number five in the order, it sets forth the need for additional geological and reservoir data and orders the operators to furnish all available such data.

To the extent that the Langmat Pool borders the Jalco Pool, we offer in evidence as our Exhibit 26-A, Order Number R-369-A in Case 583, dated November 10, 1953, pertaining to the Langmat Pool.

MR. KELLAHIN: I don't like to interrupt but I would like the record to show that we have a running objection to any-thing pertaining to the delineation of the Langmat Pool. I don't want to state that every time it is brought up, but I would like a running objection to that.

MR. SPURRIER: Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: We offer in evidence in order to make the record complete as our Exhibit Number 24, Order Number R-264-A in the consolidated Cases 245 and 521, which adds some 6,000 plus acres to the Jalco Gas Pool. I think most of this acreage added is located down near the Texas line.

We offer in evidence as Exhibit 27 the docket of the hearing on November 19, 1953, where gas nominations were received for the first time. We offer as Exhibit 28, the transcript of

such hearing.

In order to complete our record here, we offer a copy of our application for rehearing in Case 582, as Exhibit 22. As Exhibit 23, we offer Order Number R-368-B in Case 582 which granted this rehearing. As Exhibit 23-A, we offer in evidence our motion to ammend a typographical error in our motion for rehearing and at this time we request the Commission to grant us author ty to so amend. May it be considered so amended? We referred to a wrong paragraph, it was a typographical error.

MR. SPURRIER: You can.

MR. ADAIR: That was Exhibit 23-A. Exhibit 23-B, we offer our motion excepting to that provision or that portion of Order Number R-368-B which provided that the Jalco Gas rules would "remain in full force and effect" pending the rehearing.

As Exhibit 29, we offer in evidence the docket of the December 17, 1953, hearing, insofar as the gas nominations are concerned and as Exhibit 30, we offer the transcript of that hearing insofar as the gas nominations are concerned.

As Exhibit Number 31, we offer Orders Number AG-1 and AG-1A being the allowable order and gas proration schedule insofar as such orders and proration schedule pertains to the Jalco and Langmat Pools. It should be noticed that although we feel that no proper line has been drawn throughout this 36 mile area that would justify calling the area two gas pools or 20 gas pools that already in the January allowable, the allowable in the Jalco Pool is some 600,000 cubic feet per month higher than in the Lang-

mat Pool.

At this time, if the Commission please, I have no further questions of Mr. Yuronka. Is there any cross examination?

MR. SPURRIER: Are there any questions of the witness?

MR. KELLAHIN: I have no questions of the witness but I would like to renew my objections to the testimony insofar as it pertains to the delineation of the Langmat Pool and move that all testimony and exhibits and statements of counsel pertaining thereto be stricken from the record.

MR. SPURRIER: Objection overruled.

MR. FOSTER: I would like to ask the witness a question or two.

MR. SPURRIER: Judge Foster.

CROSS EXAMINATION

By: MR. FOSTER:

Q You testified here regarding casinghead gas and dry gas. For this record, will you define casinghead gas for me?

MR. ADAIR: I think casinghead gas is defined in the Commission's rules under the definitions and I don't think anything this witness could testify to, would either add to or detract from that.

MR. FOSTER: I think it might be helpful to know what his idea of casinghead gas is regardless of how it may be defined by someone else.

MR. SPURRIER: Answer the question.

A Casinghead gas is gas produced from the combination of

gas and oil.

- Q And how do you define dry gas? You used that term.
- A Dry gas would be--

MR. STAHL: (Interrupting) Would the witness speak up a little bit? It is hard to hear.

- A Dry gas would be gas produced from a gas zone alone.
- Q Now, would dry gas or casinghead gas as you understand those terms also include the term, natural gas?
 - A Do you mind repeating that question, please?
- Q Let me put it this way. As you understand the term, casinghead gas and dry gas, is casinghead gas and dry gas, natural gas?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, I re-urge an objection to the question in that Casinghead gas is defined in the Commission's Rules and to attempt to put any meaning other than the Commission's Rules. I would like for the purpose of the objection to read it. Page one of the Rules, Definition Number 10: "Casinghead gas shall mean any gas or vapor or both gas and vapor indigenous to and produced from a pool classified as an oil pool by the Commission. This also includes gas cap gas produced from such an oil pool." Also from the Commission's Rules, Rule Number 35--"Natural gas or gas shall mean any combustible vapor produced, and occurring naturally in a pool classified by the Commission as a gas pool." If the Commission please, I see no useful purpose to be served by continuing this line of testimony. The definition of casinghead gas, natural gas or gas is defined by the Commission

Rules and until such times as those rules are changed, no other meaning can be ascribed to those terms by the Commission. I would like to urge that objection.

MR. SPURRIER: The witness can answer the question, proceed.

A Well, I am afraid it is somewhat beyond the scope of my study.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, it is a legal question. It is a question of definition under the Commission's Rules This witness, he has qualified as an engineer, if Judge Foster wants to change the definitions, I suggest he come before the Commission after proper notice and hearing and request the change.

MR. FOSTER: I am not trying to change the definitions.

I am just trying to find out what he knows.

MR. ADAIR: He said he hadn't studied law, Judge. It is beyond the scope of his study.

MR. FOSTER: Are you telling me that you don't know the difference between the term, casinghead gas and dry gas and natural gas?

A I believe I have defined casinghead gas and dry gas.

Q Now, you are saying that you don't know whether the casinghead gas and dry gas is natural gas or not?

MR. ADAIR: Do you mean natural gas as defined by the Commission's Rules or natural gas as that term might be accepted by the Industry. I think you ought to be fair with the witness that way. Tell him what--

MR. FOSTER: (Interrupting) I just want to know whether or not he considers casinghead gas or dry gas as he understands it to be natural gas?

- A Well, in my opinion, natural gas would be dry gas.
- Q Sir?
- A In my opinion, natural gas would be dry gas.
- Q In your opinion, would casinghead gas be natural gas?
- A I am afraid that is beyond the scope of my study. I am not a reservoir engineer.

MR. SPURRIER: Sir?

- A I am not a reservoir engineer.
- Q Well, whether you are or not, do you regard casinghead gas to be natural gas?

MR. ADAIR: No useful purpose can be served in continuing this line of testimony. I would like to urge the Commission to sustain the objection. The witness has testified that he is not qualified to answer in any other way than that defined in the Commission's Rule which of course, the Commission has to operate under anyway.

MR. SPURRIER: If the witness can answer the question, let's proceed. If he cannot, say so.

A No, I don't believe I can.

MR. SPURRIER: Very well, Mr. Foster.

MR. FOSTER: All right.

Q In the Jalco Pool as that pool has been delineated by the Commission, there are wells that produce oil and wells that

produce gas. Isn't that true?

A Yes, sir.

- Q Now, the oil wells also produce gas, don't they?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q The Commission has imposed a gas-oil ratio on the oil wells, have they not?
- A No, I wouldn't say that. In the South Eunice Pool in the Cooper Jal Pool, there is an unlimited gas oil ratio.
 - Q There is no gas-oil ratio? A No, sir.
 - Q In any part of the pool or is there any gas-oil ratio?
- A To my knowledge, the only portion that would have any, would be the portions of the Jalco that is in the Eumont Pool under Eunice Monument.
- Q They have imposed gas-oil ratios on the oil wells in some portions of the Jalco Pool, have they not?
- A Well, I believe in the Eunice Monument Pool, there is a limited gas-oil ratio.
 - Q You believe there is not? A There is.
- Q There is? All right. What is the purpose of a limitation being placed upon the amount of gas that may be produced in producing oil?
 - A Would you mind repeating that question, please?
- Q What is the purpose of limiting gas production in the production of oil?
 - A Prevent undue drainage.
 - Q Would it prevent anything else?
 - A I cannot answer that question properly.

- Q Let me ask you this question, would it tend to prevent waste?
 - A Would you mind repeating the entire question, please?
- Q Would the imposition of a gas-oil ratio limitation on an oil well tend to prevent waste? A Yes.
- Q Would the basis of imposing such a limitation be the prevention of waste?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, that is a legal question. It calls for a legal conclusion. We object to it for that reason, and also at this time, if the Commission please, I see no useful purpose to be served at this hearing which is a motion for rehearing on a gas pool, so I see no reason why there is any purpose that would be served by going into gas-oil-ratio limitations on oil wells, which obviously would be from oil pools. We object to his question because it is not material, not competent, not relevant at this time. I might add to my objection a further objection, that cross examination is improper if it goes beyond the scope of direct examination. The witness has testified, has given no testimony whatsoever with respect to waste of any sort.

MR. SPURRIER: Objection sustained.

Q Is it your position that no waste is occurring in the Jalco Pool?

MR. ADAIR: Same objection.

MR. SPURRIER: Objection sustained.

Q One other question. Do you regard gas cap gas as being

a natural gas?

A I believe I have made a statement as to that effect, Judge Foster.

MR. FOSTER: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else who desires to cross examine the witness? Mr. Stahl.

By: MR. STAHL:

MR. STAHL: G. E. Stahl, Permian Basin Pipeline Company.

Q Mr. Yuronka, are you familiar with Exhibit 31, your proposed Exhibit 31, which is the A G Number 1 and A G Number 1-A proration schedule?

A Yes, sir.

Q On that schedule, I call your attention particularly to page 11 and top of page 12, wherein Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company's wells in the Jalco Pool are set forth along with the description of the same in the January allowable and the present market outlet. Within your knowledge, are any of those wells producing oil from a now delineated gas pool in any substantial quantities?

A No.

Q They are not?

A No.

Q In other words, they are all gas producing wells?

A Yes.

Q Have you calculated what the daily average allowable for those wells would be during the month of January?

A Oh, it would be roughly, about eleven hundred MCF per day, a little more, a little less.

Q That is on 160 acre unit basis? A Yes.

Q You testified, did you not, with respect to Exhibit, the contract between Texas Pacific and El Paso, Exhibit 18-A, is that correct, Mr. Adair, is it 18-A?

MR. ADAIR: That is correct.

- Q You testified with respect to that Exhibit and introduced it as one that you were sponsoring, within your knowledge is the average daily allowable for the month of January as set forth on page 11 of the proration schedule for Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company's wells higher than the minimum specified in the contract?

 A No.
 - Q Sir?
 - A Would you mind repeating that question again?
 - Q Would the reporter read the question?
 (Question read.)
 - A I don't quite understand your question, Mr. Stahl.
 - Q As I understand--

MR. ADAIR: May I ask you a question, Mr. Stahl? In asking the question of the witness to which of the minimum requirements of the contract do you refer? Do you refer to 5,000 which is the minimum take per day over a certain period of time?

MR. STAHL: Yes. sir.

MR. ADAIR: Obviously the eleven hundred thousand is higher than the five hundred thousand.

MR. STAHL: That is what I want. That is all.

MR. WOODWARD: We would like to ask a question.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Woodward.

By: MR. WOODWARD:

- Q I believe you testified with respect to a contract between El Paso and Texas Pacific. I wonder if you would tell me what date that contract was executed.
 - A April the 6th, 1951.
- Q Does that contract contain what is commonly known as a force majeure?

 A Pardon?
- Q Does that contract contain what is commonly called a force majeure provision?

MR. ADAIR: The witness is not acquainted with that. I will admit that it does.

MR. WOODWARD: Would you mind reading that provision?

MR. ADAIR: Article 19, Governmental Regulations, Section 1: "It is expressly agreed that this agreement and the respective obligations of Buyer and Seller hereunder are subject to present and future valid laws, orders, rules and regulations of duly constituted governmental authorizations having jurisdiction." There is also a F.P.C. clause you are not asking for that.

MR. WOODWARD: I don't think that is involved.

Q Is it your position in this hearing that provision was placed in there out of an abundance of caution and was not needed

MR. ADAIR: I don't know -- to answer that question, I don't know what motives El Paso had in putting that clause in the contract. It is their clause, not ours.

MR. WOODWARD: Is El Paso joining you in this motion for

rehearing?

MR. ADAIR: I think the record speaks for itself. They did not.

MR. WOODWARD: They did not. It is their contract as well as yours?

MR. ADAIR: That is correct.

MR. WOODWARD: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Any one else? The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. SPURRIER: We will take another one of those short recesses.

(RECESS)

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order. Mr. Adair.

MR. ADAIR: At this time, I would like to call Mr. J. E. Bagwell.

J. E. BAGWELL

having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By: MR. ADAIR:

Q Will you state and spell your name for the Commission, please?

- A J. E. Bagwell.
- Q You are also known as Jim Bagwell?
- A Yes.
- Q Where do you reside?

A Midland, Texas

- Q By whom are you employed?
- A Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company.
- Q In what capacity? A Geologist.
- Q How long have you worked as a geologist?
- A Four years.
- Q Where were you trained?
- A You mean my school?
- Q Yes.
- A Received a B. S. in Petroleum Geology from Texas Technological College.
- Q Have you sat on wells or participated in drilling of wells in the area delineated upon Texas Pacific's Exhibits 32, 33 and 34 in the Jalco and Langmat areas of Southeastern Lea County?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q Have you made an intensive study recently in connection with this rehearing?

 A Yes, sir, I have.
- Q Has the area of your study insofar as Jalco Langmat area is concerned, been in the vicinity of Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company leases in that area? A Yes, sir.
- Q The bulk of the Texas Pacific's leases as reflected by the Exhibits stretches across approximately two townships, is that correct?

 A That is correct.
- Q In preparation for this hearing as well as in your work as a geologist for the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company, have you studied all of the well logs available to you in that particular area?

 A Yes, sir, I have.

- Q Have you assisted in the preparation of cross sections going from west to east and from north to south in that area?
 - A I have.
- Q Are you familiar with the provisions of the statutes defining pools or reservoirs or common sources of supply?
 - A I am.
- Q To refresh your memory and for the benefit of the Commission, I would like at this time to read from Section 26-B of the 1949 Conservation Act "'Pool" means an underground reservoir containing a common accumulation of crude petroleum or natural gas or both. Each zone of a general structure which zone is completely separated from any other zone in the structure is covered by the word 'pool' as used herein. 'Pool" is synonymous with common source of supply and with common reservoir." Are you familiar with the schematic cross sections or the typical well cross sections which have heretofore been introduced in evidence as Texas Pacific's Exhibits 35 to 41 inclusive?
 - A Yes, sir, I am.
- Q Did you assist in the preparation of those cross section and the selection of the wells to be used thereon?
 - A I did.
- Q Do those cross sections show generally that the Yates and Seven Rivers formations overlie or underlie the entire Jalco -Langmat area?
 - A Would you restate that question?
 - Q Do those cross sections show that the Yates formation

and the Seven Rivers formation underlie the area of the Jalco and Langmat pools that you have studied?

A Yes, sir, they do.

MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin representing Samedan. We object to the question and move the answer be stricken on the ground it constitutes an attack on the Commission's Orders delineating the pool, Langmat pool. Further, on the ground that Samedan is without notice or opportunity to be heard on any question delineating the Langmat Pool.

MR. ADAIR: I think we have answered that objection once There is a 35 or 36 mile line separates the two pools. It is a Jalco line as well as the Langmat line. Anything that affects the Jalco line is necessarily going to affect the Langmat line. We have no, if it will save interruption, Mr. Kellahin, we have no objections to your objection continuing through without your having to get up again. If that is satisfactory with the Commission. The same ruling, the Commission has overruled it before

MR. SPURRIER: We think you might as well do it that way.

- Q In your opinion, in the area concerning which you are testifying, was the Yates, Seven Rivers and the Queen formations separate reservoirs originally?

 A Originally, yes.
- Q In your opinion, due to the production of oil or gas or both, or due to connection by well bores they are in some areas interconnected, is that correct?
 - A Yes, sir, that is correct.

- Q Are you familiar with the outline and areal extent of the Jalco and Langmat Pools as delineated by the Commission?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q And as shown by Texas Pacific's Exhibit Number 34?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Have you prepared a structure map contoured on top of the Yates formation in the area and vicinity of Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company leases?

 A Yes, sir.
- MR. ADAIR: At this time we offer in evidence our Exhibit Number 43, and request that it be put up on the board.
- Q Mr. Bagwell, would you mind stepping over to the Exhibit and pointing out and explaining to the Commission what that particular Exhibit represents.
- A This is a contour map of a portion of southeastern New Mexico in the vicinity of Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company's leases. It id dated counties one, two and three.
 - Q Are the Texas Pacific leases colored in red?
- A Yes, sir, they are. As you can see here, they are colored in red.
 - Q What is your contour interval of the map?
 - A The contour interval is 25 feet.
- Q I mean so far as the Jalco and Langmat areas are concerned, in that particular area that is the delineation of them. Will you point it out to the Commission and explain how they are delineated?
 - A The Jalco Pool or the Jalco area as delineated by the

Commission is outlined in red as you see here.

- Q That is on the western part of your map?
- A Yes, sir. East of it and adjacent to it the Langmat area has been outlined in green, (Indicating).
- Q Also as shown on that map are all the various oil and gas wells drilled in the area, is that correct?
 - A That is correct.
- Q In other words, the map is fairly well up-to-date in that respect?

 A It is.
 - Q When were most of those wells drilled, Mr. Bagwell?
- A First major drilling activity was between 1927 and 1930. Then during the depression years the drilling operations were more or less suspended and resumed again in the late '30's, by the end of 1940 the area had been pretty well drilled up with the exception of a few wells which have been drilled in the last few years.
- Q Will you tell the Commission something of the stratigraphy of the general area represented by your Exhibit 43?
- Rustler which is composed of anhydrite and dolamite. It is approximately 150 feet thick. The Rustler is the Solado formation which is predominantly a salt. It ranges in this vicinity from approximately 1200 to 1500 feet thick. Beneath the Solado is the Tansil which is composed of dolamite and anhydrite. It is approximately 150 to 175 feet thick. Beneath the Tansil is the Yates which consists of sand, dolamite, anhydrite. It range

from 250 to 300 feet thick. Beneath the Yates is the Seven Rivers which is predominantly dolamite with some sand and anhydrite. It is approximately 400 feet thick. Beneath the Seven Rivers is the Queen which is predominantly sand and it is approximately 300 feet thick. Beneath the Queen is the Grayburg which is a sandy dolamite and it is approximately 250 feet thick. Beneath the Grayburg is the San Andres which is predominantly dolamite and is roughly 1500 feet thick.

- Q Sofar as the Yates and Seven Rivers formations are concerned, Mr. Bagwell, state whether or not they are continuous over the entire area covered by the Langmat Jalco delineations there on your Exhibit?

 A They are.
- Q In other words, the Yates and Seven Rivers formations which constitute, with the exception of the bottom 100 feet of the Seven Rivers, the vertical interval of the Jalco gas pool as well as the Langmat gas pool are co-extensive over the entire area?

 A They are.

MR. STAHL; Could I have the question read back please? (Question read.)

- Q Your answer to that is yes? A Yes, sir.
- Q I notice that there is a ridge of some sort along on the western side of your Exhibit 43, will you explain to the Commission what that represents?

A I believe you are talking about this ridge here running from Township 21 south through 24 south, which is the extent of my map. This ridge is a reflection of the underlying Capitan rec

- Q How far does that reef extend, if you know?
- A That reflection extends from down in Waco County up to the area of roughly Eumont, then it swings westward over to Carls bad.
- Q Going from west to east, does the Yates and Seven Rivers formation carry over the crest of this reef reflection eastward?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q Does it carry over the lagunal or the trough area up to and up on the western side of the basin platform?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q All gas production from the area shown on your Exhibit 43 is from what formations?
 - A Yates and Seven Rivers predominantly.
 - Q You have some Queens oil and a little gas?
 - A Some Queens oil and gas.
- Q Do you encounter any marked changes in lithology as you move eastward from the west side of your ridge over across the crest of the ridge into the trough area?
- A Nothing except that gradual change. I would say that you had relatively more dolamite over the reef reflection. As you move eastward into the Lagunal area I think you would find an increasing quantity of sand.
- Q Would that change or difference in lithology, have any effect upon whether the gas produced was sweet or sour?
- A Yes, sir, it possibly would. I think in the area where you have relatively more dolamite the gas would probably tend to

be more sour than in the Lagunal area where you have more sand, so it would probably be a little bit sweet.

- Q So far as the gas that is produced from the Jalco area shown on your Exhibit, state whether or not that gas is gas cap gas.
 - A Yes, sir, I think it is.
- Q In other words, oil wells and gas wells producing from the Jalco area, would be producing from essentially the same reservoir?

 A Yes. sir.
- MR. ADAIR: At this point, if the Commission pleases, I would like to advise the Commission that Mr. Bagwell and I in preparation of these questions and answers have closely followed the testimony of Mr. Forbes in Case 245 which was the only hearin April, 1951 in which the Commission received evidence concerning the demarcation between the Jalco and the Langmat areas.
- Q I will ask you, Mr. Bagwell, whether or not you have testified to all of the facts testified by Mr. Forbes at that hearing insofar as this particular area is concerned?
 - A Yes, sir, I believe I have.
- Q You have read and reread the transcript many times, have you not?

 A I have.
- MR. ADAIR: At this time I might call to the Commission attention that that is the evidence upon which the Commission acted in drawing the line some 36 miles long, extending from Township 20 or 21 all the way down to the Texas border.
 - Q In other words, Mr. Forbes in his testimony did not give

any reason whatsoever for drawing the line at the place it was drawn?

- A No, sir, he didn't.
- Q That is, any sound geological reason in your opinion?
- A That is right.
- Q So far as the lithology is concerned, is there anything in the lithology of the Yates and Seven Rivers formations, or both of them, going from west to east which would support a separate reservoir in the area shown on your Exhibit?
 - A No. sir.
- Q Is there anything of a lithological standpoint that would justify the Commission in drawing the line where it did or drawing the line anywhere along that general area separating the two pools?
 - A That is from a lithologic standpoint?
 - Q Yes. A No, sir.
- Q From a standpoint of stratrigraphy, is there anything to justify the separation along the line drawn on your Exhibit?
 - A No. sir.
- Q In other words, the Yates and Seven Rivers are co-extensive throughout the entire area?

 A They are.
- Q Have you prepared or assisted in the preparation of cross sections drawn through the area along this line?
 - A I have.

MR. ADAIR: I would like at this time, if the Commissio pleases, to offer in evidence our Exhibit Number 44, which is

designated as cross section A - A Prime.

- Q Will you indicate to the Commission on your Exhibit 43 which is your contour map, the wells through which this cross section is drawn?
 - A Yes, sir, the cross section runs through Texas Pacific-
- Q (Interrupting) I will ask you this, is the line shown by the red line from A to A Prime?
- A Yes, sir. It is through sections 8 and 9 of Township 21 south, ranges 35 and 36 east.
- Q Will you explain that cross section? Incidently, that cross section does cross the Jalco- Langmat line, does it not?
 - A It does.
- Q Will you explain to the Commission your cross section Number 44?
- A The cross section extends through Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company State A well Number 3, Number 23, well Number 30 well Number 31. The Yates formation is shown here in the yellow color. The Seven Rivers is in this lavender color. The Queen is shown by the blue color. The line between Jalco and Langmat as delineated by the Commission is shown here, red on the left side for the Jalco, and green on the right side for the Langmat.
- Q The yellow area, which is the Yates formation goes entirely across the cross section, does it not, without any break in continuity?

 A It does.
 - Q The same is true of the Seven Rivers formation?
 - A That is right.

Q And did you or did you not encounter gas accumulations on each side of the line in those formations?

A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: We next offer in evidence Exhibit 45, being cross section B - B Prime.

Q Will you point out to the Commission where that cross section is drawn on your contour map?

A B - B Prime as shown by this red line through sections 21 and 28, Township 22 south, Range 36 east.

Q Without calling specifically to the wells since they are shown on the cross section, will you state whether or not that cross section also shows that the Yates and Seven Rivers formation is continuous across the area with accumulations of gas on each side of the line?

A Yes, sir, it does.

MR. ADAIR: I next offer in evidence Texas Pacific's Exhibit 46, being cross section C - C Prime.

Q Would you indicate to the Commission where that cross section is drawn on your contour map?

A C - C Prime as shown by the red line, extends between two wells here in section 28 of Township 22, south, Range 36 east.

Q Is there continuity so far as the producing formation across the line on that cross section? A There is.

Q In other words, it shows the same as the two proceeding cross sections?

A That is right.

MR. ADAIR: I next offer in evidence Exhibit 47, being cross section E - E Prime.

Q Will you indicate to the Commission where that cross section is drawn on your contour map?

A The cross section E - E Prime is shown by this red line extending through sections 3 to 4, Township 23, south, Rang 36 east.

Q Does that cross section show the same as the preceeding cross sections that there is no break in continuity of the producing sections?

A It does.

Q Will you point out where you encountered accumulations of gas on both sides of the line, if you will?

A In this particular cross section our casing on all three wells is set above the Yates and leaving the Yates, Seven Rivers open, a portion between this well Number 3 and that is what they are producing from these formations in the open hole.

Q In your mind that conclusion at least demonstrates to you that there is no justification for separating the two pools at that point?

A That is right.

MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 48, we offer cross section ${\bf F}$ - ${\bf F}$ Prime.

Q Without repeating in detail your testimony with respect to the other cross sections that have heretofore been received in evidence, will you state whether or not that cross section also shows continuity?

A It does.

Q As to the same extent?

A Same extent.

- Q As Exhibit 49 we offer cross sections G G Prime. Willyou indicate where that cross section is shown on your contour map?
- A G G Prime is shown by the red line extending through sections 9, 10 and 11, Township 23, South, Range 36 East.
- Q Does that cross section show the same as the prior cros section?

 A Yes, sir, it does
- Q Which leads you to the same conclusion at that particular point along the line?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q That there is no justification for drawing the line there?

 A That is right.
- MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 50, we are offering cross section H H Prime.
- Q Will you indicate to the Commission where that cross section is drawn on your contour map?
- A It is indicated by this red line which extends through section 9, 16 and 15, Township 23 South, Range 36 East.
- Q Does the cross section also show continuity across the line?

 A It does.
- MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 51 we offer cross section J-J Prime.
 - Q Where is that on your contour map?
- A J J Prime is shown by this red line extending through sections 16 and 15, Township 23 South, Range 36 East.
- Q Does that cross section show the same continuity as you: prior cross sections?

 A It does.

- Q You have accumulations of gas within the gas pool interval in each case on each side of the line?
 - A That is correct.
- MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 52, we offer cross section K K Prime.
 - Q Where is that line drawn on your contour map?
- A K K Prime is shown by the red line extending through sections 21 and 22, Township 23 South, Range 36 East.
- Q Does that cross section show substantially the same as your prior cross section?

 A Yes, it does.
- MR. ADAIR: As Exhibit 53, we offer cross section ${\bf L}$ ${\bf L}$ Prime.
 - Q Will you indicate where that line is drawn on your map?
- A Cross section L L Prime is shown by the red line extending through sections 28, 27, 26, Township 23 South, Range 36 East.
- Q Does that cross section across the four well area there two wells on each side of the line, show the same thing as your prior cross section?

 A Yes, sir, it does
- Q Now, Mr. Bagwell, from the standpoint of encountering relatively sour gas on the west side of your Exhibit and relatively sweeter gas on the east side of your Exhibit, does that constitute any reason from a geological standpoint to say that there are two areas or separate reservoirs?
 - A No, sir, not from a geological standpoint.
 - Q Because of the lithological conditions encountered, tha

is you encounter more dolamite in the western area than you do in the eastern area, you would expect to find more sour gas on the western side, would you not?

A That is correct.

Q Do you know of any permanent barriers along the line between the Jalco Pool and the Langmat Pool in the area that you have delineated there so far as the Yates or Seven Rivers formations are concerned?

A No, sir. I know of none. There could possibly be some isolated local areas, but as I say, I don't know of them if they exist.

Q So far as the five miles of that line which are bordere by Texas Pacific leases, there are no dry holes between the two areas on that line are there?

A There are no attempted gas well completions that are dry holes.

Q In other words, so far as the gas well, I should have limited my question to the Jalco - Langmat vertical interval, there are no dry holes in that interval, is that correct?

A No, sir, there are none.

Q Up to this point at least the geologists haven't been able to discover any better way of delineating a pool than by dry holes, have they?

A I haven't found a better one.

MR. ADAIR: That is all. That is all I have of Mr. Bagwell at this time, if the Commission please.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there anyone who wishes to cross

examine Mr. Bagwell?

MR. STAHL: Yes.

CROSS EXAMINATION

By: MR. STAHL:

Q Mr. Bagwell, as I understood your testimony, you feel from a geological standpoint with the facts as you now know them that there is no reason for delineation of the west boundary, excuse me, the east boundary of the Jalco pool, is that right?

A I see no reason from the facts available to me to draw a line separating it from the Langmat area to the east.

Q Mr. Bagwell, do you think it conceivable that other geologists with the same qualifications which you appear to possess might differ with that opinion?

A I think on any subject you will have differences of opinion.

Q That is generally conceded.

MR. ADAIR: That is the reason we are here today.
MR. STAHL: I am aware of that, Mr. Adair.

Q In other words, it is your opinion that the line delineating the division between the Jalco and Langmat Pools was incorrectly drawn by the Commission, is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q If that line were drawn in conformity with your opinior would you be satisfied as a geologist?

A Mr. Stahl, my study has been limited to our area alone, and with the sole purpose of deciding whether or not that line

was correct. I have made no conclusions as to where a line should be drawn.

Q Let me ask it this way. In the area where you have leases, if the line was redrawn in conformance with your opinion would you be satisfied. As I understand it--

MR. ADAIR: (Interrupting) He said he had no opinion as to where the line should be drawn. He has just stated that. I object to the question.

- Q The witness can answer the question, go ahead.
- A Personally, I wouldn't draw a line.
- Q Do you have a recommendation as such, whether the line should be shifted, or whether the Jalco or Langmat should be made one pool or anything at all?
 - A No, I have no recommendation.
 - Q It is just wrong the way it is now?
 - A That is what I believe.
- Q Mr. Bagwell, how long have you been employed with Texas Pacific Coal and Oil?
 - A I stated four years.
 - Q Sir? A Four years.
- Q I am sorry, I missed that earlier. During that time, to your knowledge has any information or data or facts such as you put in, ever been introduced by Texas Pacific before this Commission?

A I am afraid I can't answer that question because I am not familiar with any previous proceedings here.

- Q But to your knowledge there has not been?
- A I just don't know either way. I am sorry.
- Q To your knowledge has Texas Pacific Coal and Oil ever been denied the right to put in information like this?
- A Texas Pacific offered their help when this attempt to draw this line first came up.
 - Q That was with respect to the Committee, was it not?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q To your knowledge, has Texas Pacific ever been denied the right to put in evidence like this or similar to this in a case before this Commission?
- A Well, as I said Mr. Stahl, I am not familiar with previous proceedings over here. I just don't know.
- MR. STAHL; I think the record will show upon examination that Texas Pacific has not been so denied. That is all the questions I have.
 - MR. SPURRIER: Any one else? Mr. Kellahin.
- MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin representing Continental Oil Company.

By: MR. KELLAHIN:

- Q Mr. Bagwell, you testified that there is no difference in your opinion in stratigraphy between the two pools, did I understand that question?
 - A Would you repeat that, please?
- Q Is it your testimony there is no appreciable difference of the stratigraphy of the two pools, the formation of the Yates

and Seven Rivers?

- A In the stratigraphy, no, there is no major difference.
- Q Is there any difference in the pay zones between the two pools?

MR. ADAIR: Just for the purpose of the record, I know that Mr. Kellahin is fair enough, he doesn't want the witness to be misled. You are speaking of the Jalco and Langmat vertical interval?

MR. KELLAHIN: Yes, sir, thank you, Mr. Adair.

MR. ADAIR: I probably caused the witness to forget you question. So, would you restate it?

- Q Would you read the question back, please?
 (Question read)
- Q As clarified by Mr. Adair.

A No major differences with the exception of possible isolated areas, I would think.

Q There is, as a matter of fact, a decided difference in the sulphur content of the gas produced on the two sides of this line, is there not?

A I think in both areas you can have strong variations in sulphur content.

Q You mean that you have a high sulphur content and low sulphur content on say, the entire area of the Langmat Pool?

A Yes, sir.

Q And also in the Jalco. Isn't it true however, that the variations follows fairly close to the line which has been drawn

as delineating the two pools?

- A I am afraid I can't answer that question.
- Q Have you made any study of that question?
- A No, sir. My knowledge, my study has been limited to the geology and not in respect to the sulphur content of the gas.
- Q Can you explain then, why if there is no difference in stratigraphy there is a difference in sulphur content?
- A Well sir, I made a feeble attempt at that awhile ago. I would think that over the area that we are calling the reef reflection, the ridge on the western edge, you would find more dolamites than you would in the area to the east which is the Lagunal area, and I associate the sulphur with the dolamite.
- Q The production from one side is from the sand and the other side from the dolamites, is that correct?
 - A No, sir.
 - Q What is the difference in the productive zones then?
- A It is a gradiational change as you move eastward across the reef reflection into the Trough area I think you find an increasing amount of sand in a Lagunal area, the Trough area.
- Q That is a rather sharp gradiation in through that area, is it not?
 - A I wouldn't say it was too sharp, no, sir.
- Q Isn't it possible that there is a difference in the sulphur content in one side than on the other due to a barrier in there? Is it possible?

- MR. ADAIR: Would you repeat that question? Did you say put a barrier in there?
- Q No, sir, I said there is a variation in the sulphur content on one side as against the other due to a barrier.
 - A No, sir, I wouldn't think so.
 - Q You say that is impossible?
- A No, sir, I don't say it is impossible. I don't think so.
- Q If it isn't impossible, it would be possible, wouldn't it?
 - A I am not a lawyer.
- Q Mr. Bagwell, referring to the Exhibits which have been offered showing the cross section, what is the difference betwee those wells upon the Exhibit. That is in relation to the line that has been drawn within each pool?
 - A The horizontal scale is three hundred feet to the inch.
- Q Rather than go up and measure it, could you tell us what the linear distance on the ground would be?
- A Well sir, different cross sections, we have different distances.
 - Q Could you give us a rough estimate on the average?
- A I think our average cross section up there covers approximately four quarter sections.
 - Q Four quarter sections on each Exhibit?

 MR. ADAIR: He said average.
 - A I think that is an average.

Q Average?

A Yes, sir.

MR. KELLAHIN: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Macey.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q You testified that in your opinion the gas, particularly in Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company area, was gas cap gas.

What do you mean by gas cap gas?

MR. ADAIR: I believe for the purpose of the record he testified in the Jalco area that it was gas cap gas.

MR. MACEY: Okay.

A My definition of gas cap gas is gas that is in contact with the oil column.

Q If you produced that gas and ultimately drain the Jalco area reservoir of gas, what will happen to the oil?

A More than likely be drawn up behind the gas as it is produced.

Q Is that generally accepted as good practice in the oil industry?

MR. ADAIR: As Mr. Macey well knows, Mr. Bagwell did not qualify as a petroleum emgineer. I don't believe your questions, Mr. Macey, are geological questions. They are more in the nature of a petroleum engineering question.

MR. MACEY: Maybe your question was more in the nature of petroleum engineer question as far as gas cap gas is concerned. If he can qualify to testify whether it is gas cap gas or not, he should be acquainted with the engineering characteristic;

of the reservoir to know it is gas cap gas.

MR. ADAIR: To know it is in contact with the oil column That was his definition. Excuse me, go ahead with your question.

Q I am not quite sure he answered my question, the last question. You might repeat it for him.

(Question read)

A I don't believe I am qualified as an expert to answer that question, I think that would be more of an engineering problem.

Q Does the gas cap gas in a reservoir always have to be in direct contact under every lease or location with the oil column?

A I should think you would have certain areas where it would not be localized.

Q Therefore, wouldn't it stand to reason that if you drained the gas out of that particular area that you would get movement of oil up structure?

A Yes, sir.

MR. MACEY: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

MR. STANLEY: I would like to ask the gentleman a question.

By: MR. STANLEY:

Q Continuing with Mr. Macey's testimony, I would like to ask you a question in this respect, if you voided the gas cap and moved the oil up structure, would that be wise?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, I object to that

on the ground among many many others that that is beyond the scope of proper cross examination. The witness has testified to nothing with respect to waste on direction examination.

MR. SPURRIER: This is a good chance for him to start.

If he has an opinion, I would like to know what it is.

MR. ADAIR: We object further, if the Commission please I particularly do not want to get into in this case because we feel it has no proper place in it, the question of waste.

MR. SPURRIER: I remember distinctly that you mentioned waste.

MR. ADAIR: Mentioned that there was no evidence of was if the Commission please.

MR. SPURRIER: That is right.

MR. ADAIR: The same as there is no testimony in waste insofar as the direct examination was concerned therefore, it is not proper cross examination. The Commission has so ruled when we had the other witness on the stand.

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone else have a question?

MR. KELLAHIN: I have a couple more questions.

By: MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. Bagwell, you testified that the formation is continuous across the line of separation which has been drawn for the purposes of delineating those two pools. Are the pay zones continuous?

A Yes, sir, I think generally speaking they are with possibly local exemptions.

- Q With possible what?
- A With possibly local exemptions.
- Q In connection with your studies, Mr. Bagwell, did you consider radioactive logs, bottomhole pressures, fluid samples and the other items which were outlined by Mr. Adair as factors which should be concerned in such a study?

A I considered the radioactivity logs, sample logs and other data which we had available to us. I didn't go into bottomhole pressure or bottomhole samples.

Q Do you consider your work was more comprehensive than the seven months'study made by the Committee formed for that purpose?

MR. ADAIR: There is no testimony in the record as to what the result of the four months' study was. What they came up with. The only testimony--

MR. KELLAHIN: I really think there is testimony --

MR. ADAIR: (Interrupting) I assume you refer to the Federal Unit study that was presented at the April 1951 hearing.

MR. KELLAHIN: That is right.

MR. ADAIR: As far as that is concerned, the evidence of that study has already been hashed and rehashed. There certainly were no cross sections introduced in that except one generalized cross section.

Q Would you answer the question, please?

A Yes, sir, I have not attempted to do the extensive work that they did. I merely attempted to show that the formations

were continuous across the line and production is continuous across the line.

MR. KELLAHIN: That is all, thank you.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q Are you familiar at all with the study which was made by the so-called Federal Unit Committee in Case 245, I believe it is?

A Not other than what I read in the transcript of the case.

Q Do you kappen to know whether or not at the conclusion of that study, whether Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company was invited to inspect the results of that Committee before they presented the evidence here, the results of their study?

A No. sir, I do not.

Q You say that you have read the transcript of Case 245 fairly thoroughly?

A I read it and in the transcript it says that other engineers were invited to attend, but not necessarily to participate.

Q Do you have a copy of the transcript in front of you or available to you? About two-thirds of the way down on page 14, Mr. Adair made a comment, would you like to read that for the benefit of the Commission?

A "Eugene Adair, representing Texas Pacific Coal and Cill Company. I might state to the Commission that at this time we have no quarrel whatsoever with the results shown by Continental

However, we would like for the record, to ask a few questions. Mr. Forbes, this comprehensive study that you have just completed was necessarily based, was it not, upon such information as you had available to you at that time? MR. FORBES: That is right. MR. ADAIR: And as future drilling and future development operations are conducted in the area, you will have available to you additional information which may require the Commission to revise the pools, the pool gas pool lines. MR. FORBES: right. MR. ADAIR: I will refer you to the northern portion of Township 22 South, Range 36 East where you will observe that gas pool one, the line separating gas pool one from gas pool two to the east coming through that Township splits several of Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company's leases. Is that not correct? MR. DAILEY: It does, the basic lease. It doesn't within any one section. It does some of your basic leases where they extend across more than one section. MR. ADAIR: Now, as an additional drilling is done along that line and additional information becomes available, it may require that line separating those two pools be shifted some one way or another. MR. FORBES: right. This is the best we can draw from our information. MR. ADAIR: At the present time? MR. FORBES: At the present time. It is not intended to be a permanent line? MR. MR. ADAIR: FORBES: It is unless you can furnish additional information. MR. ADAIR: Additional information will change the line if necessary? MR. FORBES: If it warrants it. MR. ADAIR: So, then. it is not intended to be a permanent line delineating the gas

pools. MR. FORBES: No."

MR. ADAIR: How far do you want him to go?

MR. MACEY: He is going to finish right now.

A "MR. ADAIR: That is all I have."

MR. ADAIR: This is additional information we are furnishing you today, if the Commission pleases.

Q Mr. Bagwell, returning to what Mr. Adair says, and I will quote, "I might state to the Commission we have no quarrel whatsoever with the results shown by Continental." I might ask you if there has been any additional drilling in there to change Continental's question and how much additional drilling had been done in the area?

A I am afraid I don't know exactly what wells have or have not been drilled since that time other than a few of Texas Pacific's wells which I am particularly familiar with. As far as completion dates on the others, I am not too familiar with them.

Q Do you know of any additional drilling in the area of Texas Pacific's leases that resulted in any conclusions differen from any other wells that were drilled prior to this study on Texas Pacific's leases that would change the picture that was presented?

A No, sir, I don't know of anything that would change any thing that was already there.

MR. MACEY: That is all I have.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Hinkle.

MR. HINKLE: Clarence Hinkle representing the Humble.

By: MR, HINKLE:

Q I believe you testified that the Jalco field was a natural gas cap field, is that right? A Yes, sir.

Q Is the gas cap there a natural condition of that field, or is it caused by drilling operations that have progressed so far or what? Is it just a natural condition of that field?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission pleases, the witness has testified in his opinion that originally Seven Rivers and Yates were separate reservoirs in there.

MR. HINKLE: He has testified it was gas capped. I want to know if it was a natural condition in that field.

MR. ADAIR: It is gas capped.

A I think it is a condition that may exist due to development and connection by well bore.

Q But if it was there before any development took place, you would call it a gas capped field?

A I don't believe I stated that. I think I said that originally I believe that the Yates and Seven Rivers and Queens were separate formations.

Q But they are so-called gas capped formations, are they not. As I understand your testimony, you said that in the Jalco field here that the gas produced was gas cap gas, is that rights

A At the present time I think it is.

Q You think that the gas is combustible vapor composed chiefly of hydro carbons?

A Yes, sir.

Q It is natural gas then, is it, of the definition of the

Conservation Commission?

MR. ADAIR: Wait, just a minute. The Rules are going to speak for themselves there. What Rule are you referring to?

MR. HINKLE: Rule 35.

MR. ADAIR: Defining.

MR. HINKLE: Natural gas and gas.

MR. ADAIR: Just a minute, Mr. Hinkle. Will you read that to Mr. Hinkle, please. It has been read into the record once before.

MR. HINKLE: What is that?

MR. ADAIR: It has been read before.

MR. HINKLE: I am just asking if it comes under that definition, the gas cap in the Jalco field.

MR. ADAIR: If it is gas cap gas it is casinghead gas.

MR. HINKLE: I will ask you this question, don't you think that the gas cap gas as defined in the other rule is also included in this definition of natural gas. Rule 35?

MR. ADAIR: If the witness is qualified to answer that question, I have no objection to him answering it.

MR. HINKLE: I would like for him to answer.

A Would you repeat it so I can be sure I understand it?

Q I asked you if the gas produced from the gas cap or the gas produced in the Jalco field was combustible vapor composed chiefly of hydro carbon?

A Yes, sir.

Q And you also testified that it was a natural condition at least at the present time, or that it was gas capped at the present time?

- A Yes, at the present time.
- Q So under the statement of that testimony, doesn't it come under the definition of the Commission Rule 35 as being natural gas?

MR. ADAIR: I object to that question on the ground it calls for a legal conclusion and that the Rules themselves provide that gas cap gas is casinghead gas. Natural gas is natural gas produced from an oil pool.

MR. HINKLE: Our position is that the definition in 35 is inclusive of gas cap gas in the other definition. The other serves the purpose in cases where the Act and Regulations and Rules refer to gas cap. Where it refers to natural gas as provided in the Act, the Act provides for the proration of natural gas, this definition would prevail.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Stahl.

By: MR. STAHL:

Q Mr. Bagwell, is there any information available to you that was not available to other parties who had previously worke out information similar to this?

A Probably information that came about through activities later on.

- Q Was any of the information that you used information made available from drilling subsequent to the date of the report and the date of Mr. Forbes testimony?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q Were any of those Texas Pacific wells?
 - A Yes, sir.

- Q Are any of those Texas Pacific wells on the cross sections that you introduced?
 - A Yes, I believe they are.
- Q Did you not also testify, Mr. Bagwell, that originally, in your opinion, that these reservoirs to-wit: The Yates, Seven Rivers, and Queens were three separate and distinct reservoirs with no communication, and when they were layed down by nature was there communication vertically between those three reservoirs?

 A I don't think so.
- Q What reservoir did you say it was, in your opinion, gas cap gas, I have forgotten?

 A Which reservoir?
 - Q Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: I object to the question as calling for a conclusion. You mean what area?

MR. STAHL: Yes.

MR. ADAIR: That is the subject matter of the hearing whether or not it is a common reservoir.

MR. STAHL: What I mean, Mr. Adair, I believe the witness--

MR. ADAIR: It was the Jalco area.

MR. STAHL: Did not the witness testify there was gas cap in the Yates, Seven Rivers?

MR. ADAIR: It was in the Jalco.

- Q In what formation was the gas cap gas?
- A Yates, Seven Rivers.
- Q That was not gas cap gas when it was originally layed

down was it? Were they not three separate reservoirs?

A Yes, sir, I believe I already said that I believed they were.

- Q Did you not define gas cap gas as gas that is in contact with the oil column?

 A I did.
- Q How did this gas in the Yates, Seven Rivers come in contact with the oil column if it was not originally in contact?
- A I would think through development of the area and through the well bores, many hundreds of well bores.
- Q In other words, the motion of vertical movement is through the well bores, and not through the structures as such?
 - A Right.
- Q As a hypothetical matter, if there is a full 640 acres anywhere in the Jalco Pool which has not been pierced by a drill immediately underlying that 640 acres, you would not have gas cap gas then by your definition?
- A I don't believe anybody could answer that question. Nobody knows.
 - Q Do you have an opinion?
- A For what it is worth. You stated that if there had been no well bores in this 640 acres?
 - Q Yes. sir.
 - A And the formations were originally separated?
 - Q Yes, sir.
 - A That the gas in there now would not be gas cap gas?
- Q As you defined it as being in contact with the oil column.

A No way that you could classify gas cap gas unless it was in contact with the oil column.

Q What do you think it would be if it wasn't gas cap gas?

MR. ADAIR: Mr. Stahl, do you have any specific area
on the Exhibit from which he testified?

MR. STAHL: No, it was a hypothetical question addressed to an expert witness.

MR. ADAIR: The point I am asking, the reason I am asking for the purpose of objecting to the question, unless it is related in some way or another to the Jalco hearing on consideration here today--

MR. STAHL: (Interrupting) No, sir, I did not have any particular 640 acre tract. I understand that you object.

MR. ADAIR: Yes, sir.

MR. STAHL: Upon what ground?

MR. ADAIR: It has no relation to this hearing. It is not germaine, it is not proper cross examination in that it was not gone into, the feature of it, on the original examination.

MR. STAHL: He was qualified as an expert. That was a hypothetical question addressed to an expert.

MR. ADAIR: I believe we qualified him as an expert, please, in this area.

MR. SPURRIER: I think the counsel is entitled to an answer if the witness can give it, let him give it.

A All right, sir, in the case that you mentioned under my definition, it would not be gas cap gas, but this, I don't think this condition exists in the area we are talking about.

Q Do you have an opinion as to what type of gas it would be either under the Rules of the Commission or your own as a qualified expert geologist?

A It would be simply a dry gas reservoir.

MR. STAHL; That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Macey.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q In the Jalco Pool it is defined as producing on the Yates and all but the lower hundred feet of the Seven Rivers and the Langmat definition is exactly the same, am I correct?

A That is right.

Q If they were two separate reservoirs, what could cause two separate reservoirs?

A I would think an area in which you encountered no production between the two of them.

Q Would that definitely have to be the case?

A Geologically speaking as far as I am concerned, I thin it would.

Q Would the area of no production have to be of any part cular size, width?

A I think it would have to extend the full length of the area which you are trying to divide, any other case I would cal it an intra-field not productive area, probably due to a local condition of permeability or what have you.

Q You say that it would have to extend the full length o:

the field. How about the width of the field, how wide would it have to be?

- A If it was too wide it wouldn't be any field.
- Q But how narrow could it be and still provide a barrier
- A I would say one well, one well wide.
- Q Well now, that is, how wide is a well bore? I want you to get this, I want to know, you mean one location wide or one--

MR. ADAIR: For the purpose of making an objection, Mr Macey, does your question relate to any area on the map identified as Exhibit 43?

MR. MACEY: You are going to have to say that again.

MR. ADAIR: Does the question that you asked Mr. Bagwe relate to any area on the map known as Texas Pacific Exhibit--

MR. MACEY: (Interrupting) No, I don't have any area in mind. I am asking an expert geological question of an expert witness.

MR. ADAIR: He is qualified to answer that.

A In my opinion that one dry hole, not necessarily the 40 acres or whatever it is on, would be enough to divide them.

Q In going over the top of a reef so-called, I can't remember the exact terminology you used, you described it as going over the top of the reef into the Lagunal area, wouldn't it be possible for a narrow permeability barrier to exist in there somewhere?

A It would be possible, but I wouldn't say probable.

Q Do you know of any reason to show that it doesn't exist?

A We don't have any dry holes in the Jalco and Langmat or along this line.

Q If you had differential pressures on either side of the line and differential sulphur content, would it tend to point out a barrier between them?

A The pressures I don't know anything about. I wouldn't say it necessarily did on the sulphur content.

Q In order to determine whether a permeability barrier was there the well bore would have to permeate the permeability barrier, would it not?

A Yes, sir.

MR. MACEY: That is all I have.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Dailey?

By: MR. DAILEY: Homer Dailey, Continental Oil Company.

Q I would like to ask one question. Did you testify that the gas cap was not there originally before the drilling started in the area? In other words, you testified that the gas is gas cap gas in Yates and Seven Rivers? I believe Mr. Stahl asked a question about it being gas cap gas initially which I would take to mean the time that the initial drilling started in the area.

A No, sir, I believe originally the formations were separate and the gas in the upper portions of the Yates were probably not in contact with the oil column.

MR. DAILEY: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? If not, the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. SPURRIER: We will stand in recess until 9:00 o'clock in the morning at the City Hall.

(Whereupon, the hearing was recessed until 9:00 a.m. January 22, 1954, in City Commission Room of the City Hall, Santa Fe, New Mexico.)

Morning Session, January 22, 1954, held at City Hall.

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order, please. I might warn you now that 12 o'clock sharp this hearing will be over for this month, if necessary we will continue it but Mr. Walker has a previous engagement that he has to meet at 12 o'clock.

MR. GIRAND: If the Commission please, my name is W.

D. Girand and I am with the Me-Tex Supply Company. We have the

Case on motion for rehearing in Case Number 584, which admittedly follows the present case. At this time we would like to move

for a continuance of this Case until the February or March hearing which ever meets the convenience of the Commission. It is

apparent that we would not be able to complete our Case within

the time alloted by the Commission today.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there objections to counsel's motions MR. SMITH: If it please the Commission --

MR. SPURRIER: Just a minute, Mr. Smith, let us continue the Case 584 to the February hearing. Now, Mr. Smith.

MR. SMITH: Are we ready to proceed with the Case?

MR. SPURRIER: Case 582.

MR. SMITH: I would like to recall Mr. Bagwell.

(Mr. Bagwell recalled as a witness.)

By: MR. SMITH:

Q Mr. Bagwell, during the course of your testimony yest day, I left the hearing after your testimony rather with a some what clouded mind as to the exact status of these reservoirs.

I believe that your testimony intimated or stated that you thought the three different zones were all separated in their initial stage, am I correct?

A That is correct.

- Q And that the migration of gas has been caused by well bores all together, is that correct?
 - A Yes, I think most of it has.
- Q Do you have an opinion or not as to whether or not there has been gas capped gas in each of these reservoirs?
 - A You mean originally, Mr. Smith?
 - Q Originally.
- A Generally, I would say no, but there are possibly some locale exceptions.
- Q Isn't it a fact that there are gas wells completed as such in the Queens formation?

 A Yes. sir.
 - Q Isn't the Queens the lower formation?
 - A Beneath the Seven Rivers.
- Q The Yates is on top of the Seven Rivers. How much interval is there between the Yates and the Seven Rivers?
 - A The yates is approximately 250 to 300 feet thick.
 - Q 250 to 300 feet thick, you say?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Is it directly on top of the Seven Rivers or is there an impenetrable mass lying between the base of the Yates and the top of the Seven Rivers?
 - A The Yates lies directly on the Seven Rivers.
 - Q Well, is there communication between the two?

A I think through, probably through well bores and development that there is.

Q That is what confused me, Mr. Bagwell, it occurs to me that if a producing zone lies directly on top of another producing zone and without anything between them that there must be communication wouldn't that normally follow?

A There are probably, within the Yates and Seven Rivers certain dense layers which would probably separate them.

Q Is that continuous condition that would lie throughout the entire field?

A Yes, sir, I would think so.

Q Then, if I follow your statement here, there are dense sections, tight sections as the saying goes at the top of the Seven Rivers or at the base of the Yates?

A I don't know whether there is one directly at that contact or not, Mr. Smith.

Q I beg your pardon.

A I do not know whether there is one directly at the contact between the Yates and Seven Rivers.

Q I don't follow you. You mean the dense section?

A This dense section that you are talking about, I don't know whether it is right at the contact between the Yates and Seven Rivers or not.

Q You having stated there is a dense section there, does it have any porosity?

A A dense section

Q The dense parts, do they have any porosity?

- A I would say they had relatively smaller amounts in less dense sections.
 - Q Do they have any permeability?
 - A I would say they had less than relatively --
- Q (Interrupting) But there is certain porosity and permeability existing in even the dense sections, isn't that right?
 - A Probably very small amounts, yes, sir.
- Q Isn't it a fact that gas will filter through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through almost insignificant porosities as distinguished from oil which requires a much higher porosity in order to get the movement through the sands?

MR. ADAIR: I would, to properly answer that question, Mr. Smith, I think you ought to relate it to time.

MR. SMITH: I don't think, Mr. Adair, time is a factor.

Let the witness answer the question. He knows the answer.

- A I think what you said is true.
- Q That leaves us then with this situation, you say it is dense enough that there couldn't be communication and yet you turn right around now and say there is a possibility. I presume I am drawing that inference from your testimony that there could have been filtering of this gas through the spectastrata as distinguished from going up the well bore along

A Yes, sir, I think in those dense sections that we are talking about the gas probably could filter through them but relatively.

Q That being the case then, so far as gas is concerned

there would be communications between the Seven Rivers and the Yates?

A I would think it would be in lesser amounts than within the Yates or the Seven Rivers.

Q In other words, we are talking now in terms of relative ly there would be communication but you don't think it amounts to a great deal, is that it?

A That is about it.

Q All right, now. Since we are talking in terms of relatively and we are talking about the fact this is less, what do you consider to be greater? We have to have both ends of our formula together here, you see?

A I would think it would be greater within zones that have more porosity and permeability and are not separated by any dense sections.

Q Have you examined corings from these various wells that Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company has drilled?

A No cores.

Q No corings?

A No.

Q You have seen samples, though? A Yes.

Q You have a personal knowledge then of the magnitude of the porosity and permeability as it goes up and down the respective bores, is that right?

A Yes, sir.

Q Let's move on, we are going kind of slow here. Let's move down from the Yates and the Seven Rivers on down into the Queens. The Queens is the zone from which you get most of the

RE: CASE 582 (REHEARING FEB 17 1954)

E. H. Foster of Phillips Petroleum Co. entered Order 835 into record of rehearing on above date

oil, isn't that right?

A I would say from the Seven Rivers and Queen.

Q As I understand it, the bottom one hundred feet of the Seven Rivers is considered to be in the oil pool and the entire Queens is considered to be in the oil pool, is that right?

MR. ADAIR: Just a minute. There is no testimony with respect to that in the record.

MR.SMITH: We are having some now.

MR. ADAIR: Are you asking that question?

MR. SMITH: Yes, I am.

A Would you restate this, please?

Q Let me ask you this. So far as the oil production is concerned, the bottom one hundred feet of the Seven Rivers is considered to be in the oil pool and the Queens, all of the Queens in those portions where there have been completions of oil wells as such?

A I understood that it was the entire Seven Rivers and the Queens in the oil designations.

Q In the oil designations, the entire Seven Rivers.

Well, what is your opinion as a geologist as to how much gas represented on the volumetric basis on a percentage wise basis also is there in the Seven Rivers with respect to the amount of oil that would be in the Seven Rivers?

A I think in most areas, it would be a very high ratio

Q Fairly high ratio? A Gas - oil.

Q You say high ratio, you mean gas to oil?

- A Yes, sir.
- Q In the Queens, I presume there would be relatively low ratio in most of the area?
 - A In most of the area.
- Q The question I am leading up to is, then there is communication between the Seven Rivers and the Queens, vertical communication?
- A Possibly in some places but I wouldn't say some over all.
 - Q In some of the places there would be communication?
 - A Yes.
- Q That condition is quite often found in most oil reservoirs where you have stringer production and they are still recorded to be one continuous reservoir?
- A If you had stringer production, I assume by stringers, there would be no communication between stringers.
- Q Certain separate zones but from a geological standpoint you still consider it to be one reservoir? What I am
 getting to with dense zones here and there you sometimes have
 impeding of the flow of the oil but it is possible for the oil
 to percolate around and gradually get up and perhaps possibly
 be produced?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q Then, is it your opinion in view of the testimony that you have given this morning that all three zones can be considered to be one reservoir?

MR. ADAIR: By three zones, you mean the Yates, Seven

Rivers and Queens.

MR. SMITH: I am talking about all three, the Yates, Seven Rivers and Queens.

A At the present time in most places, I think that is, you could say that.

Q All right, Mr. Bagwell,

MR. SMITH: Do you have the special map showing the 36 mile strip?

MR.ADAIR: Yes, sir.

- Q Now, Mr. Bagwell, in order to refresh my recollection a little bit since I am a little hazy, the area in green represents what?
 - A I believe that is the Eunice Monument Pool.
 - Q That is the Eunice Monument Pool?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Does it have production from all three of the zones we have been discussing this morning?
- A I believe the designations on that is Seven Rivers, Queens, Grayburg and San Andres.
- Q Well, there is no communications between the Grayburg and San Andres and the Queens though, is there?
 - A Mr. Smith. I am not too familiar with that pool.
- Q That is quite all right. Which area is the Jalco Porl is that the one in blue here?
 - A I believe that is the Cooper Jal.
 - Q It is the Cooper Jal Pool. Where does the Jalco gas

Pool lie on this map?

A We have that --

Q That is on another map here?

MR. ADAIR: Do you want to put that up on top of it, you can see it that way.

MR. SMITH: All right.

- Q Which area -- which Exhibit is this?

 MR. ADAIR: 34.
- Q On Exhibit 34, which area now represents the Jalco Pool or field?
- A That is the area that is colored in pink or lavender whichever it is.
- Q That roughly corresponds as this overlay portrays with the boundaries of the Cooper-Jal Pool which is an oil field or oil pool, is that right?
 - A Roughly, yes, sir, it overlays it.
- Q Isn't it a fact that the oil wells in this area which is roughly 36 miles long are located on the east and west sides respectively and not in the middle?
 - A Will you repeat that, please?
- Q Isn't the oil production encountered on the west side of this entire area that has been under consideration and which is colored on this Exhibit 34?
 - A Most of it, yes. There are local exceptions.
- Q Isn't there also oil production on the east side of the same colored area on Exhibit 34?
 - A Do you mean east of the yellow shaded area?

- Q Well, yes, it is not clear over here but isn't the oil production running clear down through here which is roughly down through the middle of the yellow?
 - A There is oil production in there.
- Q That is right. All right, now, Mr. Bagwell, if it is a physical fact that this actually all of these zones in this entire area have communications and it could be considered to be one field, if the gas reserves as contrasted with the oil reserves are on a much higher or er of magnitude, wouldn't it be better to call this a gas field with an oil rim than to call it an oil field with a gas cap?
 - A Mr. Smith, you have stumped me, your phrases there.
 - Q Oh, my phrases? A Yes, sir.
- Q Well, I gave you a hypothetical question. Let's get back to the one here. In your opinion, as a geologist and assuming from your testimony which is indicated that there is communication throughout the entire area that this is one continuous productive area, isn't the percentage of gas as contrasted with the percentage of oil in that area of sufficient order of magnitude that would cause this to be classified as a gas field with an oil rim rather than an oil field with a gas cap?
- A Mr. Smith, I think that since we do have a relativel—large gas column as compared with our oil column, I would be more inclined to call it an oil field with a gas cap.
 - Q Well, in order to explore that statement of yours a

little bit it would be necessary for me to know a little bit more about your ideas as to the order of magnitudes of the gas and the oil. Do you have an opinion with respect to that matter?

A I think originally there was approximately eight hundred feet of gas column and probably around one hundred fifty feet of oil column which had been distinguished by development in the well bore.

Q You are talking now, of course, in general terms. Is that an average throughout the entire field or does that take into consideration the fact that in the center part of the colored area you wouldn't have any oil production, you have the gas production from the Queens?

A Would you restate that please?

Q Considering the fact that you have gas production from the Queens down the middle of this colored area still where you wouldn't have any oil column at all did you take that into consideration in arriving at your one hundred fifty feet of oil column as contrasted with eight hundred feet of gas column?

MR. ADAIR: I have forgotten the question now.

MR. SMITH: I don't think the witness has.

MR. ADAIR: Would you read the question back? (Question read)

A Yes, sir, I think I took that into consideration.

Q In other words, it is your testimony that the respective percentage of volumetric displacement in this combined

reservoir is on the order of one hundred fifty to eight hundred?

A Yes, sir, in the length of the respective columns.

MR. SMITH: I have no further questions.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Rhodes.

By: MR. RHODES:

Q I would like to ask one question, have you noticed any tendency in any of the producing formations here, shall we say thin down as they go over what you call your reef reflection that is, is there any thinning out at the apex on this formation or on this so-called structure?

A Yes, sir, I believe in some cases there is slight thinning.

Q A slight thinning? A Yes, sir.

MR. RHODES: That is all.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q Mr. Bagwell, are you familiar with Bulletin 18 of the State Bureau of Mines and Mineral Resources, have you ever examined that book?

A Not entirely. Certain portions of it.

Q Have you read the portion in the book pertaining to the South Eunice Pool?

A South Eunice? Yes, sir, I believe I have.

Q I believe you testified that originally in this area around your Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company wells and the Jalco Pool area also in general that there was not a gas cap in the pool, that it was an oil pool. I am referring to three

questions which were asked you yesterday afternoon, two by Mr. Stahl and one by Mr. Dailey of Continental Oil Company which I believe is in the record.

- A Would you restate it for me?
- Q My question was this, I was under the opinion that yesterday you stated that the area around your leases in the South Eunice Pool originally was an oil pool. It was an oil reservoir and that by drilling through it and by communication of well bores in the area the gas migrated up structure so to speak?

A As best I remember I think I said that originally I believed that the formations were separated, and that through development and by connections with well bores that they are now interconnected.

- Q What did the formations contain originally before they were ever tapped by any well?
- A I think it was probably gas in the Yates and at least up Seven Rivers.
- Q In other words, it is your opinion that the pool originally was gas in all of the Yates and in the upper Seven Rivers vers. By upper Seven Rivers how much of the total Seven Rivers
 - A That I am just afraid I can't answer.
- Q Have you examined any cores on any of the wells drille on your leases?

 A No, sir.
- Q Have you examined the completion records of any of the wells drilled on your leases?

 A Yes. sir.

Q Have you examined the completion records of the first well that your company drilled in Sections 6, 22, 36, mainly your State A, Account One, Number one?

A Not the entire completion record. I was mainly concerned with the upper portion of the Yates and Seven Rivers.

- Q Where is that well located structurally on the trend that runs roughly north and south through the area?
 - A May I use this map to indicate?
 - Q Yes, sir.

MR. MACEX: .. We ask that the witness speak a little louder, please. I am sorry I would like to correct the location. The well is located in 21. I am referring to the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company Number One well located in the south west quarter of 21, 23, 36.

- A No, sir, that well is in Section 22.
- Q Where is that well located roughly on the structure?

A On the structure? As shown by the Yates contour that well is on the eastward flanks of what we have been referring t as the reef reflection that is the lower eastern flanks.

Q How far off the apex of that structure and how far below that structure is that well located from the standpoint of your contour map?

A It is approximately one half mile east of the apex of the reef reflection and you asked me how much lower structurally?

Q Structurally, it is?

A I will have to count that. Approximately one hundred twenty-five feet lower.

Q What was the total depth of that well and what formation is it completed in?

A Total depth was five thousand and ninety-five feet, and it was plugged back to 3620. I believe that would be the Yates and Seven Rivers.

Q Was it completed wholly within, was it completed within the bottom one hundred feet of the Seven Rivers or within the top one hundred feet? I am not trying to pin you down to the foot, I want to know approximately.

A May I refer to our cross section we put on as an Exhibit yesterday?

Q Yes.

A According to our cross section the well was plugged back approximately seventy feet above the top of the Queens, the Queen being as I remember pretty hard to define in that area.

Q What was the initial potential of that well and when was it completed?

A Completed for seven million cubic feet and the date I do not remember.

Q Wasn't it one of the earliest wells that you drilled in the area since it is your Number One well?

A Yes. sir.

Q It was probably the first well wasn't it or you probably wouldn't have numbered it Number One?

- A I suppose so, I wasn't around at that time.
- Q If that well was completed within seventy feet of the base of the Seven Rivers for seven million cubic feet of gas, doesn't it stand to reason that at the time that well was completed that there was a solid gas column from within seventy feet of the contact between the Seven Rivers and the top of the Yates?

A Let me, on that completion data say a few more words. Our casing, seven inch casing was set down at 4234 which would be below the Queen. Then, we plugged back to, I will have to correct that, plug back to 3668 so, our portion of Seven River which is one hundred feet above the Queen, in fact one hundred approximately one hundred sixty feet above the Queen is not open, it is shut off by casing and the casing shelved with nitro glycerin, it was shot with nitro. The lower most shot being 3560.

- Q Let me get this straight. You shot the casing with nitro glycerin?

 A Yes, sir.
- Originally drilled to a total depth and then re-completed and plugged back and the pipe run and that the hole was originally shot in open hole sections and completed as a seventeen million foot gas well before it was completed and the pipe set in there and the hole re-completed? You certainly wouldn't shut mittre-glycerin off in the pipe. You might do it to plug the well but you certainly wouldn't do it to complete the well?

A Mr. Macey, I am not too familiar with the completion work on that well.

MR.MACEY: In veiw of that, I would like the Commission to take notice of its records on that particular well and to note the total depth of the well at the time it was originally completed and to also note the fact that the well was completed as a seventeen million foot gas well, considerably below the crest of the apex of the structure and that there was a solid gas column above the total depth of that well or the plug back depth of the well at the time it was re-completed. That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

MR. SMITH: I have one or two other questions.

By: MR. SMITH:

- Q Isn't it a fact that on the west side of the Jalco
 Pool there is a very active water drive?
 - A Yes, sir, I think there is.
- Q Isn't the effect of that active water drive to move the oil up structure as the gas is withdrawn?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q There is a possibility since there are some wells completed in that area that in that zone that are both gas well and oil wells, there is a possibility that some of the gas wells may eventually become oil wells?
 - A That is correct.
 - Q And this migration could move across lease lines I

assume. There is no impenetrable barrier with respect to that matter?

A No, sir, I don't think so.

MR. SMITH: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Any one else? Mr. Rhodes.

By: MR. RHODES:

Q What would you say is a major source of reservoir energy in this reservoir?

MR. ADAIR: I object to that if the Commission please That is not proper cross examination. The question is not within the scope of the direct examination.

Q Let me ask another one then. Would you say the reservoir was dipping more steeply on the west flank, than on the east of the structure?

A Are you referring now to the reef reflection or the entire area?

Q Let's take the structure as a whole, both to the west of the reef reflection and over in your Lagunal area. Would you say that your structure is dipping more steeply to the west of the apex than to the east?

A Yes, sir.

MR. RHODES: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Any one else?

MR. FOSTER: May I be permitted to ask the witness some questions?

MR. SPURRIER: Yes, sir.

By: MR. FOSTER:

Q Mr. Bagwell, you are familiar with the State-wide Rule 106, are you not?

A Not by number.

Q Well, the Rule provides that when you drill an oil well or gas well through separate producing formations that is not interconnected that you should seal those formations off in order to prevent communications between separate zones. Did the Texas Pacific Company observe that Rule in completing its well?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, in order to be a little more specific. Please ask the witness what well you are referring to and the date it was drilled and give the Commission the date of the Rules as you refer to them.

MR. FOSTER: I don't know of any Rule that was passed I don't know when you drilled your well but I know you drilled some wells. The witness has testified that these formations are all separate. The Rules require for you to seal off these separate formations when you drill through them so as to prevent intercommunication.

MR. ADAIR: I object to the question. It is not with in the scope of the call of this hearing.

MR. SPURRIER: We think it is, Mr. Adair. The witness will answer the question. Refer to your well files, if you wish. You are talking about the Jalco Pool, aren't you?

MR. FOSTER: Yes, I am talking about the area that is

under consideration here?

A Yes, I think we have shown on our cross section that our pipe was set above some of these producing formations.

MR. FOSTER: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Any one else? If no further questions the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. SPURRIER: Do you have another witness, Mr. Adair MR. ADAIR: I have some more evidence, if the Commission please. At this time, I would like to offer in evidence the testimony and the Exhibits which were offered by Mr. Stanley at the hearing the day before yesterday. We offer as Exhibit 54, a copy of the transcript of testimony of Mr. Stanley That is the testimony if the Commission please, where Mr. Stanley showed that the take-off residue gas in Texas was directly effecting the take-off gas well gas in New Mexico. We offer as Exhibit 55.

MR. STAHL: If the Commission please. Excuse me, Gene. Would it be possible to have the reporter read Mr. Stamley's testimony at this time? Some of us were not at the nominations hearing.

MR. SPURRIER: It is not available, Mr. Stahl.

MR. ADAIR: We offer as Exhibit 55, the circle percentage platt prepared and introduced by Mr. Stanley and we offer as our Exhibit 56 the graph prepared and introduced by Mr. Stanley.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, we would like to tender into evidence at this time our Exhibits Numbers One through 56 including the subject numbers thereto.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there objection to anyone of these Exhibits?

MR. KELLAHIN: I assume that my running objections as regards the Langmat Pool will be entered into the record as regards the introduction of these Exhibits in behalf of Same-dan Oil Corporation?

MR. SMITH: Since Mr. Stanley's testimony is now a part of the record and I inquired yesterday as to whether or not he would be available for further questioning, I would lik to know at this time, Mr. Adair, if Mr. Stanley could answer one or two questions, would it interfere with your order of proof?

MR. ADAIR: I would like to complete my case. You can put it on in rebuttal if you wish, if that is satisfactory with the Commission.

MR. SMITH: I prefer to consider my interrogation as cross examination rather than rebuttal. It is a highly technical point.

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, this completes the presentation of evidence by the applicant at this time subject, of course, to the right to offer rebuttal testimony and to make a final legal argument at the conclusion of the entire hearing. I am sure that the question has arisen in the minds

of some of the members of the Commission as to why we are here. Why we asked for a rehearing, since the evidence in this Case shows that for January at least, the allowables set by the Commission are higher than the minimum take provisions of our El Paso contract which is in evidence. That is the question that I am sure is in your minds as certainly legitimate question and I should like to try to answer it at this time. In other words, how are we hurt?

If the Commission please, the Statutes of the State of New Mexico require that in any application for rehearing, from an order of the Commission, must be filed within twenty days after the date of that order. As the evidence shows we have a contract covering our gas in this area which goes for some sixteen years yet. It is impossible, of course, to determine in twenty days the effect within which we must file our motion for rehearing. The effect of the Commission's order on our contract during the twenty year period or during the sixteen year period.

If we wait to determine the extent to which we may suffer property damage to our property rights and correlative rights and our contract rights, it would then be too late to appeal to the Commission or from the Commission on the order entered. That situation, I think, was highlighted at the hearing Wednesday, when upon application by one of the operators for an unorthodox unit, he was met by the objection that his request for an unorthodox unit came as a collateral

attack upon the Commission's order establishing orthodox units.

Right off the reel, of course, we are hurt by the loss as the evidence shows by the loss of three units of allow able. That by reason of the Commission's adoption of the orthodox unit that it has adopted. To restore that reduction or to restore the production that we have lost and to restore us to the status that existed prior to January 1, 1954 when proration took effect would require the drilling of three additional wells at a cost of some hundred and twenty thousand dollars.

In our opinion the drilling of those wells would be unnecessary, they would be unnecessary wells in that the acreathat we had attributed to our present wells and which we have lost would be reasonably drained by the wells or by our present wells. That, in itself, we think is sufficient injury to us to justify us coming before the Commission. Of course, you may say that the Commission can grant exceptions and restore that to us but before the Commission could grant us exceptions our time for appeal would have passed.

The main thing, however, that worries us are the possible abrogations of our minimum take provisions of our contract somewhere during the sixteen year period based upon nominations by the purchaser. That is his nominations or the allowable being set at a figure lower than our minimum take provision. Mr. Stanley's testimony showed the effect of takes in other States upon takes of New Mexico gas well gas. That

did not come as any surprise to us, because as the Commission's records will show El Paso's takes of our gas in 1953 as compared with 1952 from wells in this area were some thirty percent less and had that same percentage carried on over into this year, we would have already been below the minimum take provisions of our contract.

Still an equally important provision of our contract, bear in mind that the testimony shows that these contracts are common to some one hundred and three wells in the Jalco field alone, is the obligation of the purchaser to take or pay for low pressure gas. That is gas above one hundred pounds pressure but below the pressure of El Paso's pipeline. Unless the producers can go to the market with their low pressur gas, those wells will be shut in.

We fear that those provisions of our contract which are also take or pay for provisions maybe in time or could be abrogated by the Commission's orders and gas prorations.

Finally, as the evidence shows we have quite a number of oil wells in the area. The Commission's records will show that we have some four hundred barrels per day production. Some of those wells as the records will show are producing oil from formations up in the gas pool vertical interval. Some of our wells are producing gas below the gas pool interval. Some of our wells and it was proper under the Rules of designation are open, both above and below the gas pool interval designations.

We don't know how the Commission in time will classify or reclassify those wells. We do know that if we wait to see our time to appared here would have passed. I hope that I have partially at least answered some of the questions that I am sure are in the minds of the Commission. We are suffering immediate damage and the loss of gas units. We feel that January is not a proper month being a winter month and historical a high take month on all gas transportation facilities, that January allowable alone or February allowable alone is not the proper criterion upon which to determine what is going to be done in the future.

In that connection, I might point out to the Commission that setting an allowable that is a permissive thing.

They are not required to take that allowable. What they actual take is going to determine whether we are hurt or not and whether the State of New Mexico is hurt or not. That is all I have, thank you.

MR. SMITH: You have no more evidence, Mr. Adair, not at this time?

MR. ADAIR: Not at this time.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Stanley, could you come around now?

MR. SPURRIER: We will take a short recess, Mr. Smith

(Recess)

MR. SPURRIER: Before you start, Mr. Smith, Mr. Russell reminds me that I did not accept the Exhibits and he want to make a comment about them.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, in addition to the Exhibits which we have offered, we have offered all of the transcripts at the pertinent hearings. I believe two of those transcripts refer to Exhibits which were before the Commission at those hearings and would like to request that those Exhibits be made a part of the transcript under that number so there will be a complete record in the matter.

MR. SPURRIER: Without objections they will be admitted.

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like my original objection and I would like to have it noted the Exhibits insofar as they relate to the Langmat Pool go beyond the scope of the hearing that Samedan is without notice and hearing for opportunity to be heard in this case.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would like to repeat that boundary line is as much Jalco as it is Langmats. Any Exhibit that shows the boundary line, if it include Langmat as well as Jalco would necessarily be pertinent to our Case.

MR. SPURRIER: We will duly note the objections and the Exhibits will be admitted. Now, Mr. Smith.

MR. ADAIR: One moment, please, if it please the Commission, I want to correct a statement that I don't know whether I stated it incorrectly or not a minute ago. I stated that El Paso's takes of Texas Pacific's gas in 1953 from gas wells in this area were some thirty percent less than in 1952.

If I did not make it clear, I meant that their average takes per one hundred sixty acre units were that much less. The total gas takes were close to the same. We had more wells on the line in 1953 than we had in 1952.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Smith.

(Mr. Stanley recalled as a witness.)

By: MR. SMITH:

- Q Mr. Stanley, you are employed by the Commission here,
 I believe?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q As an engineer. You know of course after being present that the testimony offered at the hearing on Wednesday with respect to gas allowables has now been adopted and made a part of this record?

 A Yes.
- Q I believe you have been present during the testimony that has been given by Mr. Bagwell too, have you not?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q So, you are familiar with what he had to say?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q Mr. Bagwell gave an estimate as to the order of magnitude of the gas with respect to the oil which I believe was one hundred fifty to eight hundred or roughly fifteen percent?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q What is your opinion with respect to that matter?

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would like to object to that question, that it is beyond the scope of the direct examination of Mr. Stanley and Mr. Smith has made the point that he wishes this to be cross examination. There was no reference to that.

MR. SMITH: May it please the Commission the highly technical point that he is urging might be proper in a Court but in Commission hearings, I think that the Commission could very well let the point ride.

He is not objecting to the question being answered. He is objecting to whether he is my witness or his witness. Is that your point, Mr. Russell?

MR. RUSSELL: I object to the question first. It is outside the scape of direct examination.

MR. SMITH: Unfortunately we don't have the testimony here so we can't determine that matter right now.

MR. SPURRIER: The Commission would like to hear Mr. Stanley's answer.

Q Well, I will ask the question of you--

MR. RUSSELL: I object to it as a question on cross examination and request that he make him his witness for rebuttal purposes.

MR. SMITH: Which comes back to the point I made awhile ago. I don't think it is of any great consequence as far as the Commission is concerned.

Q Will you answer the question?

A Can I elaborate a little, Mr. Smith. I think that primarily the Yates and Seven Rivers formation is a gas formation with the exception of local geology as we have previously testified before this Commission and a good example is the

Falby-Yates Pool. We do have an occasional oil trap within the Yates and Seven Rivers formations. However, as a whole, I would classify the two formations principally as a gas pool.

Q With respect to the Queens and the fact that Mr. Bag-well has testified that there is communication in all three, would you lump all three together and classify them as a gas field?

A I think there is communication between the Yates, Seven Rivers and Queens, therefore in that statement I have classified all three pools. In order to better understand the problem, I think that if we would go back to the history of the drilling in this field, back in 1928, I think when the field was first discovered, the operators themselves drilled for oil and not for gas and that has been true, the oil has been voided, there is communication between all three zones and since a greater space has been voided, I think by the oil that is produced, we are primarily going to end up as a gas reservoir in all three formations.

Q With respect to the matters which have been injected in this pool which indicate a rather tangled situation from an engineering standpoint and from a legal standpoint so far as contracts are concerned, would it be a recommendation to the Commission to make further inquiry and studies into the best manner in which this problem should be handled?

A I recommend that that study be made for classification MR. SMITH: That is all.

By: MR. MACEY:

- Q In connection with your testimony which you made yesterday morning, you prepared an Exhibit more or less of a pie-shaped Exhibit showing the percentages of gas taken by the El Paso Natural Gas Company by residue gas, dry gas in Texas, residue gas and dry gas in New Mexico, is that correct?
 - A That is right.
- Q I would like you to briefly go over this again because Governor Mechem was not at the hearing on Wednesday.

 Give him the percentage of total Texas residue that was taken by El Paso during 1953?
- A Mr. Macey, in conjunction with that graph, could I have the other graph?
 - Q Yes, sir.
 - A I would like to put it up here on the board, please.
- Q First of all, I would like you to with reference to this Exhibit, the round Exhibit in relationship to the graph I would like you to explain to the Commission what this percentage represents?

 A All right.
 - Q I am referring to the total Texas residue percentage.

 MR. SPURRIER: Has that Exhibit got a number?
 - A Yes, sir, it has.
- MR. ADAIR: In this particular case, the circle Exhibit is Number 55.
- A Well now, first of all during this discussion we were primarily concerned with El Paso Natural Gas Company's operati-

in the Jal area. In that Jal area and the figures furnished to me, El Paso Natural gas for the year 1953 had taken some four hundred and seventy four million nine hundred sixty two million feet of gas. This area had served southeastern New Mexico principally Lea County and they also transmitted gas across the line from Texas into their Jal plants and, of course, treated that gas ein compressed it and prepared it for the western markets. I attempted in this respect to draw this pie-shaped affair as Mr. Macey called it, to show you the relative percentage of the various sources of gas that El Paso takes. The total Texas residue gas which is the white area is 54.6 percent. The Lea County residue is 21.4 percent. The Lea County dry gas is 14.8 percent. Texas dry gas is insignificant in the fact that it is only 1.4 percent and the Dumas dry gas is 7.8 percent. Now, then I have tried to relate this percentage into a graph form by months for the year of 1953 showing how this gas is taken by months.

I tried to bring up the point that the total residue gas from Texas is dependent upon the oil producing days of Texas and whenever the oil producing days are many, the residue gas in Texas will rise and we are at the mercy of the oil producing days in the State of Texas and El Paso Natural Gas Company having to have a flexibility of operations is very fortunate that they do have and are tied into huge dry gas reserves in Lea County because as the residue gas take is large, our dry gas production of course is low.

They use this dry gas source of production in the State of New Mexico as a cushion for their operations and the flexibility that is required. You can see that our dry gas curve here in New Mexico fluctuates seasonally in one sense. It also fluctuates by the residue gas take in the State of Texas. Now, during last Janaury and February, I brought out the point that they were running approximately eight million cubic feet of gas during that period, the curvedecreased some in the summer months which was also due to demand and due to the residue gas take in Texas and now has a tendency to increase starting with October through November, December. I am sure that it will be high during this month of January.

Q Mr. Stanley, in connection with what Mr. Adair said in his closing statement he referred to a minimum purchase contract, minimum take requirements of their contract with El Paso. Now, as the residue gas volume goes up our dry gas goes down, is that correct?

A That is correct

Q Now, you also noted the residue gas trend in New Mexico looks fairly even?

A Yes, sir, it is a fairly stable curveand also brought up the fact, the fact that I brought up to ask the Commission to adopt a non-flare order, the Phillips gas plant in the City Limits of Hobbs, I think it should be distinguished, it is wasteful. We are now enjoining a great network of pipelines system being introduced into the State, I think that the non-flare order should be adopted by the Commission.

- Q If the Commission were to adopt into its allocation formula a minimum allowable on a well. That is if the minimum allowable as set by these contracts as Mr. Adair testified or stated, I should say, they were approximately 85 percent of the wells in the pool operated under that contract if the Commission were to establish a minimum formula of approximately five hundred fifty thousand which I believe is what the contract says. It is a take or pay proposition. If we absolutely require El Paso Natural to take that gas and their demands reach the stage where they could not take that gas, wouldn't they have to flare some residue gas and take the dry gas?
 - A I see no other alternative.
 - Q Wouldn't that be waste?
 - A It would be waste.
- Q Therefore, is it your opinion, that a minimum take requirement even though it be in effect right at the present time in contracts is not part of a prorationing system of gas in New Mexico?
- A Under the present Rules and Regulations, I would say Mr. Macey, unless they were changed. Under the present system.
- Q Do you know of any way you could put in a minimum allowable and be absolutely sure there wouldn't be any waste involved?
 - A I don't know. I don't know.

MR. MACEY: That is all the questions I have with reference to these two Exhibits.

A I might say off the record on this Phillips gas line plant.

(Off the record.)

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone else have a question of Mr. Stanley? Mr. Kelly.

By: MR. KELIY:

Q Mr. Stanley, in answering Mr. Macey's question in which he said that if the minimum take provision of five hundred fifty thousand a day was placed into anorder and El Paso found that they would have to either one, reduce their dry gas take below the minimum take provision or two flare casinghead gas, you answered that if they went to flare casing head gas that would constitute waste, did you not?

A Yes, sir.

Q In your opinion, if El Paso cut their dry gas take to below the five hundred fifty thousand per day, let's say down to fifty thousand feet per day which would return to the operator a very small sum of money?

A Yes, sir.

Q And would not allow the operator to pay our his investment in the dry gas well, would you not think that would constitute economical waste as far as dry gas wells are concerned?

A I think so. I always have believed that an operator should get his fair return of money on any investment that he makes.

Q Therefore the Commission should take into consideration economical waste in allocating dry gas?

A Yes, sir, I think that is true.

MR. KELLY: Thank you.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q In connection with what Mr. Kelly has just said. You have made a study of El Paso's take during the past year of the Permian Basin, have you not?

A No, in this particular area. I am not familiar with all their operations but I am familiar somewhat with their operations in the Jal area.

Q Are you familiar with the producing figures of gas wells in the Jalco Pool, for example?

A Somewhat, yes, sir.

Q Do you know of any instances where their average take on a good gas well, I am talking about an average gas well in the pool, is capable of meeting the maximum requirements of take, do you know of any instances where the production went down to fifty thousand cubic feet per day on the average?

A No, sir, I believe that El Paso has always taken considerably more gas than that.

Q Do you know of any reason why they should cut down to that extreme fifty thousand?

A No, sir, of course, what could actually happen would be that there would be a large demand for oil, that if the Stat of Texas adopted say thirty day producing at any time of Texas perhaps during the summer months some of the gas wells may be shut in under those extreme conditions.

Q In the winter months they come back on, would they not'

A Yes, sir.

MR. KELLY: In that connection, if it please the Commission, I did not say that the El Paso ever got down to fifty thousand.

MR. MACEY: I didn't say they did.

MR. KELLY: They could get down to fifty thousand as shown by a graph placed in the record and I believe by the El Paso Natural Gas Company in one of the cases that Mr. Adair referred to El Paso, showed their total take by years, over a period of years, they showed that total take increasing by years but they also showed on the same graph that their percentage take of dry gas by years was a decreasing factor. I am afraid if you would project that curve of dry gas into the future then, it is possible that the take of dry gas would get below the economical limit that is necessary for the producer to have in order to go out and develop dry gas reserves in New Mexico. I believe that gas is in the record.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Stahl.

By: MR. STAHL:

Q Mr. Stanley?

A Yes, sir.

Q You testified if the Commission set a minimum allowabl of five hundred fifty thousand MCF per day that in instances where El Paso could not take that much they would have to flare

residue gas. You said that would be waste, do I recall your testimony correctly?

A Yes, sir, Mr. Stahl, I believe that any gas that is burned and not utilized could be sold as waste.

Q Mr. Stanley, is it within your knowledge that Southern Union and Permian Basin Pipeline Company are both taking dry gas out of Lea County, New Mexico at this time under purchase contracts with various operators?

A Yes, sir.

Q If those purchase contracts provide a minimum take of less than five hundred fifty thousand, if the Southern Union or the Permian contracts or any of them provided for a minimum take or pay of less than five hundred fifty thousand, in your opinion if the Commission went to setting a minimum allowable would they not have to set the minimum allowable for Lea County or for a particular pool at the lowest of any of the contracts of the three companies?

A Well, Mr. Stahl, I think that that question, I would rather not answer because I am not familiar enough with contracts and other related matters pertaining to the contracts. I think that would be administrative or perhaps a legal technicality.

MR. STAHL: Thank you.

MR. SPURRIER: Any one else? Mr. Woodruff.

MR. WOODRUFF: I would like to make a statement.

I am Norman Woodruff with El Paso Natural Gas Company. Since our general type of contract utilized in Lea County has

been mentioned also submitted in the previous hearing as discussed yesterday by Mr. Adair. I would like to point out that in the normal type contract which I believe also is typical of Mr. Adair's contract or the one with Texas Pacific in Article 11, respective thereof that said minimum average shall be avera ged over each calendar year. Or the applicable portion thereof that the well is or could be connected to buyer system for only a part of the calendar year under consideration. I believe this portion of the contract provides that El Paso fluctuates their takes from dry gas wells during the year so long as the average during the year is at least the minimum prescribed in the contract. Further, not being entirely familiar with the graph mentioned by Mr. Kelly indicating percentages of take from the various sources that supply El Paso Natural Gas Compan from the Permian Basin area, I can only draw a conclusion.

However, he referred to the graph as indicating a percentage of take from the various areas. Since El Paso's demand has increased considerably and has increased considerably in recent years a percentage could very well decrease without meaning that the total volume taken is also decreasing. I believe that probably our records would show on production that there has been no essential overall decline in the take of gas on an average for the year out of the Lea County area in recent years. Thank you.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else have a question of Mr. Stanley?

MR. MACEY: I want to ask Mr. Stanley some questions not relating to these graphs but I think in as much as Mr. Stanley is Mr. Smith's witness and he brought him in here to testify in relation--

MR. SMITH: (Interrupting) I would like to object to the statement he is my witness. He is the Commission's witness

MR. MACEY: He was brought to the stand at your request, is that correct?

MR.SMITH: That is correct.

MR. SPURRIER: Do I understand you want to bring Mr. Stanley on as your witness for direct examination?

MR. MACEY: That is right.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By: MR. MACEY:

- Q Mr. Stanley, are you a graduate petroleum engineer?
- A Yes, sir, I am.
- Q Have you drilled wells, operated wells in the Jalco or Cooper-Jal Pool area?
- A Yes, sir, I drilled wells, was in charge of the drilling operations and completion of a number of wells in the general area for Anderson Pritchard Oil Corporation.
- Q Mr. Stanley, are you familiar with the general reservoir conditions in the Jalco and Cooper-Jal Pools?
- A I have a working knowledge of the working conditions in the Jalco Pool.
 - Q Is it not a fact that a great number of the wells pro-

ducing in the Jalco and Cooper-Jal Pools produce large volumes of water?

- A Yes, sir, on the west side they do produce larger volumes of water.
- Q Mr. Stanley, in connection with the production of the gas in the pool you stated that you thought that the entire reservoir was connected, is that correct?
 - A I do.
- Q You think that there is gas producing in the top of the upper portions of the structural area and oil on the flance, is that correct?

 A That is correct.
- Q All right now, if the gas is pulled off of the top of the structure in excess amounts what will happen to the oil?
- A It will get a greater encroachment of water from the west side as we void the spaces now occuppied by oil and gas.
- Q You think that the excessive production of gas would tend to decrease the ultimate production of the oil?
 - A I think that it would.
- Q In order to clear the record, will you state what the productive zones as defined by this Commission are in the Cooper-Jal Pool?
 - A In the Cooper-Jal Oil Pool?
 - Q Yes, sir.
 - A Yates, Seven Rivers and Queens.
 - Q Are you sure about that?
 - A No, not the Queens, excuse me.

- Q Isn't it a fact that there are local areas where the Queen is productive within the defined limits of the Cooper-Jal Pool?
 - A I believe that it is.
 - Q There are a few local conditions that might be conside
 - A Yes.
- Q When you are talking about that area, you are talking about all three zones, is that correct?
 - A That is correct.
- Q Are you familiar with the sum of the production figures on leases in the South Eunice Jalco Pool area. I say both of them because there is a question as to whether there is or isn't a pool?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q I want you to look at these figures at the bottom of this sheet and tell the Commission the approximate monthly production of this well and identify the well?

A All right. Mr. Macey has special reference to the City Service Oil Company, their Claussen leases located in Section 6, 16 and 20 in Township 22 South, Range 36 East. These figures as I read are for 1953 and are indicated as dry gas production. There are four wells listed here Claussen Number One, Claussen A Number One, the Claussen A Number 3 and the Claussen B Number 6. Now, on the Claussen One in viewing these figures and I assume they are indicated as MCF, are they not, Mr. Macey?

MR. MACEY: That is right.

A During the entire year their average monthly production as I scan these figures is approximately ninety million, excuse me, correction, approximately ninety thousand MCF per month for the year on the Number One well. On the A-Number One, they increased considerably in the average monthly production for the Clausen A Number One is in the general neighborhood of approximately two hundred thousand MCF per month. That is also true of the A Number 3 and the Clausen B Number 6 will average, well its average is so variable that I would rather not read it into the record unless I had a calculator to figure it.

Q All right now, Mr. Stanley, immediately above that tabulation you will find some Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company wells.

A All right.

Q Is there any well listed in that tabulation in Section B?

A Yes, sir there is a State A Account Number Two Well Number 41.

Q I want you to go to the wall and refer to those two sections and tell me if that well doesn't offset the City Service wells that you just talked about?

A All right. Yes, sir, now Sections 5, 42, 36 is indicated by the information furnished to me by Mr. Macey are the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil State Account Number Two Well Number 41 does offset the City Service Clausen wells in questic

Q All right, are there not also wells in Section 7

operated by Texas Pacific which are south offset to the Clausen lease in Section 6 and offsets in Section 18.

- A Yes, sir, that is correct.
- Q Would you read for the Commission's benefit the total production for the year 1953 from the Number 41 well?
- A The total production in MCF for the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company State A Account Well Number 41 is five-hundred seventy-one thousand-nine hundred-seventy-nine MCF.
- Q You show a production record of eleven months, is that correct?

 A That is correct
 - Q Approximately #6 how much a month is that account?
 - A Well, now that average is variable.
 - Q Just divide by 11.
 - A Approximately fifty thousand MCF per month.
- . Q They are directly offsetting some wells that produce considerable volume of gas greater than that?

MR. RUSSELL: It appears that this line of testimony is going into a question of correlative rights. S. That question is not before the Commission on this rehearing. Any evidence with reference to correlative rights that may be brought out cannot be properly considered by the Commission in support of the original order.

MR. MACEY: I haven't mentioned the word correlative rights. I might state I don't intend to mention them

MR. RUSSELL: Nor refer to them.

MR. MACEY: With reference to these wells, I am not

going to refer to the word correlative rights.

MR. SMITH: I believe the application of Texas and Pacific sets forth that one of the reasons for rehearing is that there is no evidence as to correlative rights.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, that is perfectly correct. We take the position at this rehearing this Commission cannot receive into evidence or consider any testimony or evidence on waste or correlative rights: other than what was in the official record of the hearings on which the order was based. It is a general principle of administrative law that they cannot consider anything outside of the record. Anything new that is or may be offered at this time is irrelevant.

MR. MACEY: Mr. Russell, was your testimony as to the structure or anything else in the record of the previous hearing?

MR. RUSSELL: That is in support of our case, not in support of the Commission's order. That was entered sometime ago. We are attempting to in effect erase the line not make it.

MR. SPURRIER: The witness may proceed. What is the source of these figures. Mr. Stanley?

A They are all Oil Conservation Commission figures.

Official records requested by the different companies that are required to file these forms.

MR. SPURRIER: Very well.

A Getting back to the question in averaging the Texas Pacific well in question. I said that the approximate average was fifty thousand to one or fifty thousand MCF per month as compared for some two hundred thousand for the offset wells of City Service.

Q Mr. Stanley, in connection with the Commission's definitions of waste, I am going to hand you this for the sake of brevity and let you read this underscored portions.

A I am reading from the Statutes of the State of New Mexico, Section Two, paragraph A, Underground Waste. "As those words are generally understood in the oil and gas business and in any event to embrace the inefficient excessive or improper use or dissipation of the reservoir energy including gas energy and water drive of any pool and so forth."

Q First of all, you think it is the improper use of reservoir energy for one operator to produce, approximately four times the amount of gas that his offset does?

MR. RUSSELL: I would like to renew my objections. Any of that testimony is immaterial to this hearing. There is no evidence that that was before the Commission at the other hearings on which the order was based and can't be considered at this time. In our Case in chief we entered certain Exhibit which was primarily for the purpose of showing the improper delineation of the pools. We opened that question. That is subject to rebuttal at this hearing. We offered no evidence of any nature of waste or correlative rights and it is improper for anyone else to introduce them at this hearing.

It can serve no purpose. I would like to renew my objections to this or any other testimony to that effect.

MR. SPURRIER: The objection is overruled.

MR. RUSSELL: May I have a continuing objection to all questions or testimony relative to waste and correlative rights.

MR. SPURRIER: Certainly.

Q Now, Mr. Stanley, in connection with the Clausen wells you are not particularly saying that they are being produced a excessive rates, are you, is that correct?

A No. We are just comparing production with offset operators.

Q You don't know if they are producing excessively or not? You would have to make a further study?

A Would have to make a further study of reservoir characteristics of the two wells, their capability, the effect. of water which might be prevalent in that area. I think for the record that City Service in some instances on the Clausen leases is now troubled with water.

Q If you had a gas column and you were moving water up structure, wouldn't the oil come before the water?

A Yes, sir, it should unless you had coming and included the oil entirely from the well bore by excessive production and not the proper use of reservoir energy.

Q If you got the water pulled into the well that would be an evidence of coning, is that correct?

- A That is correct.
- Q Is that wasteful?
- A Yes, sir, it sure is.
- Q Is there any evidence that there is water production from these gas wells on the Clausen lease?
 - A There is.

MR. SPURRIER: Let's have your attemtion up here.

- A There is.
- Q Mr. Stanley, getting on to another subject. You served as secretary to the Committee which was appointed by the Commission to devise the gas rules which resulted in the standby rules, is that correct?

 A That is correct.
- Q At the same time as that Committee was formed, were there not two Committees formed, one to study the pool rules and one to study the delineation of the pools, also?
- A That is correct. I think that Mr. Hill and the Committee itself as a part of their work and in the administration felt that that was necessary and appointed two separate Committees to study each problem separately.
- Q Was each company that was represented of the ten representatives, was each of them a member put on each committee:
 - A Yes, to the best of my knowledge.
 - Q Texas Pacific was on that Committee, were they not?
 - A I believe they were.
- Q They were given the opportunity to serve on the pool delineations Committee to the best of your knowledge, is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q Do you know of anything that they put into the minutes of the meeting pertaining to the delineation of the Jalco Pool at the time that the Committee was working on the Rule and delineations?

A I recall that they did not.

MR. MACEY: That is all I have.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would like to ask if we maybe permitted to cross examine Mr. Stanley with out waiving our objections as to the immateriality and relevancy of his testimony and save our objections?

MR. SPURRIER: Certainly. We will take a five minute recess.

(Recess)

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order, please Mr. Russell.

MR. ADAIR: Someone else can have him first if they want him.

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone desire to question Mr. Stanley?

MR. ADAIR: I have one question if the Commission please.

By: MR. ADAIR:

Q Do you know whether or not the City Service Clausen wells, whether or not they are presently producing gas, that is

since the first of the year?

A I don't know whether they are or not, Mr. Adair. I do know that they produced gas during the year, 1953.

- Q Would you say they were classified as gas wells?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q Then, why do they not appear on the gas proration schedule?

A Well, am I right on that? Mr. Adair, may I relate on that?

Q Yes, give the facts to the Commission.

A Those particular wells in question are connected, I believe, to the United Carbon Company and there was some discussion before this Commission that United Carbon Company wanted to exclude those particular wells of City Service from the proration schedule until such time as the Commission could decide upon their disposition and inform all the parties in question. I do think I may be wrong, I do think that the Commission has finally disposed of this Case, have you not? Here is a letter dated January 19, 1954, you want me to read it into the record?

MR. ADAIR: I would like to see it first. I have no objections to your reading it into the record or you can state to the Commission what is in it.

A I never have read the letter myself. I would assume that both letters are identical, are they not? One is address ed to United Carbon Company and the other is addressed to City

Service Oil Corporation or Oil Company. I believe these letters are not alike.

Q I didn't read this one.

MR. MASSEY: If the Commission please. H. E. Massey with the City Service Oil Company. I think that due to the date on this directive and its relative connection with this particular case that we will object to those being entered as evidence.

MR. ADAIR: We are not offering them in evidence. If it was considered that we were offering them in evidence we will withdraw the offer and let someone else tender them, if they do want them.

MR. MACEY: Those letters are a matter of Commission's records. Those are just copies of the letters. I think the Commission can take recognition of any of its records and reports at any time. I think it vital to this case. I don't think it is a reflection on anybody.

MR. SPURRIER: Read the letter, Mr. Stanley.

A "This letter is written by the Oil Conservation Commission, Santa Fe, New Mexico signed by W. B. Macey, Chief Engineer, directed to City Service Oil Company, Hobbs, New Mexico, and also copies to go to United Carbon Company, Incorporated, Eunice, New Mexico, the Oil Conservation Commissio at Hobbs, New Mexico and Fletcher A. Catron, attorney in Santa Fe, New Mexico. City Service Oil Company, Hobbs, New Mexico, Gentleman; Reference is made to our discussion of December,

1953 pertaining to the use of gas from your Clausen, Clausen A and Clausen B leases in Sections 6, 18, and 20 of Township 22 South, Range 36 East, Lea County, New Mexico by the United Carbon Company. An examination of our records reveals that the following wells are producing from the Jalco Gas Pool and must be produced and prorated in accordance with the Rules and Regulations governing the Jalco Gas Pool. Clausen Well Number One in the north west quarter of the southeast quarter of Section 6. Township 22 South, Range 36 East. Clausen A Well Number One-A in the northeast quarter of the northeast quarter of Section 18, Township 22 South, Range 36 East, Clausen A Well Number 3-A northeast quarter of the southeast quarter of Section 18, Township 22, South, Range 36 East, and the Clausen B Well Number 6-B in the southwest quarter of the northwest quarter of Section 20, Township 22 South, Range 36 East. wells operated by City Service and located in the Clausen lease are not producing from the productive limits of the Jalco Pool and are therefore not subject to proration at this time. Pleas bear in mind that there is a possibility that these wells may be prorated in the future. These wells are as follows: Number 4 in the southeast wuarter of the southeast quarter of Section 6. Township 22 South, Range 36 East and Clausen Number 8 in the northeast quarter of the northeast quarter of Section 6, Township 22 South, Range 36 East. The reason that these two wells are not considered as producing from the Jalco Pool is because our records reveal that they produce from a zone in

a lower Seven Rivers and the Jalco Gas Pool is defined as being productive from the Yates and all but the lower hundred feet of the Seven Rivers. The Number Four Clausen is producing from a fifty foot Section 2500 to 3589 in parenthesis the top of the zone 3500 being eighty nine feet above the base of the Seven Rivers. The Number A Clausen is producing from a 22 foot interval."

Paranthesis "3502 to 3542 being 98 feet above the base of the Seven Rivers. Your January production will be consider ed as being produced against your allowable assigned. Please furnish our Hobbs office the required plats and well information as required by Order Number R-368-A. We are instructing the proration department to assign the allowable on these four wells effective January 1, 1954. We are enclosing a copy of a letter being sent to the United Carbon Company. Very truly yours and as previously mentioned signed by W. B. Macey, Chief Engineer." I believe that the other letter is different. I don't know. You want me to read it into the record?

MR. SPURRIER: Yes.

A This letter is addressed to United Carbon Company, Eunice. New Mexico.

Q Pardon me, Mr. Stanley, in the interest to save time, the reference in the letter to the wells is the same as in the other letter. The only change is in the heading of the original letter and the last two paragraphs, I believe.

A I will read the last two paragraphs of this letter

addressed to United Carbon Company. "Therefore it will be necessary for you to nominate your requirements of gas from these wells and if your requirements are such that you will have to obtain additional gas, you will have to make other arrangements to obtain this gas from another source. We realize that this will seriously curtail your operations but this situation has created very serious inequities and must be corrected. For your information we are enclosing a copy of a letter which we are sending to the City Service Oil Company pertaining to this matter. Very truly yours, W. B. Macey, Chief Engineer."

MR. ADAIR: What is the vertical interval, Mr. Stanle of the producing horizons in the Jalco Gas Pool as delineated by the Commission?

A The Yates and all of the Seven Rivers but the last one hundred feet.

Q In your opinion based upon your studies or is not the Jalco Gas Pool improperly delineated from the vertical stand-point?

A Mr. Adair, I have accepted these delineations by the recommendation of the people that worked on this particular problem. I, myself, have not studied the situation and therefore cannot answer your question.

Q Do you know of any permeability barrier that exists throughout the Jalco Pool at exactly one hundred feet above the base of the Seven Rivers?

- A I haven't studied that question.
- Q Still you were competent apparently to say that you thought that the Seven Rivers and the Yates formations and Queens were all one reservoir?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q Then, if they are all one reservoir then the pool is improperly delineated, isn't that correct?
- A From the vertical limits. I would like to go along with Mr. Smith in thinking that I would like to study and I wmay! change my thinking personally.
- Q If you testified that the Yates, Seven Rivers and all constitute a single reservoir?

 A Yes.
- Q To the extent at least that a pool delineated within that reservoir it is not a common source of supply, is it?

A That is right, if they are all classified as one producing zone in actuality that would be right.

MR. ADAIR: That is all I have.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? Mr. Macey.

By: MR. MACEY:

Q Mr. Stanley, do you think it is possible for anybody to absolutely and positively define the exact limits of an oil or gas pool or an oil and gas pool?

A Well now, if you have special reference to these gespools that are located in this particular area as shown on the Exhibit on the board it would be a very difficult thing to do

Q Are you aware of provision in the Statute and I am referring to Section 10, paragraph 12, I would like you to reathat.

A "To determine the limits of any pool or pools producing crude petroleum or natural gas or both and from time to time to redetermine such limits."

Q Don't you think that is broad enough that the Commission has the power to determine a pool limit and delineate it as such and to redetermine it if the facts are presented in the proper case at the proper time?

A Yes, sir.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else? If not the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Adair, the Commission would like to know if you have a witness that can testify as to the sourc of energy in the Jalco Pool?

MR. ADAIR: I don't have a witness, no, sir, I do not Not properly qualified to testify as to the source of energy within the areal extent of the Jalco Pool, I do not. I don't believe, if the Commission please, that is within the scope of the call of this hearing.

MR. SPURRIER: Now, we might come to that point. In your application for rehearing you mentioned the Commission's authority in Section 2-A, you also say in B of 2-B that is that the Commission is without authority to prorate gas for in sole purpose of protecting correlative rights. So, you have mentioned correlative rights and there is no evidence in the record to indicate the abuse of correlative rights.

There is no evidence in the record, that was paragraph C, this is paragraph D. There is no evidence in the record to establish that there is waste from the gas wells of the Jalco Pool. There is no evidence that waste will be prevented. Do I under stand since you have objected to testimony on waste and correlative rights that the only paragraph that you are really talking about or that you are bringing forward in this case is paragraph H which says, "Finding of fact Number f in Order Number R-368-A is a finding that the Commission has not prior to the undertaking of proration of gas evaluated and delineates the actual productive limits of the Jalco Gas Pool which is a prerequisite of such order." In other words, your only point in this rehearing is the delineation of the pool?

MR. RUSSELL: No, sir, Mr. Spurrier, the entire matter insofar as the application for rehearing is concerned is based upon the authority of the Commission to issue a proratic order under the facts which were before the Commission at the time that the Order was entered.

without authority to issue proration for the sole purpose of protecting correlative rights. That is a matter of law. All of our points that we have brought out in the application for a hearing in substance, we will say is this partly, that there was not substantial evidence before the Commission at the time that the Order was entered to show that any of the conditions preceeding to the entry of such an order was there.

We have not brought out any evidence on correlative rights or waste. We say the Commission had to have at the time they entered the Order substantial evidence on those points before they could enter the Order and it would be unnecessary and a useless thing to put in anything at this time since it could not be considered by the Commission in support of an order previously entered, that is our position in our application.

MR. HINKLE: If the Commission please--

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Hinkle.

MR.HINKLE: Clarence Hinkle representing Humble Oil and Refining Company. Before the Commission makes any ruling on Mr. Russell's motion as to the matters that can be taken up at the hearing. I would like to call the Commission's attention to the provisions of the Rule 1212, which provides for the filing of motions for rehearing within 20 days, the Commission shall grant or refuse any such application in whole or in part. As I understand the order of the Commission in granting this hearing was. you didn't exclude it as just part it was in whole. You didn't exclude it as "The Commission shall grant or refuse any such application in whole or in part within 10 days after the same is filed and failure to act thereon within such period shall be deemed a refusal thereof and a final disposition of such application. the event the rehearing is granted, the Commission may enter such new order or decision after rehearing as may be required under the circumstances. It is our position that since the rehearing has been granted that all concerned have a right to introduce any evidence they want to germaine to the subject matter and that the Commission may consider any evidence, any new evidence that is introduced at the rehearing.

In other words, it is a complete new hearing de novo I think the Commission has a right to make a new order on the evidence introduced at the hearing or, well as any other evidence at any other hearing.

MR. RUSSELL: In answer to Mr. Hinkle, in referring to the fact that our application for a rehearing has been granted in its entirety, that is true. I would also like to point out to the Commission that when we make up an applicatio. for rehearing, it is necessary that we put in such an application everything that we can possibly think of that may come out and have a bearing on our Case at the time of such rehearing. Because if we do not specifically point it up in our application then, we have waived such a right to bring it up at the hearing, itself. We have listed all of the various factors which we think are important and which we feel we have covered and a majority of them will probably be covered in our argument of the law. I would like to state our position insta far as the evidence is concerned which we did not open up or our case in chief. That it is a generally recognized principl of law that an administrative agency cannot enter orders based on its own information without sufficient information or record having been introduced into evidence. They cannot act on their own information. Any information upon which an administrative agency bases its order must be introduced at the hearing on which that order was made after notice to all interested parties so that they can attend, offer rebuttal and cross examine witnesses. Any records which the Commission may have in its office on which they are contemplating hasing a portion of their order, those records should be at the hearing. They should be introduced in evidence. All interested parties should know what is before them.

We are in the position that at the hearings on which the orders are based the record of those hearings, transcript, Exhibits is the sole basis to determine whether or not the Commission acted in an arbitrary matter or whether it was reasonable. We take the position that our case in chief brought out no evidence as to either waste or correlative rights.

We say that the record on which the order was based contains no evidence of waste, or injury to correlative rights.

We have introduced the records, the transcripts of all of those hearings. They are the records which must be examined to determine whether those facts were present and if there was substantial evidence to support them at the time that the order was entered in this rehearing they cannot consider matters concerning them for the reason that this hearing is primarily establishing the record of the previous one, determining whether or not there is sufficient evidence on which

the order was based and if not then the order is not good and we would ask, of course, that it be revoked. That is our position and I think it is proper.

MR. WOODWARD: If the Commission please, Mr. Woodward of Amarada. I am not aware of the well established rule of administrative law which precludes an administrative body from considering new matters on a rehearing. However, I think that is beside the point inasmuch as Section 19 as read specifically permits the Commission to enter a new order. Now, as I understand the Texas Pacific's contentions, it is that the only alternative that the Commission has now before it is to sustain its previous order or revoke it entirely.

It may not consider new evidence or new information. It may not correct whatever mistake it made. I submit that the destroys 90 percent of the value of the rehearing. If a rehearing is not for the purpose of allowing an administrative body to correct its mistakes, I don't know what it is for.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there anyone else? Mr. Foster.

MR. FOSTER: We have got some testimony we would like to introduce.

MR. SPURRIER: Have you completed your case?

MR. ADAIR: Yes, except for rebuttal.

MR. MACEY: I would like to introduce as Exhibits the letters which Mr. Stanley read and also the records of the Commission to which he referred.

MR. SPURRIER: Did you all hear Mr. Macey's offer of evidence?

(Marked Exhibits One, .2, 3 for identification.)

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Macey intends to introduce or does introduce or offer in evidence the two letters which Mr. Stanley wrote the one addressed to City Service and one for United Carbon and also the production figures on the Clausen wells. Is there objections?

MR. MACEY: I believe I was objected and overruled.

MR. SPURRIER: That is right.

MR. MACEY: I would like also at this time to introduce all of the company's production records on the Jalco Pool

MR. SPURRIER: Is there objection?

MR. RUSSELL: I object to them on the grounds they are not material at this hearing. They can't be considered by the Commission at this hearing as a basis of substantial finding on which the other order was based. Same objection as to the testimony.

MR. SPURRIER: Your objection is noted and the eviden will be admitted.

MR. MACEY: If the Commission please, as far as we are concerned on the objection if all the production figures of the Jalco Pool are introduced, we have no objections but we do object to entering only a part of the production figures from the Jalco Pool.

MR. SPURRIER: Now, Mr. Foster. Let me have your

attention in view of the time element, we will necessarily have to continue this case to the regular February hearing.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please before it is closed, I would like to renew at this time my motion to suspend Order Number R-368-A pending the rehearing.

MR. SPURRIER: Motion is denied.

REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Court Reporter, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of proceedings in Case No. 582, Rehearing, taken before the Oil Conservation Commission on January 21 and 22, 1954, contains a true and correct record of said proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skill, and ability.

DATED at Albuquerque, New Mexico, this 30th day of January, 1954.

BEFORE THE CIL CONSERVATION CLAMISSION STATE OF NEW MEXICO AT SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

CASE NO. 582

(Rehearing Continued)

February 17 and 18, 1954

A I C I S I S I

Regular Hearing, New Mexico Wil Conservation Commission 9:00 A.M. February 17, 1954
Santa Fe, New Mexico

NAME	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
J. D. Cooper	Skelly Gil Co.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
Carl Lea	Skeely Oil Co.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
W. J. Steward	Skelly Oil Co.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
Gerald Housew	Cities Service Oil	Bartlesville, Ckla
il. O. diile	Sun Ray Oil Corp.	Santa Fe, N. M.
J. C. alaton	Gulf Gil Corp.	Midland, Texas
D. J. Brown	Sun Gil	Midland, Texas
Lynn dolfe	Stanclind Oil Pur.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
G. L. Shoemaker	Stanolind Oil	Midland, Texas
George Hinschfield	Engineers Comm.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
H. S. Sendt	Tide Water Assoc.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
et a Ria Theren	Tide Water Assoc.	Houston, Texas
E. H. Foster	Phillips "66"	
Homer Dalley	Continental Oil	Ft. Worth, Texas
G. W. Minter	Stanolind Oil	Midland, Texas
A. D. Grimm	Phillips Pet. Co.	Bartlesville, Okla
H. T. white	Phillips Pet. Co.	Bartlesville, Okla
R. L. denton	Magnolia Pet.	Midland, Texas
Seth Musel	Sinclair Orude Oil	Roswell, N. Mex.
d. R. Lennon	Magnolia Pet.	Midland, Texas.
M. T. Smith	Shell Oil	Midland, Texas .
.R. M. Smich	Shell Oil	Hobbs, N. Mex.
H. S. Skinner	Conoco	Fort Worth, Texas

NAME	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
Harry Dippel	Conoco	Fort Worth, Tex.
J. T. Elsik	The Texas Co.	Houston, Texas
W. H. Sverett	The Ohio Oil Co.	Houston, Texas
Coe Mills	The Ohio Oil Co.	Midland, Texas
E. J. Pierce	Mid. Cont. Pet. Cor	p. Midland, Texas
H. E. Massey	Cities Service Oil	Hobbs, N. Mes.
Edward Wright Jr.	Dalport Oil Corp.	Dallas, Texas
L. W. Folmer	The Texas So.	Fort Worth, Texas
L. F. Shiplet	The Texas Co.	Fort Worth, Texas
V. F. Dullnie	The Texas Co.	Midland, Texas
Dick Booker	CSO Co.	Roswell, N. Mex.
W. W. Mankin	The Texas Co.	Fort Worth, Texas
N. G. Payne	Continental Oil	Wichita Falls, Te
E. W. Nestor	Shell Oil Co.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
Alan C. Roberts	Cities Service Oil	Midland, Texas
Ted Wilson	Cities Service	Roswell, N. Mex.
Ross Madule	Magnolia	Dallas, Texas
Ross L. Malone, Jr.	Gulf	Roswell, N. Mex.
Ralph L. Gray	Buffalo Gil Co.	A rtes ia
J. R. Green	Skelly Oil Co.	Eunice N. Mex.
C. A. Hill	Shell Oil Co.	Midland, Texas
V. T. Lyon	Continental Oil Co.	Fort Worth, Texas
J. R. Luttrell	Shell Gil Go.	Midland, Texas
G. E. Trumble	Samedan	Midland, Texas
Martin A. Row	Sun Oil Cc.	Dallas, Texas.
J. K. Smith	Stanolind	Ft. Worth, Texas
R. L. Boss	Gulf Oil Corp.	Ft. Worth, Texas

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

NAME	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
Jason Kellahin	Attorney	Santa Fe, N. Mex.
R. E. L. Batts	Gulf Oil Corp.	Ft. Worth, Texas
Wm. R. Frederici	Stanolind-Shell	Santa Fe, N. Mex.
A. R. Ballou	Sun Gil Go.	Dallas, Texas
Don Walker	Gulf Oil	Ft. Worth, Texas
E. P. Keeler	Magnolia	Dallas, Texas
Ed Noble	Samedan	Tulsa, Oklahoma
Max E. Curry	Skelly Oil Co.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
A. A. Kemmitz	Samedan	Hobbs, N. Mex.
W. G. Abbott	Amerada	Monument, N. Mex.
L. A. Hanson	O. C. C.	Artesia
John A. Roodward	Amerada	Tulsa, Oklahoma
D. W. Mitchell	El Paso Natural	Farmington, N. Mex.
L. O. Galloway	El Paso Natural	Farmington, N. Mex.
F. Norman woodruff	El Paso Natural	Houston, Texas
J. W. Baulch, Jr.	El Faso Natural Gas	Jal, N. Mex.
C. M. Bumpass	Gulf Oil Corp.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
T. L. Ross	Gulf Oil Corp.	Ft. Worth, Texas
R. W. Allen	El Paso Natural Gas	Farmington, N. Mex
E. G. Coel, Jr.	El Paso Natural Gas	Farmington, N. Mex
W. E. Bernhardt		Roswell, N. Mex.
V. M. Stricklen	El Paso Natural	Farmington, N. Mex
R. T. Wright	El Paso Natural	Jal, N. Mex.
W. M. Rodgers	El Paso Natural	Farmington, N. Mex
Oscar Thomas	El Paso Natural	Farmington, N. Mex
R. C. Sears	Warren Pet. Corp.	Tulsa Oklahoma
O. Gordon Oldham	Warren Petroleum ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES	Tulsa, Oklahoma

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.

PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

MANG	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
Q. B. Davis	Southern Union	Dallas, Texas
A. M. Wiederkehr	Southern Union	Dallas, Texas
Dudley C. Phillips	Sinclair Oil & Gas	Tulsa, Oklahoma
Frank E. Poulsen	Sinclair Oil & Gas	Ft. Worth, Texas
A. H. Floyd	Sinclair Oil & Gas	Roswell, N. Mex.
A. L. Porter Jr.	0. C. C.	Hobbs, N. Mex.
W. E. Hubbard	Humble	Houston
S. J. Stanley	o. c. c.	Hobbs
Clarence Hinkle	Humble Oil & Ref.	Roswell, N. Mex.
C. S. Neel, Jr.	Humble	Midland, Texas
R. S. Dewey	Humble	Midland, Texas
R. S. Christie	Àmerada	Tulsa, Oklahoma
R. T. Montgomery	0. C. C.	Artesia, N. Mex.
Elden H. Foster	United Carbon	Pittsburgh,
T. A. Eaton	United Carbon	Santa Fe, N. Mex.
Jack M. Campbell	United Carbon	Roswell, N. Mex.
Merle B. Rogers	El Paso Natural	Jal, N. Mex.
E. A. Utz	N. M. O. C. C.	Santa Fe, N. Mex.
C. F. Bedford	Stanolind Oil & Gas	Ft. Worth, Texas
J. H. Vickery	Atlantic Refining	Midland, Texas
E. M. Kinght	Stanolind Oil & Gas	Roswell, N. Mex.
J. W. House	Humble Oil	Midland, Texas
J. N. Dunleavy	Skelly Oil	Hobbs, N. Mex.
O. P. Nicola, Jr.	Phillips Pet. Co.	Bartlesville, Okla
R. F. Holland	Lowery Oil	Albuquerque, N. M.
John M. Kelly	Independent	Roswell, N. Mex.
J. J. Abendschen	0. C. C.	Aztec. New Mexico

NAME	REPRESENTING	LOCATION
Emery C. Arnold	o. c. c.	Aztec, New Mexico
Charles C. Harlan, Jr.	Foster Morrell	Roswell, New Mexico
kay E. Seifert	Amerada	Midland, Texas
J. E. Lewis	Amerada	Tulsa, Oklahoma
M. H. Culfender	Phillips "66"	Bartlesville, Okla.
Albert Gackle	Gackle Oil Co.	Ft. Worth, Texas
Foster Morrell	Independent	Roswell, N. Mex.
Dan G. Howard	Warren Pet. Corp.	Tulsa, Oklahoma
G. E. Stahl	Permian Basin P. L.	Gmaha, Nebraska
G. L. Tribble	Permian Basin P. L.	Omaha, Nebraska.
Paul S. Johnson	Trinity Production	Hobbs, N. Mex.
George W. Selinger	Skelly Oil Co.	Tulsa, Oklahoma

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico February 17, 1954

IN THE MATTER OF:

Notice is hereby given by the State of New Mexico, through its Oil Conservation Commission, that Texas Pacific Goal and Oil Company, upon proper petition, has requested a rehearing in Case 582 (relating to rules and regulations for the Jalco Gas Pool, Lea County, New Mexico); that in said petition, petition—ler asks recision of Orders R-368 and R-368-A entered in Case 582 under dates of September 28, 1953, and November 10, 1953, respectively; that the Commission, by its Order No. R-368-B, has granted said rehearing and set it for 9 a.m. on January 21, 1954, at Mabry Hall, State Capitol, Santa Fe, New Mexico, at which time petitioner and other interested parties will be heard.

Case No. 582 Rehearing Continued

BEFORE:

R. R. Spurrier, Secretary, Oil Conservation Commission E. H. (Johnny) Walker, Commissioner of Public Lands Honorable Edwin L. Mechem, Governor

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

(Notice of publication read in Case No. 582.)

MR. KELLAHIN: I am Jason Kellahin, representing Samedan Oil Corporation. Rather than interrupt the case as it proceeds, I would like to reaffirm our objections in connection with the boundaries in this case for the reasons previously stated. I would like to have the objection show to any testimony —

MR. SPURRIER: (Interrupting) As far as the Jalco Pool?

MR. KELLAHIN: Where it has a common boundary. May I have a ruling on the objections, please, or are you arguing the objections, sir?

MR. RUSSELL: No.

MR. SPURRIER: The record will show that Mr. Kellahin's motion is a continuing motion throughout the case. Mr. Russell.

MR. RUSSELL: Mr. Commissioner, I would like to get a clari-

fication of a statement, or an offer, by Mr. Macey, which appears in the transcript on Page 157. As it appears in the transcript, it reads as follows: "Mr. Macey, I would like also, at this time, to introduce all of the company's production records on the Jalco Pool". We should think that probably should be Commission's.

MR.MACEY: I believe you are right. The intent was to introduce all of the Commission's production records on the Jalco pool, and we offerred them in evidence. I believe they were introduced.

MR. RUSSELL: It is my question whether the company should be Commission, and if the transcript could be changed accordingly. At this time, I would like to offer into evidence Texas Pacific's Exhibit Number 57, which is the Commission's Gas Prorationing Schedule, for the month of February.

MR. SPURRIER: Without objection it will be admitted. The record will be changed to show that should be "Commission".

MR. RUSSELL: The applicant rests.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else have testimony to present in this case?

MR. FOSTER: If it is permissible, Phillips would like to introduce some testimony at this time.

MR. SPURRIER: It is.

MR. FOSTER: If the Commission please, I would like to state that Phillips Petroleum Company's holdings in the areas in controversy here are relatively speaking, small. We are not here to particularly join issue with the Texas Pacific in this matter, but the Texas Pacific has a controversy with the Commission, and we feel that it is to our best interest to support these conservation ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

That is the reason we are here. We want to present some orders. testimony here, designed to show that these orders protect correlative rights, and that they were necessary in order to prevent waste in the gas pool.

R. D. GRIMM

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. POSTER:

- Will you state your name to the Commission and reporter?
- R. D. Grimm.
- Where do you reside?
- Bartlesville. Oklahoma. À
- You are employed by Phillips Petroleum Company?
- That is correct.
- What capacity?
- I am Assistant Manager of Reservoir and Reserve Division in the Economics Department.
 - What is your professional training?
- I am a graduate engineer, Bachelor of Science Degree in Petroleum Engineering from the Missouri School of Mines.
 - What year?
 - 1937.
- Have you practiced your profession since the time of your graduation?
 - Yes, sir.
 - And how long with Phillips Petroleum Company?
 - 17 years, approximately.

- 0 Sir?
- A Approximately.
- Approximately 17 years. What are your duties as an employee of Phillips Petroleum Company, and in the capacity that you have stated?
- A My duties are to supervise the estimate of reserves, rates of production, reservoir work for the Economics Department for use by the management of our Company in their future building and plans.
- And in the discharge of your duties to Phillips Petroleum Company, have you had occasion to study the Eumont, Arrow and Jalco and Langmat Gas Pools in Lea County, New Mexico?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - For what purpose was that study made?
- A Well, originally I had charge of this particular area as a district engineer of the Economics Department for the reservoir and oil work. Since that time, I worked both for our company and with other companies in studying the area, mainly in connection with El Paso Natural Gas Company's building of their first line to the West Coast, and subsequent enlargements, and since that time with Permian Basin Pipeline Company when they made their original application before the Federal Power Commission for a certificate of convenience and necessity to build their line from this area up to the Panhandle area.
- Q Over how long a period have your studies continued in these gas pools?
 - A Between 12 and 13 years.
 - Have you made a recent study of the pools for the purpose

of testifying in this case?

- A Yes, sir.
- First of all, I would like to submit to the Commission, the witness has been qualified to testify in this case.

MR. SPURRIER: His qualifications will be accepted.

- G First, would you detail for us, Mr. Grimm, the general development pattern in the pools that we are talking about? On what acreage pattern has the pool generally been developed?
- sently designated is on 160 acre pattern. However, the pools are being developed in the main in recompleting wells which have been developed upon a 40 acre for oil production.
- Generally, the development for gas wells in the pools that I have mentioned here has been on 160 acre pattern, is that correct?
 - A That is right.
- Have you made any study for the purpose of determining what is the efficient drainage area of a gas well in these pools?
- A I have made such a study on these pools and many other pools in the past ten, twelve years.
- Would you tell us what, in your opinion, is the efficient and economic drainage area of a gas well in the Eumont, Arrow and Langmat and Jalco pools?

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would like to object to any evidence presented by Judge Foster's witness, with reference to the Eumont pool, as being outside the scope of this hearing, and also the Langmat pool, other than as the common

- MR. SPURMIEM: Let the witness answer the question.
- will you answer the question, Mr. Grimm?
- A In my opinion, any well within the boundaries of these pools, can economically drain as much as 640 acres, if not more.
- g would you say that the pattern, as fixed by the Commission at 160 acres, is fair and equitable pattern, as far as these fields are concerned?
 - A Yes. sir.
- You would say that although, in your opinion, you would say that a well might drain considerably more acreage than that?
 - A That is right.
 - You know it will drain that much, don't you?
 - A Yes, sir.
- You know that probably it will drain in excess of that acreage?
 - a Yes, sir.
- Percentagewise with a percentage of the pool, as far as the gas wells are concerned, is developed on a pattern of 160 acres?
 - A Between 25 and 35 percent.
- ? Percentagewise, as far as the oil wells are concerned, what percent of the pools are developed on a 40 acre pattern?
 - A In my opinion, essentially 100 percent.
 - Q Essentially 100 percent? A Yes, sir.
- Is it a fact that most of these wells, or a good many of these wells in these different pools, the oil wells are now nearing a depletion stage?
 - A large percent of them are yes, sir.

- ahat percentagowise would you say?
- A I don't have that figure.
- g fou don't have that figure?
- A No. sir.
- Tou know it is a larger percent?
- A Yes, sir.
- Those wells that are being depleted, the oil wells, it is safe to assume that they will be, in the future, converted to gas wells, is it not?

A I think a large percentage of them will be reconverted to gas wells. I don't know that each one will be, because they are on 40 acre spacing, the gas wells are at present given 160 acre spacing, I can see no need for all four oil wells on 160 acre tract being reconverted into gas wells.

- @ But there will be some reconversion of those wells?
- A Yes, sir.
- And some of them on 40 acres?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q Is that true?
- A Yes, sir.
- A good many of these oil wells in the area have bradenhead, do they not?
 - A Yes, sir.
- And they are now producing oil, or gas, through the bradenhead, is that right?
 - A Yes, sir.
- So that essentially, you have there in the area that we are talking about, a large number of gas wells, that is wells

that are producing gas through the bradenhead, that are located on 40 acre units?

- A Yes, sir.
- And some of those will remain that way, in your judgment?
- A Yes, sir.
- Now, there has been a good deal of testimony here in this record, Mr. Grimm, about whether the Jalco and the Langmat pools particularly, whether they are oil pools or whether they are gas pools. Have you any opinion on that controversial subject?
 - A In my opinion, they are essentially gas pools.
- How do you determine, in your own thinking, at least, whether an area is essentially a gas pool or whether it is essentially an oil pool?
- A The relative volume of the total reservoir, which is initially, or presently, filled with either oil or gas, should determine that.
- And what is the situation in the Jalco and Langmat area, particularly on that subject?
 - A By far, the majority of the reservoir is filled with gas.
- And in your opinion, has the Commission properly classified the various pools there as gas pools, rather than as oil pools?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Another controversial matter is the division line between the Jalco and the Langmat pool. I want to direct your attention over there to the map at the extreme left, and will you identify that as Phillips Petroleum Exhibit Number One, down there at the ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

bottom. Put a one on it so we will know what it is.

- A (Witness complies.)
- Directing your attention there to Phillips Petroleum Company's Exhibit Number 1, will you tell us what that map represents? What is it?
- A This map represents the areain southeast Lea County, New Mexico, which embraces the Eumont, Arrow, Langmat and Jalco Gas Pools, along with the considerable portion of the oil producing area within the same general area.
 - Q I am wondering -- Go ahead.
- A On the map are placed the outlines of the three or the four gas pools mentioned, as well as the January, 1954 acreage, allocated to gas wells by the New Mexico Conservation Commission. In addition, the wells which are classified as gas wells, on the January, 1954 Gas Proration Schedule, are also designated. In addition, there has been a comparison made between the average production of these wells for the first eleven months of 1953, with the projected allowable for the first six months of 1954 as shown on the January, 1954 Gas Proration Schedule. The wells which are projected to have more allowable per month, for the first six months of 1954, than their average production during eleven months of 1953, are colored in red. That is the wells or the acreage which is listed as supporting these wells. I am sorry, I believe I misspoke myself. The wells are colored in blue, if they have more.
- They are what you call your blue wells, down there in the legend?
 - A That is right.
 - In addition to the coloring there is a figure on the map

on each acreage tract, which gives the increase in average production per month. It is listed as plus some figure, which will be in millions of cubic feet per month.

A That is correct. The acreage colored in red shows the wells and their tributory acreage, which are projected to have an allowable less than their average production for the first eleven months of 1953. In addition to those two colors, there is a color here, brown, with an indication of an "nw" which indicates that wells that are on the schedule for the 1954 gas proration schedule which were not listed as producing through 1953.

- What do the letters "nw" stand for, in your thinking?
- A In my own thinking they stand for new wells, insofar as the Commission is concerned. It doesn't necessarily mean that they are physically a new well. They may have been sitting there for a long time.
- Q It means wells that have obtained a connection to a pipeline since the institution of prorationing by the Commission?
 - A That is correct.
 - Isn't that correct?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q What other legend do you reflect there on the map?
- I have in addition, a notation of an "ow" by a number of wells that are placed on this map, which is simply a notation of wells which we have on our own records --
 - Q (Interrupting) You mean Phillips Petroleum Company --
- A (Continuing) Phillips Petroleum Company, which showed production during 1953 and not carried on the January, 1954, pro-

- In other words, those "ow" wells are the ones that the records of Phillips Petroleum Company show they are producing gas wells, but the records of the Commission doesn't show what they are?
 - A That is correct.
 - What does that "ow", in your thinking there, stand for?
- A It can stand for either old wells, or oil wells. It may be either one.
 - Q It may be either one?
 - A Yes, sir.
- In any event, you found in the areas that we are talking about, wells which are now on the schedule of production of the Commission since the institution of proration, that were not carried, that is on the gas schedule, that were not carried on any schedule prior to the advent of prorationing?
 - A That is correct.
 - Q Is that correct?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q Do you know whether those wells were producing before proration went into effect here, or not?
 - A No. sir. I do not.
- You wouldn't know about that? I want to get back to the blue and the red colored acreage there on the map, which you explained that the blue wells are the wells which are under proration as instituted by the Commission now receiving more gas allowable than they were receiving prior to the advent of prorationing. And the red colored acreage contains wells that are now rereceiving less gas allowable than they were receiving prior to the

-16-

advent of prorationing. What does that indicate to you, Mr. Grimm?

A That indicates to me that under the system of gas takes in effect in 1953, that correlative rights were not being protected.

In other words, would you say --

MR. RUSSELL: (Interrupting) If the Commission please, to save my continuing to object, I would like to renew my objection to any evidence with reference to correlative rights as being immaterial and outside the scope of this hearing, and would like to have a continuing objection to all such testimony.

MR. FOSTER: I might explain to the Commission that is our position under the statute, that the Commission may prorate gas and absent waste for the purpose of protecting correlative rights. That is, in other words, you don't have to have waste. I think you got it, however, but we will attempt to prove that too. But we also think that you do not have to have waste in order to be able to prorate gas in these fields, because you are authorized to prorate it for the purpose of protecting correlative rights as well as for the purpose of preventing waste.

MR. RUSSELL: The courts take the opposite position.

MR. FOSTER: That is something that the Commission can't settle. It is a legal argument.

MR. SPURRIER: Judge, can you have the witness explain his statement about correlative rights?

MR. FOSTER: He didn't even get through.

MR. SPURRIER: The record will show your continuing objection, and the witness will proceed.

Q Will you go ahead, Mr. Grimm?

A In addition to the information shown on this map, showing and dearnley & associates

that the method of production during 1953 did not protect correlative rights, it also shows very clearly, a waste of underground energy in that on these tracts of essentially the same area, when one tract takes more gas than its immediately adjoining tract, it means that it is lowering its bottom hole pressure more than the adjoining tract, or has a tendency to, which means it is producing gas from a further point in the reservoir, and because of this, it has a greater bottom hole pressure drop to the top of the well, and it takes more energy then to pump the gas to its ultimate market. So, as well as not protecting the correlative rights, it also shows waste.

- Q Would you say that the system of proration that has been inaugurated by the Commission that correlative rights in these fields are now being protected?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Would you say that under the present basis of proration by the Commission, that correlative rights were not protected under pipeline proration that existed in the field in 1953?
 - A That is correct.
- Why do you say that under the pipeline system of proration that existed in these fields, correlative rights were not being protected?
- A Because, as shown by this exhibit, that adjoining tracts were taking considerably different amounts of gas during 1953, and if one owner owned 160 acres and got more than the man owning the adjoining 160, then the adjoining 160 acres didn't have the correlative rights protected; he was losing gas, and that is correct.

This was the case, was it not?

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

- A Yes. sir.
- So that under pipeline provation before the advent of proration by the Commission, there was a wide variance in gas between tracts of equal size?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Can you give us some of those instances, just for purposes of your expression?
 - A Well, I have to go to the next map to do it.
 - % Well, do that, and mark it Exhibit Number Two.
 (witness complies.)

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, while he is marking the map, may objections extend to all questions with regard to waste also, as being outside the scope of the re-hearing?

MR. SPURRIER: Your objection will be contained in the record, Mr. Russell. Go shead.

- Q Directing your attention there to Phillips Petroleum Company Number One, will you tell us what is reflected on that map?
 - A Number One?
 - Q I mean Number Two.
- as production for the wells in the Eumont, Arrow, Jalco and Langmat gas pools for the first 11 months of 1953. The 12th month was not available to us at the time this exhibit was made. We have placed on this exhibit, immediately adjacent to the well symbol, the average monthly production in millions of cubic feet.
- That map is designed to show that production on an unregulated basis just doesn't protect correlative rights, isn't

- A That is right.
- Q Can you point out some of the specific examples that are reflected on that exhibit?
- A Well, in the Southeast quarter of Section 30, Township 21 South, Range 35 East had three wells producing during 1953, the total monthly take off those three wells is approximately 28,000,000 a month. The quarter section to the north had no gas wells, we are not listed as producing; the one to the west had one well producing an average of 15.6 per month. To the south was one that produced 6.5; to the east, no wells; to the northeast, there was one well of 3.9 million a month.
- Going back over there to Exhibit Number One, how has the order of the Commission putting in force proration, tended to correct that situation that you have just pointed out?
- A In that particular quarter section, it doesn't have an allowable, it isn't on a schedule as yet. The quarter section to the north has a gas well which just appeared on the schedule, and which didn't produce last year. It would be to the west, the gas well there is on a 80 acre unit, and has had its allowable cut some 4,000,000 a month. The one to the northeast is on an 80 acre unit, and has had its allowable increased 7,000,000 a month. To the south there is an 80 acre unit which has had its allowable increased 4.8 million a month. I assume that any time they want to put that particular one on the proration schedule it would get some, I believe, some ten million a month, I am not too sure what the well would be: I think it would show on the schedule.
- That tends to correct the inequities between withdrawals, between wells under regulated system and under a non-regulated

system, does it not?

- A That is correct.
- Q Can you give us one more example; I don't want to burden the record with them.
- A In the southwest quarter of Section 9, 23 South, 36 East, there were two wells listed as producing during 1953, which produces some 20 million a month. To the east there was one well owned by the same operator that produced 16 million a month. To the west there was one well that produced 13 million a month. To the south, there was no well; to the north, there was one well producing 18 million a month. To the southwest, there was one well producing 5.2 million a month.
- Q Now has that been corrected, as reflected on Exhibit
 Number One?
- As shown in Exhibit Number One, every one of the wells has had an increase in production, or an allowable over its last year production, and to the southeast there is a new, two new units have been added which, of course, increased over nothing as far as last year is concerned.
- Q Of course, giving a well an increase in an allowable doesn't mean it gets it, does it?
 - A That is right.
 - Q It gives it an opportunity to get it?
 - A Equal opportunity.
- Q That is all the Commission can do, it can't make a well produce?
 - A Yes. sir.
 - Q That is what you mean by protecting correlative rights, and dearnley & associates

each one an equal chance to produce the gas that is in place beneath the land on which the well is located?

- A Yes, sir.
- Q Is that what you have in mind?
- A Yes.
- Q Before I leave Exhibit One over there, those N. W. wells that are in brown, that exhibit reflects that before proration went into effect, there were a large number of wells in these fields that had no pipeline connection, does it not?
 - A Yes, sir.
- And that immediately after proration went into effect these wells were connected to a pipe line?
- A I assume they were connected to a pipe line, at least they were given an allowable, and I don't think they would have asked for an allowable if they didn't have a market.
 - Q Well, are they shown on the schedule?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q Presumatively, as far as you know, they are now producing?
 - A That is right.
 - Q They were not doing that before?
 - A That is right.
- That, in your judgment, if the order did bring that about, would that tend to protect correlative rights?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Still directing your attention there to Exhibit Number One, there has been a lot of controversy here about the dividing line between the Jalco and the Langmat Pools, have you given that any study?

- A Yes, sir.
- Q Was that a subject of study prior to this controversy here between the Commission and Texas Pacific, as far as you were concerned?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q And have you arrived at any conclusion as to whether or not there is any effective barrier between the Jalco Pool, as delineated by the Commission. and the Langmat Pool?
- A In my opinion there is no barrier from a reservoir standpoint.
- Q From a reservoit standpoint, in your opinion, is the area that comprises the Jalco and the Langmet Pools one common source of supply, or one common reservoir?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Let me ask you this further question. Is there any practical objection, however, to prorating them or separating them for proration purposes, in your judgment, at this time?
 - A No, sir.
- Q Would you say that the Commission, as a practical matter, has accomplished a beneficial use by separating the two pools for proration purposes?
 - A In my opinion, yes, sir.
- Q It is a fact, is it not, that the only way that any owner of the gas well in the Jalco Pool and the Langmat Pool could possibly be injured by the present line of demarcation between the two pools would be for the allowable in the two pools to become greatly disproportionate?
 - A Well, 1f I understood the question, that is correct.

 ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

- Do you have some figures on what the allowable in the Jalco Pool is as it is presently constituted, as compared with the present allowable in the Langmat Pool?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - Q Would you place those in the records, please?
 - A You mean for February, or for January?
- Well, for either month, or if you have them, for both months; we will be glad to have them both.
- A We have. 160 acre unit allowable as shown on the February schedule for the Jalco Pool, 30,358,000 cubi feet; for the Langmat Pool, comparable allowable is 40,357,000 cubic feet.
- Is there enough difference in the two allowables, do you think, to cause any interference with correlative rights between the owners in the different pools as they are now classified by the Commission?
 - A There might be right along the line.
 - It might be close, but you don't think it has?
 - A Yes.
 - But you don't think it has reached that point yet?
 - A No. sir.
- When it does reach that point, when the allowable in the two pools do become so disproportionate that correlative rights are not being protected, it would be your recommendation that the two pools be prorated as one pool, is that right?
 - A That is correct.
 - Q Is that right?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - It is a fact and apply at hat in prorating pools, that it

still is sort of a common practice to divide them, just for convenience purposes, for purposes of convenience?

- A That has been done many times.
- Q The only way that anybody can get hurt there is for the allowables and the nominations in the two pools to become greatly disproportioned?
 - A That is right.
- Q Would it be your recommendation that for the present at least, that the pools, as delineated by the Commission, be allowed to remain as they are?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Now, I want to direct your attention to the third map which you have on the board, and if you would, identify that as Phillips Petroleum Company's Exhibit Number Three.

(Witness complies.)

- Q Will you just explain to the Commission what that map is, please?
- A That map shows the pipeline connection of all gas wells on the January, 1954 gas proration schedule; that is it, I guess.
 - Q Well, that is all it does show?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Let me ask you the purpose in preparing that map, Mr. Grimm, was to show that pipeline takes, if ratable as between connections, between connections between the pipeline, were not ratable as between takes in the field, is that right?
 - A That is right.
 - Q Does that map show that?
 - A Yes, sir.

- @ Explain just how it does.
- A It shows that any one pipeline system has connections scattered all the way up and down the whole trend, and that if each pipeline system took rateably between the wells to which it was connected.
 - On whatever basis it might determine rateable take?
- A That is correct. It they took rateably within their own system, this would still not be taking rateably with the other pipeline systems, and it would be probably that as they cross individual lease lines and individual gas unit lines, that you would have non-rateable takes.
 - Therefore, you would fail in protecting correlative rights?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Do you regard it as necessary that the Commission institute some system of proration in these fields in order to protect correlative rights?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Turning to the question of waste, have you made any study, Mr. Grimm, for the purpose of determining whether any waste has been committed in these areas or not?
 - A I have.
 - Q Over what period of time did your studies extend?
- A We have made a continuing study of this whole gas situation since I first became associated with the Phillips Economic Department back in 1941.
- Q To your knowledge, over how long a period of time has waste been occurring in these fields?
 - A Since the first well was drilled into.

- And that is even continuing up to thepresent time, isn't it?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Q Have you made any charts or graphs for the purpose of illustrating waste that is occurring in these fields?
 - A Yes, sir, I have a graph.
 - Q Would you place that on the board?
 MR. SPURRIER: Let's take a short recess.
 (Recess.)
 - MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Foster, you may proceed.
- Q Mr. Grimm, will you identify the chart that you just placed on the board there as Phillips Petroleum Company's Exhibit Number Four?

(Witness complies.)

- Will you explain to the Commission, and for the purpose of the record, what is reflected on that chart?
- A This chart shows in a graphical form the millions of cubic fest vented per month from four gasoline plants in Lea County, New Mexico, which are connected to both casinghead and gas wells within the area of the Eumont, Jalco and Langmat fields.
- Q As to the amount of gas being vented to those plants, what does the exhibit show?
- A It shows it for each individual month. However, for December of 1953, it shows that at the Warren Monument Plant there was some 22 million cubic feet vented, for the Phillips Eunice Plant, there was 50, about 55 million cubic feet. For the El Paso Jal Number One, there was about 24 million cubic feet, and

for El Paso Jal Number, Two there was approximately 45 million cubic

- A I would say in the order of seven to ten times.
- Q Seven to ten times greater?
- A Yes, sir.
- In view od that situation, is it your judgment that it is necessary to limit the prodution of gas from these wells in order to prevent waste?

 A Yes, sir.

MR. FOSTER: If the Commission please, I would like to introduce the Exhibits 1, 2, 3 and 4, and the schedule that has been referred to as part of Exhibit 4.

MR. RUSSELL: The applicant objects to the introduction of those records for the reason they are not within the scope of this hearing.

MR. SPURRIER: The Exhibits will be admitted.

MR. FOSTER: I believe that is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Does anyone have a question of this witness?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, I have a few questions.

CROSS EXAMINATION

By Ma. ADAIR:

- Mr. Grimm, I believe that you testified that there was no reason whatsoever for drawing the line that now separates the Jalco and Langmat Pools, as delineated by the Commission?
- A I testified that from a reservoir standpoint there was no reason.
- In other words, there is no reason, from a reservoir standpoint, that is geological or engineerwise, for drawing the line where it is?

- A From a geological standpoint and from a reservoir standpoint. Engineering takes into account economics, and I didn't so testify.
- From a reservoir and a geological standpoint, there is no reason for delineating the Jalco Pools east line where it is delineated?

 A That is correct.
- Then to that extent, the Jalco Pool, as delineated by the Gommaission, is not a separate common source of supply, is it?
 - A That is correct.
- I believe you testified that, in your opinion, one well will drain at least 640 acres? A Yes, sir.
- Q If that well happened to be located anywhere along the east line of the Jalco Pool, but in the Langmat Pool, then that well would drain across that line, would it not?
 - A In all probability, yes, sir.
- That would be true all up and down the 36 mile line separating the two pools?

 A Yes, sir.
- You testified something with respect to correlative rights.

 You testified also that the allowable for the month of February
 in the Langmat Pool was somewhere in the order of 40,000 MCF per
 month?
 - A Yes, sir, that is what the schedule reflects.
- The schedule was something in the order of 30,000 MCF per month in the Jalco Pool?

 A That is right.
- In other words, the Langmat Pool allowable is in the order of a third greater for February than that of the Jalco Pool?
 - A When compared to the Jalco Pool, yes, sir.

- Don't you think that correlative rights would be disturbed along the entire length of the 36 mile line, if the actual takes of gas were in accordance with the allowables?
 - I think I so testified, yes, sir.
- Will you refer to your Exhibit 1 and point out to the Commission within the area delineated as the Jalco Pool, one single instance where correlative rights were disturbed in 1953, and were cured as a result of gas prorationing?
 - 4 From --
- (Interrupting) Within the areal extent of the Jalco
 Pool, in Exhibit 1, point out to the Commission one single instance,
 if you please?
- A I can do it much better on Exhibit 2. I can here, I don't have the exact figures on Exhibit 1 on the west half of Section 17 Wait a moment, I have to check my ownership on that one. Wait a moment, that is all owned by the same operator.
 - Q Isn't it a fact --
- A (Interrupting) In the southwest quarter of Section 4,
 Township 23 South, Range 36 East, and in the southeast quarter of
 Section 5, same township and range, the allowable on the eastern
 quarter section mentioned was increased five million, and the allowable on the western quarter section, over its production in 1953,
 and on the western quarter section mentioned, was increased
 twenty-eight million over 1953. Now, I do not have the figures
 of the production, but the allowable would tend to correct inequitable withdrawals across those two quarter sections.
 - If you don't have the actual production figures you don't

know whether correlative rights were disturbed in 1953?

- In 1953, yes, sir, I have those figures. I said that the 1954 allowable whould have corrected it.
- Is there anything about a gas allowable that requires a gas purchaser or gas user to take the gas?
 - A No. sir.
- Then how can you say that gas proration has corrected any inequities that may have heretofor existed?
- A Assume that he put in a market demand and he wants to satisfy the market demand, he has to ake it according to what his allowable is. Whether he does or not I can't say.
- You are comparing actual production in 1953 with what he might take in 1954?
 - A If he satisfies his market demand.
- To that extent you are comparing apples and oranges, aren't you?

 A I wouldn't say that.
 - Q It is not comparable?
 - A Big apples and little apples may be.
- In one case you are speaking of production and the other case you are speaking of permissive?
 - A Proposed production, that is correct.
- How do you know that the same permissive take -- He could still take in 1953, anything he wanted to, couldn't he?
 - Yes, sir, as long as he used it for legislative use.
- As long as he complied with the Commissions uses as to the benefits and the use of gas?
 - A That is correct.

- So far as you know has there been a market demand for all of the natural gas taken during 1953 from the Jalco Pool?
 - A No. sir.
 - a Do you know?

A Yes, sir.

- Has there been a market demand for it?
- h No, sir, some of it was wasted.
- √ Ahere?
- A I don't have the records here, but I could find them.
- When do you know that some of it was wasted?
- A Because I saw it.
- Give the Commission the extent and tell us how gas proration would correct it.
- I don't have specific leases where it was wasted in 1953. I drove up through there, I know that I saw it vented. In 1954, I know that it is still being wasted in certain places.
 - So, to that extent, gas provation hasn't changed that?
 - A No. sir, it hasn't prevented it at all.
- be for the Commission to put into effect, Rule 404? Are you familiar with Rule 404? A No, sir.
- describes it shall be used for certain benefits and uses. Did you not testify on your direct examination hat, in your opinion, the casinghead gas produced from the Jalco area was produced from the same reservoir as the dry gas? A Yes, sir.
- Would it follow then, that the oil produced from the wells in the Jalco Pool was produced from the same reservoir as

the dry gas?

- A Yes, sir, assuming you mean the Jalco Pool to be the area, not the vertical extent.
 - I am talking about the areal extent of the Jalco Pool.
 - A Tes.
- T am talking about the oil produced from the wells within that areal extent.

 A Yes, sir.
- You testified that casinghead gas was produced from the same reservoir as the dry gas?
 A Yes.
- You testify now that the cil was produced from the same reservoir as the dry gas?
 A Yes.
 - Does it follow then that it is all casinghead gas?
 - A No. sir.
- casinghead gas?

 A No, sir, only when produced.
- I will ask you the question another way. Where the gas is in contact with oil, is it gascap gas?
 - I can be.
- Are you familiar with the Commission rules and defini tions, which provide that gascap gas is casinghead gas?
 - A No. sir.
- The Commission, in several cases, Mr. Grimm, has granted operators -- I believe possibly your company is one of them -- permission to dually complete gas wells in the Yates formation, oil wells in the Seven Rivers formation. Are you familiar with those applications?
 - A I am familiar that there are some. The individual cases,

no, I am not.

- Q Under your definition, if any such dual completion exists within the Jalco area, under your definition then, you have one well producing two allowables from the same well bore, do you not?
- a One well producing one allowable of oil and one well producing an allowable of gas. If you call it two --
- Q And the gas associated with the oil, or the casinghead gas, that is produced from the oil is still coming from the reservoir as the gas is?
 - A I am sorry, would you repeat that question, I lost it?
- Rivers oil completion.

 A Yes, sir.
- I wanted to be sure that it is your testimony that the casinghead gas produced with the oil, from the Seven Rivers oil completion was coming from the same reservoir as the gas that is produced from the Yates? I believe that is your testimony, is it not?

 A Yes, sir.
- Q If one well willdrain 640 acres, Mr. Grimm, or at least 640 acres, I believe that was your testimony, was it not?
 - a Tes.
- would you recommend to the Commission that they re-define their gas unit?

 A No, sir.
 - Q Fut them on a basis of 640 acres?
 - A Mo, sir.
- Q Does the drainage area of a well have anything to do with the lease lines or fence lines?
 - A No, sir.

- O So, that in prescribing the proper proration units, the Commission, if it is going to give consideration to the area that is drained by the well, should be permitted, then, under its definition of units to cross section lines, should it not?
- A I don't believe I quite understood that one -- If I might have it again.
- If a well will drain 640 acres, at least, and forming it, under the proration unit which the Commission ascribed to that well, should not the Commission be permitted to cross section lines, if the operator owns acreage that is across the section lines?

 A I think so, yes.
- Your Exhibit 4 there, on the gas venting, do you know what percentage of that gas vented was gas well gas and what percentage was casinghead gas?
- A I have no way of knowing that. No, sir. I know that they processed both kinds. I assume it was co-mingled.
- Q You have no way of knowing, even if you shut in all the gas wells, some gas would still be vented?
- A Certainly, it would be minimized. Yes, I think they would have to vent some gas in the operation of the plant.
 - That is necessary in all plant operations?
 - A Yes, sir.

MR. ADAIR: That is all.

RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION

By MR. FOSTER:

Q When were you last up through these fields here, for the purpose of seeing whether any gas was being vented?

- à Monday.
- of this weak?

A Yes, air.

- and you notice them venting at that time?
- A Yes, sir.
- Could you tell us where the vent was occurring?
- I could tell you one.
- and you give us one of them?
- Yes, sir. The north half of Section 9, 22 South, Range 36 Bast.
 - the constitut lease?
 - a fewer and facific coal and dil Company.

MR. FOSTER: That is all.

HE-CROSS EXAMINATION

By M. DAIR:

- Give the description again.
- identh half of Section 9, Township 22 South, Range 36 East.
- W My map does not show any gas well located on thattract.
- a didn't say it was a gas well.
- You **mi**d gas?
- I said gas was being vented and burned.
- Let me ack you whether or not it was from a gas well?
- A I have no idea.
- gas well on it?
- There is a gas well, it is in the northeast quarter.
 - Do you know whether or not the gas that was being vented

- anything to do with gas promation?
 - A Yes, sir, I would think so.
 - If it were casinghead gas?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Is it your contention here that casinghead gas is subject to gaspyroration?
- It is my contention that we had an order that called Jalco and Languat as gas well, and they could produce gas without limiting gas-oil ratio, as long as it was used for beneficial usage.
- My point is this, Mr. Grimm, gas proration did not prevent venting of that gas, did it?
 - A No. sir.

MR. ADAIR: That is all.

By MR. KELLAHIN:

MR. KKLLAHIN: Samedan, Continental.

- You testified that you found no difference between the reservoirs, which would justify, from a geological or reservoir point of view, the line between Langmat and Jalco. Did I understand you correctly?
 - A Yes. sir.
- Q Did you find any discrepancies between the characteristics of the two pools at any point?
 - A No, sir.
- Did you find any difference in the bottom-hole pressure in the vicinity of that line, on one side or the other, within the two pools?

- A There are some slight differences, but no discrepancies that would indicate to me they were different reservoirs.
- Could you establish a trend as to those differences? Are they higher, for example, in the Langmat, or lower in the Jalco, or vice versa?
 - A I don't think so.
 - Q Did you find any difference in sulphur content?
- There is some difference in sulphur content over the pool, as a whole, but that is true, in many other gas reservoirs.

MR. SPURRIER: Could you speak up a little, Mr. Grimm?

- A I will try.
- Do you find any uniformity in that difference, as between the Langmat and Jalco, Mr. Grimm?
- A I have not. I have not made a study specifically for that, other than I have studied the difference in the content, and find no reason to believe that they justify a difference in the reservoir.
- low many wells have you examined as to bottom-hole pressure?
- or had drawn bottom hole pressure maps on this area, I believe, on every bottom hole pressure survey that has been made since 1941, on a number of wells, I didn't make a count of.

MR. KELLAHIN: That is all, thank you.

Mal. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

MR. STAHL: Mr. Stahl, Permian Basin Pipeline.

Just one or two questions. I believe you testified that

during 1953 there were certain inequities existing in the various pools under discussion, did you not?

- Yes, sir.
- Then was gas proration put into effect?
- a January 1, 1954.
- Mr. Grimm, as a practical matter, will the institution of gasproration as of January first mean that all of the inequities which existed prior to January first be automatically eliminated as of January 2nd?
 - A No, sir.
- In other words, operators and pipeline companies, if they operate in conformance with the rules and regulations as established by the Commission, will tend, over a period of time, to eliminate those inequities which did exist, will they not?
 - A That is right.
 - But, it does take some period of time?
 - a Yes, sir.

MR. STAHL: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

By M. MAUMY:

- Q Mr. Grimm, you testified as to the allowable in the Jalco and Langmaticol during the month of February?
 - Yes, sir.
- You brought out the point that the Languat was approximately one-third greater during the month of February, the assigned allowables, than the Jalco, is that correct?
 - A Yes, sir.

- Are you familiar with what they were during the month of January?
 - A I have a schedule that I could -
 - Will you give the Commission those figures?
- During the month of January, 1954, 160 acres in the Jalco Pool was allowed 36,421,000 per month. 160 acres in the Langmat Pool was allowed 30,852,000 per month.
- So, that from the figures that you just read it appears that the allowables assigned to Languat, in relation to the Jalco were greater one month and then the opposite was true the next month, is that correct?
 - A That is correct.
- Have you studied our rules that have been devised in the gas puols?
 - a Yes, sir.
- Is there any concrete way to equalize them over a one month period, as between pools, unless all of the nominations were considered as a unit?
 - i don't believe so.
- But, you could equalize them over a period of, say, six months, couldn't you?
 - Yes, sir.
- Therefore, there wouldn't be any inequities between pools, would there?
 - A Not over a six month period, that is right.
- You were questioned by Mr. Adair, pertaining to dual completions. Do you see anything wrong with allowing a dual com-

pletion, allowing the dry gas to be produced from the Yates zone and the so-called casinghead gas and eil to be produced from the Seven Rivers zone? Do you see anything wrong with that?

- A No, sir, not as long as the quantities were controlled. Unrestricted production would tend to promote waste.
- another factor?
- A Well, that is another factor, but, as between the two completions, the use of the gas, I don't think would necessarily effect the reservoir itself.
- Air. Grimm, pertaining to provation units, you testified that a well would drain at least 640 acres, but from the practical standpoint it is your recommendation that the provation unit should be an area of 160 acres, is that correct?
- I believe 160 acres would be a practical proration unit within these fields, inasmuch as a good part of the wells are bradenhead completions and you already have those completions available as soon as they are officially cleaned up and put on their schedule.
- Tou would prevent economic waste in some respects by ataying at 100 acres, would you not?
 - A I believe so, and would cost less money.
- Don't you think there should be some control on where a well is located in that 160 acre area, when you assign it 160 acres?
- A I believe that there should be rulings as to a regular location on 160 acres, or, for that matter, on any unit. However,

I think it should be left open for exceptions to be granted. providing the surrounding operators did not object.

- By exceptions, you mean a unit greater than 160?
- Both a unit greater than 160 and exceptions to the spacing of the well within the 160.
- Do you think it protects correlative rights to prorate, if you allowed an operator to have an allowable greater than 160, if the well location were in such a position that it would be completely on one side of the unit, in relationship to the other side?
- I believe that the allowable could be so set as to protect correlative tights. It is probable that if 640 acre unit. such as you described, were given four times the allowable of 160 acre unit that it would probably produce some of its gas from neighboring acreages, and in turn be drained of some of its gas from neighboring wells on the other side.
- You testified also to the affect that the Jalco-Languat area was essentially a gas reservoir, is that correct?
 - Yes. sir.
- If this Commission were to allow unrestricted withdrawals of gas from that area, would that not tend to reduce the total recovery of the oil on the oil rim of this reservoir?
- Yes. sir. it would cause oil to migrate up in the reservoir, into the gas zone and wet the formation, the reservoir walls, as it were, and be lost forever, as far as producing is concerned.
 - That would be very wasteful, would it not?

- A Yes, sir.
- there cases where, if the Commission did not allow exceptions that it would result in the confiscation of property, that it wouldn't be economically feasible for some operator to go over to that end of the unit and drill a well, and if he wasn't allowed he would essentially lose his property unit, isn't that correct?
 - A That is right.
- Mr. Grimm, you have the Langmat and the Jalco, you consider them a sommon reservoir, is that correct?
 - A Yes, sir.
 - What about the Queens some in that reservoir?
 - A I believe it is common with the others.
- You believe that the vertical limits of the Jalco and Langmat Pools should be extended to include the Queen, is that correct?
 - A Yes, sir.
- What about the Eumont with relationship to the Langmat and the Jalco?
 - A I believe they are all one reservoir.
- In other words, we have got one great big gas sheet that extends from the top of the Yates to the base of the Queen, is that correct?
 - A Yes, sir, even lower in some instances.
- Q Are you familiar with the pool delineation that the Commission set up in Case 245? Have you studied that at all?
 - A Not as a case number. I may be familiar with it.
 - But that was the order which the Commission set up these

pools, the Jalco and the Langmat and the Arrow and the Eumont.

Have you studied the record or any of the testimony involved in those cases?

- A I have not studied the record or any of the testimony of the record, that is right. I have seen some of the exhibits.
- Gould you specifically state which exhibits you might have seen, was it the map that outlined the pool boundaries, by any chance?
- I may have it here, I don't know. I did see the map that outlined the pool boundaries. I don't -- It seems -- I don't know it as a number. I am sorry, I do not have any of those maps here.
- In view of the circumstances, is it your recommendation that the Commission re-define the vertical limits of the four pools, which you have listed on the map, and combine them into one common pool?
 - A Did you say vertical?
- Jalco and Languat. The Jalco and Languat do not include the base of the Seven Rivers and Queens zone, as the Eumont does, I believe.
- A If you mean from a reservoir standpoint, I think that that would be the simplest thing to do. From an administrative standpoint, I have no quarrel with the way that they are presently delineated.
- Do you see anything wrong with the way they are presently delineated?
 - & No. sir.
 - O you know of any reason whym under their present delin-

eation, anyone will be deprived of any of their rights, or there would be any waste involved if we left it the way it is?

A I think, the only suggestion as to the way it is, I think it probably should be broadened to include more area for each of the pools, in order to be sure that there are no vacant areas within the reservoir that are not taken care of by at least one or the other of the pools. I think, as it is now delineated, I think it can be very definitely used to prevent waste.

MR. SPURRIER: Are there any other questions of the witness?

MR. KELLY: I would like to ask the witness one question.

By MR. KELLY:

- What is your definition of a gas well?
- A Gas well is a well that penetrates a reservoir in which the reservoir fluid is in a gaseous state and when it is produced it produces only fluid which was in a gaseous state in the reservoir.

MR. KELLY: That is all.

MR. SPURRIER: We will take a recess for lunch and come back at 1:30.

(Noon recess.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order, please.

Judge Foster, do you have anything more?

MR. FOSTER: No, sir, we are through.

MR. SFURRIER: I might say this, do you have anymore to present, Mr. Adair?

M. ADAIR: We may have a little more.

MR. SPURRIER: The Governor can't be here until later this afternoon. He would like to hear the rest of the case. I suggest that we pass or recess Case 582 until he can be back.

(Whereupon the taking of further testimony in Case 582 was continued.)

Thursday, February 18, 1954 - 9:30 A.M.

MR. SPURRIER: The meeting will come to order, please. Before we get into the hearing, I have an announcement or two. One is a directive, which we dated February 10th and asked for operators in the Tubb and Blinebry Pools for well logs. We note in the directive that very few of the logs have been submitted. The Commission needs those logs and we need your cooperation in getting them in. We left one thing off the directive and that was that they should be mailed to the Hobbs office. If they have been mailed to Santa Fe we will see that they get there, but it will save time and confusion to mail them directly to the Hobbs Office.

The first case we want to consider this morning is to go back into Case 582, the Jalco Cas Pool. Mr. Stahl.

MR. STABL: If the Commission please, I would like permission to make a brief statement because I have a plane to catch at 10:00 this morning.

MA. SPURRIER: Very well.

Min. STAHL: In reviewing the transcript of the re-hearing and in listening to the testimony which has been presented, it appears to Permian that certain elements of dispute might have easily been resolved by some other method than by an order of the Commission which then has the possibility of going on up through the Courts. If I might briefly review the method by which these rules were derived, it might be of help to everyone.

As you will receiling an Endustry Count specifies

a set of waic proration rules for the proration of gas in the four County area. That was done, and as anyone who knows. who served on the Committee, there certainly was no agreement between all companies represented. It was thought by people serving on the Committee that any rules, even though we knew that they were probably vague in some cases, probably incorrect in others, would be of help to the Committee in setting up proration. So, as you all know, those standby rules were written. Only one set of rules was written, even though it was to apply to many diversions, to wit: nine different gas pools, with different problems in each pool. The Commission then put those rules into effect, effective January 1st. It seems obvious, at least to Permian, from the evidence that has been put in in this rehearing order, that there are certain elements that need further definition in the rules: that the rules, as they stand, are probably improper. need some clarification. So, it would seem to me that it would save everyone's time and money, besides, we would know where we stand rather than having to wait for the Supreme Court to tell us where we stood, if the Commission would take it upon themselves either to appoint another industry committee to study certain of the specific problems and come up with recommendations, or on their own motion to set hearings to review each of these problems and postpone an order on the rehearing, as requested by T and P, and all others have an opportunity to review either what is the result of the Committee work, or what may be the result of the Commission's opening up certain of these matters on its own motion.

For example, we have listened with a great deal of interest

to the evidence. We feel that there are generally five areas of dispute at the present time. The first of these is with respect to the pool limits. Since there is dispute about that, it would appear that the way to handle it would be to hold a hearing, at which time each interested person could come in and put on their evidence with respect to whether the pool should be redefined or not. That appears to be one of the main elements. It would seem to me to be beneficial to the Commission at this time to get the thoughts of all the expert witnesses, which could be made available on where the pool limits should be. The second area of dispute at this time, as we see it, is whether an operator has the right to multiple allowables for one well. For example, if you have 480 acres in a particular section, and you have one well, whether you will be permitted, providing that you can justify to the Commission, on the engineering evidence that you will have three allowables granted for that one well. As it is presently written you are permitted to ask for an exception but there has been no policy or no rule laid down, to date, by the Commission with respect to knowing where you stand. So, it seems if the Commission would properly qualify that right by saying that the operators have to show - demonstrate through engineering evidence that the granting of a larger allowable, or a multiple allowable, is justified. If they knew they had that right to start out with, we would eliminate the second area of dispute.

The third area, as we see it, is in the definition of a gas well, as opposed to an oil well, particularly in those pools which are primarily gas pools, but do have a rim of oil around

them. I don't think there is any serious dispute among the various operators, it is simply a question of clarification. Again, no one knows exactly where they stand.

The fourth item, which is a corollary of the third, is that the proration of oil wells in a gas area at this time, the effect is rather vague. If the operators knew that if they had an oil well in what is designed as a gas pool, and if they were going to be permitted to produce the oil upon the same basis as the gas is produced from an off-setting gas well, it would go a long way to resolving what appears to be a lot of objections.

The fifth area of dispute, which seems to me relatively minor, and easy to take care of, is to eliminate the necessity of a hearing on an unorthodox location of an existing well. In other words, an oil well which is played out, which has not been located properly under the gas rules where the operator wants to re-complete that as a gas well and get an allowable on it, even though it does not conform to the Commissions spacing order with respect to gas wells, since it is an existing well it seems to me only proper that some procedure be set up, other than the necessity for hearing for classifying that as a gas well.

These five items, of course, present some problems, but it seems to me we are not going to solve the problems by taking this matter up through the Courts. If there is an area in which the Commission and the operators can work to solve the problems, short of litigation, it seems to me it would be to everybody's benefit. Reviewing evidence that T.P. has put on their objections, their first objection deals with the boundary line. They have put in evidence

saying that the boundary line is improper. It seems to me it behooves all of us to find out whether the boundary line is improper, and if it is to move it. Their second area is with respect to the granting of the three unit allowable for one well where they have 480 acres which is contiguous. They have made application, which as yet has not been heard. Here again is an area that can be resolved short of the Courts. The first point they have raised is whether their minimum take provisions in their contract with all Paso would be abrogated by Commission action.

It seems to me, here again is something that can be resolved.

T. P. has readily admitted that they have not been hurt and that

El Paso has been taking more than the 550 a day minimum. It seems

that at such times as T. P. is hurt they then have right to legal

action, which fully protects their rights, even though the time

for questioning the validity of the proration order may have passed.

Permian Basin Pipeline Company feels as I feel, many of the operators and interested parties do, that there is an area in which

through cooperative action, and through re-writing the rules to

specify what your rights are a little more clearly, we can avoid

litigation in this suit and still continue with proration.

I thank you, and I will see you next month.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Hinkle.

MR. HINKLE: Clarence Hinkle, representing Humble Oil and Refining Company. I would like to make a brief statement on behalf of Humble. We agree, in part, with what Mr. Stahl has proposed, but in part disagree with him. We believe that the evidence put on in this case clearly establishes that gas pro-

ration is necessary in order to prevent waste and protect correlative rights. We want to commend the Commission on their action that they have taken so far in inaugurating gas proration in southern New Mexico. We think that the field rules that were adopted for these individual fields were probably the best that could be gotten up under the circumstances.

We feel, however, that the Commission, as well as most of the operators realize that these rules are going to have to be amended from time to time, to take care of inequalities as they bob up and do exist. This evidence has also shown that there is an honest difference of opinion as far as the delineation of some of the fields are concerned. We would like to suggest to the Commission that it appoint a technical committee to study the special field rules that have been adopted and to study or re-evaluate the definition of the various gas pools in the light of proration. with possible revision of them to cover the separate reservoirs as they exist; for that committee to report back to the Commission in ample time before the end of the present six months proration period, so that the Commission may adopt additional rules or revise the present rules to take care of the inequalities that may exist; and to also possibly revise the delineation of the fields. I think that particularly applies to the Jalco and the Langmat Fields, and those others where there may have been a lot of old wells drilled. It is a problem that is hard to cope with. The Commission has a hard job working out all of the inequalities.

I think, also, the Commission should consider in connection with entering a supplemental order or an amended order in this case, the revision of the rule, with respect to setting up standard ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

units. There is ample testimony in the record to show that one well will adequately drain 640 acres. I think the Commission could solve a lot of these problems, administratively, if they would amend your field rules in the Jalco case, which is pending, to provide for a standard unit of 640 acres. That would mean that the 640 would get an increased allowable, which would be equal to four times the allowable of 160, which has not been set up. It would also mean that the Commission could assign, administratively, without these hearings, acreage in each section to the different wells and in reality accomplish the same thing that you are trying to accomplish by setting up the 160 acre units the hard way.

I think the rules should also be amended to provide that no exception would be allowed to the straight section, 640 standard unit, except where consent of all interested parties is obtained. That would take care of the case that was put on here yesterday by the Gulf. You could make an exception of that kind after a hearing and afteryou showed the consent of all parties or showed that the proponent of the application owned all the acreage involved.

I think, by following that kind of procedure it would answer 95 percent of all the complaints and, as I say, it would eliminate the filing of a lot of these application for the approval of unorthodox units. In the end it would accomplish the same thing that the Commission is attempting to accomplish by the 160 acre standard unit, which you have set up under this present order. There are a lot of operators who have held back the filing of their application for approval of communitization agreements and unorthodox or non-standard units simply because they wanted to see which

way the Commission was going to rule on this matter. There has been no order, as Mr. Stahl brought out, yet, approving an unorthodox location. If you would amend the rules, as I have suggested, then I think it would be clear what the problem is, and you could immediately straighten out the whole matter. Then, by appointing this committee, by the end of this six months period, and having the experience of this proration period, at least three or four months to go by, to show what the inequalities are, and where they exist and how they should be remedied, the Commission would then be in a position to revise the rules to take care of all the inequalities and possibly re-define these fields as the T. P. has suggested.

Ma. SMITH: J. K. Smith, Stanolind Gil and Gas Company.

I would like to subscribe to the statements that Mr. Hinkle has made. I think it is a reasonable approach and a fair approach, and there are one or two other matters that present themselves, from a technical standpoint. There has been evidence in the record which would indicate that gas may migrate from the Langmat Pool over into the Jalco Pool, and since the original call of the docket on this particular proceeding didn't contemplate the fact that another purported field would be affected, there might be some question as to the jurisdiction of the Commission in this particular proceeding. I think, however, there has been enough evidence in the record to establish that there are certain disturbances of equality rights in the Jalco Pool which would justify the Commission in holding the order open during a period of time of review, as to whether or not the Langmat Pool and the

Jalco Pool do constitute a common source of supply.

I certainly heartily subscribe to what Mr. Hinkle says in respect to making a complete review of this entire area in order to establish whether or not the withdrawals have been in such a nature as to protect correlative rights of all the parties in the entire area. I am not familiar with the present situation with respect to the sales of gas to the Carbon Black Plant down there. I recall there was some evidence in the record before that the withdrawals in the sour gas end of the field to the Carbon Black Plant, from the City Service lease were in order of nine times the withdrawals of the gas from the T. P. lease. Of course, such a disproportionate withdrawal, completely unregulated would cause an accelerated movement of gas across the entire area. I think those are factors which the Commission must, of necessity, consider under the directions of the Conservation Act.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Kelly?

MR. KELLY: I would like to subscribe to Mr. Stahl's recommendation in that the Commission appoint a technical committee, provided, of course, that it is represented by all segments of the industry, including the independents, and also, I would like to see the Committee study in particular the defining of the gas well. It is my understanding that a neighboring State has a statutory definition of a gas well as one being, as a well that produces in excess of 100,000 cubic feet of gas per barrel of oil.

I think, if some type of definition is put into our order, that the confusion resulting after a man drills a well and wondering whether he is going to be put on the gas or oil proration schedule,

will be minimized.

So far as this matter of litigation is concerned, it is practically impossible to satisfy everybody or to write a perfect order, or, as far as that goes, to put anything before any group composed of as many diverse elements or interests as may be represented in this situation. If you are going to wait until eventually you get some kind of an order that completely satisfies everybody, this gas will have long since disappeared. We suggest that you hold on to what you have now. We agree with the appointments of committees to study the matter and improve it, but we do not suggest that you discard a year's work and a year's negotiation on the part of the operators and start afresh at this time.

Mit. SPURRIER: Mr. Rowe?

MR. ROWE: Martin A. Rowe, representing Sum Oil Company. We concur in part with statements from practically all of those who have preceded me here this morning, but I think we have probably dissented in part from practically all of them. Our thought is that there are probably some wrongs in the rules that have been written. We concur in the idea that if those things are to be corrected, that a new hearing would have to be called with proper scope of notice to cover it to carry out whatever the evidence shows is necessary. For example, if the evidence shows, as it appears to me to have been shown by the evidence presented here yesterday that 640 acre unit was the one that could be sufficiently drained by one well, then it appears to me that the order should be written following the evidence, but after a parliamentary hearing.

Now, as to the idea of appointing a technical committee to

feet.

- Over what period of time is gas vented reflected on that Exhibit Number 4?
 - A For the 12 months of the year, 1953.
- 12 months of 1952. Have you also prepared a schedule that shows the operators and wells that are reflected in the chart there?
- reflected on Phillips Exhibit 4, I have a schedule that shows, by months, the number of casinghead wells connected, the number of dry gas wells connected, the total number of wells connected, the monthly gas processed in MCF, for casinghead, dry gas and total, and the total gas vented at the plant for the month.
- Casinghead gas" and "dry gas".
 - A Yes, sir.
- For the benefit of the Commission and for the record, will you tell us what you mean by those two terms?
- A Casinghead gas is that gas that is produced from an underground reservoir with oil production and from the same well bore.
 - And what do you mean by the term "dry gas"?
- A Dry gas is gas produced from a well which is produced without any oil, and is produced from a reservoir which contains only dry gas, or from that part of a reservoir which contains only dry gas.
- Now, the gas that you defined here as cusinghead gas is produced from the same common source of supply, or the same common reservoir as the gas that you have found as dry gas, is it

- A Yes. sir.
- Now, the oil wells that are in these areas, some of them have gas-oil ratio limitations, do they not?
 - A That is right.
- Q Would you regard that gas that is being vented in these plants, including the Phillips Plant, as being wasteful?
 - A Tes. sir.
 - Q Do you think it ought to be stopped?
 - A Yes, sir.
- Do you think a proration, such as the Commission here has promulgated, limiting gas well gas production to market demand will prevent gas waste?
- A It will reduce waste and prevent waste. I do not believe it will completely abolish it.
 - Q It won't stop it?
- A That is right.
- Q But, it will slow down a little, won't it?
- A Yes, sir.
- Q Bearing in mind that one of the statutory definitions of waste in this State is the production of gas in excess of the reasonable market demand or the transportation facilities for the handling of the type of gas produced, what would you say, would you say that the producing capacity of these gas wells in these fields is in excess of the reasonable market demand for gas in the area, or the transportation facilities in the area?
- A In my opinion, the producing capacity of the gas in the area is many times greater than the transportation facilities.
 - Q How much greater?

M. SPURNIER: Mr. Woodward?

requiring continuing study. However, it has been under consideration for nearly a year now, and these various orders do not purport to be the final orders or the last word, they are probably not the best rule that could be written. There may be other methods that could have been taken, but we think that recognizing that this is a transition of order inasmuch as it clearly contemplates further study of the allocation factor that some real progress has been made in the course of a year. We would be reluctant, after a year's consideration, probably long overdue, to discard what progress has been made.

So far as we can see, there are two problems presented by these fields. One, of course, being the proration or limitation on production to meet market demand from the field as a whole. The second is a problem arising from the fact that your well locations are largely established, your wells have been drilled some years ago as oil wells and recompleted as gas wells, and then you have then the problem of dedicating acreage to these various existing wells. Now, much, much time and negotiation has been spent in attempting to work out means of satisfactorily dedicating acreage to these various existing wells.

We don't object, in any way, to further study, in fact we think that the order as it stands now, clearly contemplates it.

We urge the Commission to do so. We ask them to hang on to what they have now and modify and improve what they have, rather than after a year's study and all this lengthy negotiations to discard and

further study the thing. I believe that is probably our differing point. We doubt the advisability of doing that. It occurs to us that the Commission has its own staff to study these things. It has its own staff to study the evidence presented at these hearings and that is the matter that the Commission is to pass on the evidence presented at these hearings and not what the ideas of some cutside committee might have. In other words, I can well see where it might be construed as an insult to this Commission to suggest they get somebody else to do the work. I think that the Commission should pass upon the evidence presented at these hearings and not have some committee take a vote as to what their ideas are on these matters. So, I would like to urge the Commission to not appoint this technical committee or any other committee of any kind, but if another hearing is necessary, to get out a new notice and do whatever is necessary based upon the evidence presented at the hearing.

MEL. SPURRIER: Mr. Adair?

MR. ADAIR: If the Commission please, Mr. Stahl came by earlier this morning and asked if it would be all right with us to interrupt our case in order to make a statement, which, of course, it was all right with us. We don't object to the statements that have been made. We would like to go ahead and complete our record in this case. After we have done so, I would like at that time to answer some of the matters that have been raised here on the floor.

MR. SPURRIER: Very well.

FR. RUSSELL: I presume that other interested parties are

going to offer any testimony or evidence at this point, is that correct?

No. FOSTER: Mr. Chairman, I had one matter that I would like to call the Commission's attention to before I saw that we had concluded our case. I could do that very briefly if I may do so now.

MM. WALKERS Proceed.

MR. FOSTER: I have been looking over the February proration schedule. I would like to offer that part of the February oil proration schedule that deals with the Langley-Mattix Oil Pool and the Cooper-Jal Pool in the record. I think it very well speaks for itself. You find that there are a number of wells there, including some owned by Phillips, that are producing considerable quantities of gas and very little oil. Perhaps one barrel or two barrels, three barrel wells, you will find that type of well on the schedule. I would also like to offer for the record. Order Number 835, entered by this Commission on September 8, 1949, which did away with gas-oil ratios in all of those fields where gas was being put to some lawful beneficial use. Now, we find ourselves in this situation that we have a portion of the gas wells that are subject to regulation by way of restricting their production to reasonable market demand, as determined by the Commission. across the property line you will have a well that is regulated as an oil well, that is producing very little oil, but at the same time there is no regulation at all in the limitation on the gas production from that well. And the gas from each of these wells that I have mentioned, the one that is regulated and the one that isn't regulated is being produced from the same common source of

supply or common reservoir. Now, there is nothing technical about that. That is something that just meets the eye. I just want to make it a part of this record, so that this Commission will have it in the record. It seems to have been a theory developed here that you just have to protect an appeal proof record here, or this Commission doesn't have anything to stand on. I don't share that view with anybody, I don't think that is necessary. I think the Commission that knows something can take that into consideration, whether they put it in the record or not, without an order. It may be convenient, it may be desirable to make all of these things a matter of record, but certainly there must be some limitations on the record that has to be made in any of these cases, particularly in view of the statute. At least that leaves the door wide open to everybody, if, as and when they get to the courthouse with respect to introducing testimony there, rather than here.

One or two other remarks before I close. It seems to me that one of the things that the Commission must decide here, in order to eliminate some of these controversies, if they can be eliminated, is whether or not you are going to administratively prorate these areas as gas fields, or whether you are going to prorate them as oil fields. The Commission, in this Order 835 that I mentioned, said in the order -- Whatever you based it on, I don't know, I wasn't here, I didn't hear any of the records, didn't hear any of the testimony, but you declared, back in September of 1949, that these areas that we are talking about were essentially gas fields. But, at the same time, without appearing to be critical of the Commission, operators have gone about their separate

ways, operating as an oil field where they had an oil well, gas field where they had a gas well. Well, honestly, the time must come, if it hasn't already arrived when that sort of an operation is going to have to be eliminated, and you are going to have to, if you are going to have effective proration and conservation of both oil and gas in the areas, make up your minds which you are going to do and then administer the field under whatever definition you may choose to give it.

I think the Commission has done an excellent job up to now and I don't think that -- I have a feeling, somehow or another, from all I have heard and listened to here in these hearings, in the meetings of the advisory committee, of which I happen to be a member, my company did, I represented them at times, and others at ther times, that there are probably some operators that just don't want proration. If that is the case, as to those operators, it doesn't make any difference what kind of an order you write. If you devise a perfect order, it still wouldn't suit them because they just don't want proration for one reason or another. not criticizing them for that, maybe they feel that their interest must have been served, but I just want to point it out as one of the problems that you have to contend with here in these matters. If you recall, at the very outset of this thing, I told you it was going to be a long, tiresome, tedious one and we are liable to lose our patience, lose our perspective in these matters, and I can well understand how that can be, because I am getting pretty dog-gone tired of the fight itself. But, it is something that you can't give up on, you have to keep going. We feel that we are

spending a lot of time, a lot of money and spending a lot of manpower in these controversies here, sometimes all out of proportion to what our actual interest in the matter is. It seems to me that if you want proration, we want proration on some fair and equitable basis, in these areas it is being put to somewhat of a disadvantage Those who don't want it continually keep telling us to bring in something that will show that we are entitled to it. As to this 640 acre spacing suggested, that was debated extensively in these advisory committee meetings. Phillips Petroleum Company, at that time, took the position that one well in these fields would appreciably and economically drain 640 acres. Now, that is still our position. We urge the adoption of that sort of a rule. Many of the operators, however, felt that, due to the way the field had been developed, that it might be better to have a hundred and sixty acre units. Well, you got to give and take, you can't always have your way, so in that instance we gave. We still believe that 640 acres would be the proper drainage area of a gas well. We are not going to insist on that position to the extent of disrupting in any way the efforts of this Commission. in accordance of the wishes of the large majority of the operators. going to count noses on the proposition, who have a smaller drainage unit. If you want to do it, I don't think it is going to make too much difference one way or the other. I think that 640 acres would be a better approach, but if you want to leave it at 160, it is all right with the Phillips Petroleum Company, as far as we are concerned. We have made up our mind on that.

I want to take this opportunity of commending T. P. for their

presentation of the facts in this case. I think every operator has a right to come in to this Commission and make his honest good faith intentions about anything that affects his property or his property rights in the field without in the least being criticized or condemned for doing it. I think a good strong dissenter sometimes is a good medicine. Certainly we have found it in T. P. I don't agree with a lot of things they say, but I do agree with some of the things they say. On those things, that I have agreed with them, I don't agree that you get the end results that they want to attribute to those things. For instance, I don't think at the present time that it makes a bit of difference whether you put a line between the Jalco and Langmat field, or over further east, or move it further west. The Commission, of course, represents all sides and it has a position in this matter, and one of being able to efficiently and economically administer these things. From the administrative point of view, I think you can leave the line where it is, at least unitl it becomes evident that somebody is being hurt or injured by it. Now, it is one thing to step on the cat's tail and another thing to hurt it by doing it. Certainly until somebody is actually hurt or injured by this order, their property rights are actually being taken away from them, I don't see much reason for the Commission to be excorised by some of these contentions.

I don't want to see us lose what we have already gained here in these hearings and in these meetings, and in these records that we have made. The Phillips Petroleum Company certainly would have no objection to the Commission appointing a small committee. I

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG.
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

think it should be small, you make it large and it gets to be unwieldy, a small committee, if you wish, as suggested by Mr. Hinkle of Humble to study these matters and make these recommendations. Of course, that becomes quite a responsibility when you get on one of these committees. You have to spend a lot of time and a lot of momey, and a lot of manpower, but I think the industry owes that to the Commission. We have got a public duty to perform in regard to these matters in our service to the Commission. That is our viewpoint about it. You make the committee small and let them consider these matters and suggest changes, write out definite changes, proposed changes, have your hearings on them, support those by testimony and give everybody a chance to get his say in on it. I don't see any harm in coming from that approach.

I believe that about sums the position of Phillips Petroleum reCompany in this matter. I think we need some real/examination
of the vertical and areal limits of these fields, in all of these
fields in all of these areas. You may desire, from the evidence
you have heard, to re-define a proration unit, but above all,
until you get something better than what you have got, I think we
ought to string along under the orders that we are operating on.
If some operator is too unhappy about it, why, then, of course,
he has a perfect right to appeal, go to the courthouse. Nobody's
feelings should get ruffled about that. That is the way we operate
and that is the way it ought to be.

MR. SPURRIER: We will take a short recess. (Recess.)

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Kellahin?

ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS

ROOM 105-106, EL CORTEZ BLDG,
PHONES 7-9645 AND 5-9546

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

NM. KELLAHIN: Attorneys for Texas and Pacific indicated they wanted to proceed. I would like to inqure if we would have an opportunity to make a statement? No, testimony, just a statement.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would prefer that they all make their statements prior to our closing statement, if it is agreeable with the Commission.

MR. SPURRIER: Mr. Kellahin?

MR. DIPPEL: Harry Dippel of Continental. I think that everybody appreciates that the Commission has probably given more time to this question than anybody has a right to expect. I think that it goes without saying that everybody has tried with all his might and main to present his company's or his own individual interests here in as favorable a light as they can be presented. without doing violence to the obligation that every operator owes to himself and to this Commission as a public body. Certainly Continental Oil Company is interested in seeing that its rights are properly protected. We, as representatives of Continental have that obligation, but I can't help but feel that all of the operators. when they come to a hearing ofthis kind, are somewhat in the same position that a lawyer is in when he goes into Court. He is an officer of the Court and he owes that Court some obligations and he owes himself some, and unless he bears those things in mind he isn't going to discharge his responsibility.

We feel that perfection is certainly highly desirable at all times, but human experience has long since taught us that it is not very likely of attainment. Continental would like to say generally that it agrees with the statement made by Mr. Woodward representing the Amerada. We feel that it would be unwise, if not in fact fallacious for the Commission to, in effect, throw out the window what has been accomplished thus far. There has been an opportunity to observe results for only a very short period of time, about a month and a half. Certainly, we learn by trial and error and we know that this is not a sufficiently long period of time to really be able to evaluate the results. I think it has been clearly demonstrated by testimony here that there has been some improvement, that the change resulting from the adoption of the rules that were adopted has been in the right direction. As long as progress is being made, that is about all that we can expect, and Continental feels that definitely progress has been made. With respect to the suggestion -- I believe Mr. Woodward made it, that they had no objection to appointing a committee to look into the matter of pool delineation, Continental has no objection to appointing such a committee, but we suggest that it is very unlikely that such a committee would come in with recommendations that represented the unanimous opinion of everybody. think that is just as sure to follow as everything, but surely the Commission remembers how difficult it was for previous committees to agree on very many substantial things.

I would like to suggest that we all bear in mind what we certainly know so well, that anytime anybody feels that his interests are being jeopardized, or that he may already have sustained this injury, that this Commission is always open to them.

We feel in that connection then that if the matter of pool delineations need any further special attention that that ought to be ADA DEARNLEY & ASSOCIATES

approached upon the basis of a new application for that purpose, on behalf of somebody who wants that, and then after proper and adequate notice, have a public hearing, at which everybody can bring all of the evidence and testimony that they feel is justified, in the same manner as was done originally when the pools were delineated as they are now. So, we would urgently recommend that the Commission keep what it has, amend the rules if the evidence that has been submitted here at this hearing indicates that amendments are justified, and let's keep making progress. Let's don't throw away what we have accomplished and try to start all over.

Jason Kellahin, representing Samedan Oil MR. KELLAHIN: Corporation. Samedan Oil Corporation subscribed to the statements that were made by Mr. Woodward in behalf of Amerada and Mr. Dippel in behalf of Continental. I would also like to further point out that the question of pool delineation has entered into this case and I believe that we have somewhat lost sight of the fact that the question was raised. At least, it is my belief that the question of pool delineation was raised, not for the purpose of re-defining the pools, but to attack the proration order itself, it being essential that a pool be delineated before an order in that pool. In that connection, we would like to point out that a Commission did enter valid and final orders delineating the pools. Of course, the rules can be changed, the statutes and the Commission provide for hearings for delineation and re-delineation of pools. As a means of attacking the proration order entered in the Jalco Pool. I do not think that the Texas Pacific position can be sustained because of the fact, on February 17, 1953, the Commission

entered Order Number R-264 which delineated the pools. In that order, the case was continued to the April hearing and successfully continued to a number of hearings. The Texas Pacific agreed to the delineation of the pool as shown by the record introduced in this case. Further, on November 10, 1953 the Commission in Case 245 and 521 entered its Order Number R-264A which extended the boundaries of the pool following those successive continuations of Case 265. It is true that the question in 521, the pool delineation, was within the call of the docket. No testimony was offered and no order entered. The order entered on November 10, 1953, we submit was a final order. The proper order is not to attack that order, but to call for a new hearing, if the question of pool delineation is to be considered by this Commission. We subscribe in general to the statements that have been made by the two companies and we would be glad to participate in any study, in the event the Commission so desires.

MR. CAMPBELL: If the Commission please, I would like to make a statement on behalf of Leonard Gil Company of Roswell. The statement that I want to make involves the question of how to proceed if the Commission wishes to, in undertaking to make changes or improvements in the existing orders; with reference to delineation of pools, establishment of proration units and any other matters that the Commission feels need to be changed. In making this statement, I do not wish to criticize anybody who has ever served on any of these industry committees. They spent a great deal of time, and I am sure conscientious effort in trying to present to the Commission, recommendations that they feel are proper. However,

I feel that the Commission should proceed with caution in appointing industry committees indiscriminately to recommend matters of policy to it. Certainly, industry committees and the data such as the oil industry has available should be available to any regulatory body at any time, as a matter of fact, actual information. However, the staff of the Commission has the responsibility, based upon the facts that are presented to it, to reach decisions of policy. I — And this may surprise the Commission and Judge Foster, I agree with most of the things that he said this morning. However, I can not concur with his statement that the Commission should proceed without full recognition of their obligation as a regulatory body to hear evidence and to reach independent conclusions based on that evidence.

I concur with Mr. Rowe's statement this morning that if these are matters which need to be threshed out, the Commission should call hearings and people should come before the Commission and present their evidence and testify, and the staff of the Commission should then make its decision. If the staff of the Commission is not adequate for that purpose, if it is not adequate to correlate all the information, technical information that the industry can make available to it, then the staff should be enlarged, but it should not, in any respect, and I don't think it is good for the State of New Mexico or the industry to delegate its authority to any industry committees when it comes to the matter of basic policy, such as the establishment of the size of proration units and the matters of those kind. Those are things that should be heard before the Commission, and the Commission

should make its independent decision.

I believe that may be one of the difficulties we find ourselves in. I urge, along with some of the other people that made statements, if the Commission wants to take a look at some of these matters, if they want to leave the present orders, in fact, until they can take a look, that they call hearings and give proper notice and have people come before them and present evidence and testify. I don't think the Commission has spent too much time on the matter. I don't think it can spend too much time on a matter of such consequence, as the industry in this State and to the people of the State of New Mexico. I urge that you proceed with caution in appointing industry committees to make recommendation and inaugurate those without public hearing.

the continued adoption without change, at this time, of the presently established pool rules for the Jalco Gas Pool, as set out in Order R-356. Atlantic is aware that changes in the orders may be necessary from time to time, and it is recommended that these changes, that the consideration of these changes be confined to separate hearings, covering only the specific portion of the rule that appear to be in need of revision at that time.

AR. SPURKIER: Anyone else?

ask the Commission if the ruling is that those persons interested in making a statement are required to make that statement prior to the completion of the Texas Pacific's case? I submit that is somewhat irregular to comment on a case until it is completed. We

would like to hear the rest of their present case. I am sure, if they care to make any comments on statements that are subsequently made at the closing of their case they would have leave to do so. We would like to withhold any comment on that matter until they have rested.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, the case itself, insofar as the applicant is concerned, has been closed. Then, we assume that all other interested parties withholds their presentation, and then the applicant, in conformance with normal procedure, would be given the privilege of closing the case for closing argument, if there is no further evidence or testimony to be introduced by the applicant.

MR. SPURRIER: This will be your closing argument?
MR. HUSSELL: Closing argument is all.

cal matter. It is practical to this extent that we think it will save some time. In order to make any sort of statement on the issues at hand, I think it would be necessary for us to ask

Texas Pacific that they clarify our understanding of their position on certain issues that they have raised in their application and in their evidence. I feel sure that they will adequately clarify their position on those matters when they have summed up their case. So far as making a final closing argument after they have summed up their case and statements have been made, I am sure they will have leave to do so. But, at this point they have simply stopped giving evidence and have not drawn together or in any form of summation outlined the contentions that they are making, and, while

I think the record acequately discloses those, it would certainly save time, rather than a process of interrogation to clear up some of those contingents.

MR. SPURRIER: Anyone else have anything more in the matter before Mr. Russell makes his closing argument? Mr. Russell.

MR. WOODWARD: Before you start, I want to get this clarified. We understand we will have an opportunity to make our statements when he is finished.

Mr. SPURRIER: Mr. Woodward, we are trying to get this thing shut down as quickly as possible. I believe if you have a statement to make you should make it.

MR. WOODWARD: Our questions have been raised in the interest of saving some time, and if the Commission would prefer that we make our position clear at this time, we ask that we be given an opportunity to clarify our understanding by submitting to Texas Facific certain questions as to their stand. Is that agreeable?

ME. SPURRIER: Go ahead.

ME. WOODWARD: These questions are simply designed to clarify our understanding. I wonder if we are correct, or if it is Texas Pacific's position that waste is actual production, waste of gas is actual production in excess of market demand and not simply capacity to produce in excess of market demand. Is that Texas Pacific's position here?

MR. RUSSELL: Well, if the Commission please, it seems to me that we are being called upon to answer a question that we have objected to in the testimony all the way through.

actual production in excess of market demand and not the dapacity to produce in excess of market demand. I don't want to waste the time of asking the Commission to go back over and read the record. We can't intelligently discuss the case unless we know what it is here. In order to establish that fact, reading this record over again is a great waste of time. If, as our transcript indicates, that is the statement they have made, we would like to find out if that is still their position.

MR. RUSSELL: That is our position.

MR. WOODWARD: All right. The second question concerns notice and hearing. As we understand the Texas Pacific position, the orders in this case are not valid inasmuch as proper notice and hearing was not given. Is that correct?

ALL, KUSSELL: I believe that is correct.

All. WOODWARD: I believe you so stated, at those show cause hearings.

Mr. AUSSELL: I believe so.

MR. WOODWARD: With respect to this question of pool delineation, is it Texas Pacific's position that the accurate delineation of the pool is a jurisdictional fact that the Commission must find in order to enter a valid order?

MR. MUSSELL: That is correct.

MR. WOODWARD: On the last point, is it Texas Pacific's position that the operation of this order may, at some future time, impair some legal right that Texas Pacific enjoys under its contracts?

MR. RUSSELL: That is correct.

MR. WOODWARD: With those matters cleared up, American would like to state that it is in sympathy with what the Commission has done and has sought to do in these proration cases. In believes that proration in these fields is necessary, that the Commission is invested with the authority to deal with the problem and that it has exercised its authority as a matter prescribed by law.

We should also like to make a statement with respect to certain specific issues raised by Texas Pacific in this re-hearing. Assuming, without conceding for the moment, that the Commission is only empowered to prorate production of, or gas production for the prevention of waste, we think there is some evidence that waste has occurred, is occurring, but there is definitely evidence in the record of prospective waste to the extent of the field potential substantially exceeding market demand. To paraphrase, Texas Pacific's contention that waste is actual production in excess of market demand, and not the capacity to produce in excess of market demand, we might point out that, as a practical matter, the only waste that the Commission can prevent is prospective waste. There is nothing they can do about past waste. So, to limit them to a situation where waste has occurred, seems a rather futile jester, unless there is an element of prospective waste involved. The reasoning on this point is that the applicant, unless waste is actually being committed, the Commission is without power to prorate production and waste not having been committed in the Jalco Pool, the Cosmission did not have the authority to issue this order. We note that waste is specifically prohibited by the Act.

-75-

If an operator obeys the law and is not producing in excess of market demand, because he may not, a purchaser, under his entire production. under their definition of the jurisdictional facts necessary for the Commission to act, the Commission is without power. In other words, he obeys the law. He doesn't commit waste, but his property is confiscated. Now, if that is what the Act means, we think it patly unconstitutional. We don't think the legislature. 18 in prohibiting waste, intended to authorize confiscation. I think the legislature made it perfectly clear in other sections of the Act, specifically setting up standards by which gas production could be promated through pools. They specifically indicated that that was now their intention and that the Commission was invested with the necessary power to properly distribute the production in such field.

So, on the second question of notice and hearing, we believe the show cause order embodied every element of notice that the Commission intended to conduct a hearing on the merits of proration of the Jalco Pool on a specified date. The record shows that it did have a hearing, that the Texas Pacific had an opportunity to be heard, and that it was, in fact, heard. On those facts we do not think that Texas Pacific is in a position to complain about the notice and hearing afforded, having appeared in that matter.

Third, with respect to the question of delineation, we ask that the Commission take notice of the fact, the exact outline of an oil and gas pool can never be known without more profitless drilling than anyone is willing to undertake, to date. If exact delineation, or approximate delineation was a prerequisition, if

that was a jurisdictional fact, many pools would be nearly exhausted, or nearly exhausted before the Commission got jurisdiction of the matter. We would like to find out, that pool is located in some three States, and there has been, by three State authorities -- or at least three States, possibly four, there has been some 60 field orders that have been reviewed by 13 appellate Courts. In each of those cases the Court noted that the exact outline of the pool was not known and that fact did not prevent any of the three Commissions from having the necessary jurisdiction to provate production in those areas.

Upon the last contention, it has also been contended that Order A-368-A impairs the obligations of Texas Pacific's contract with 31 Paso Natural. We note that contract was expressly made subject to this Commission's regulations in the fourth major clause provided by that contract. As we construe that contract, Texas Pacific is under no obligation to deliver more gas, and El Paso is under no obligation to take or pay for more gas than Texas Pacific can lawfully produce under this order, notwithstanding minimum and maximum take provisions of their contract. We cannot accept the reasoning that this contract is only subject to valid orders, and the order is invalid because it impairs the obligations of applicant's contract. This is tantamount to saying that applicant's contract is only subject to regulations which do not affect that contract is only subject to regulations which do not affect that contract. We see no obligation of that contract that is being impaired or will be impaired.

In conclusion, if this Commission cannot actuuntil some operator breaks the law and commits waste; if it cannot act until the outline of every pool it grants regulate is known; and if its power ides not extend to subjects with respect to which private persons have previously contracted, then this Commission is one of the best attended debate societies in the country.

We. SPURRIER: Anyone else?

MA. SMITH: J. K. Smith. Just one other fine technical point. Mr. Woodward inquired of Texas Pacific as to certain matters which affected their position. I don't think the question has been asked as to whether or not they have any other items, or other positions, or are they going to confine their final closing arguments just to the points brought out by Mr. Woodward?

NA. AUSSELL: Our closing argument, as I recall, does not cover any points which were not covered by our application for re-hearing.

since we have got to the point of tying our hands after they get through speaking, as to the effect that the ordinary Court proceedings, you have an opening statement, a second closing statement which is confined not to new matter. In other words, they are supposed to state their entire case in opening argument. I suggest, therefore, in order to save time, that Mr. Russell here will express himself to start with on the opening statement side of it, and, at that time, if anyone objects to new matter being interjected that they be given a chance to answer any new material beyond the scope as originally inquired into by Mr. Woodward.

AR. RUSSELL: It appears, the only way for me to clarify this is to give my closing argument, see what is new and start over.

All I can say is that my closing argument I am sure does not

cover anything that has not been covered.

MR. SPURRIER: Are you ready, Mr. Russell?

MR. RUSSELL: I am ready.

MR. SPURRIER: Proceed.

MR. RUSSELL: If the Commission please, I would like to state the position of the applicant, Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company with reference to the power of the Commission to enter an order prorating gas. I think there are two conditions proceeding under new rules and statutes, which the Commission must follow before entering such an order.

The first of these is a proper definition and delineation of a pool. The second is the determination that proration of gas is necessary to prevent waste. Now, under the first point the Commission must give notice of the hearing for the purpose of defining and delineating the gas pool. We take the position that that is a jurisdictional matter. Being a jurisdictional matter, of course, it is subject to attack at any time. There is no period in which we are limited to objecting to it. However, we do not rely merely on that point. We also rely upon our application for re-hearing, and the notice of the docket for the regular hearing on September 17, 1953, which contains the following statement. "the following cases 582 through 590 inclusive, are all brought up by the Oil Conservation Commission on its own motion for establishment of individual pool rules for each pool named. The rules being concerned with well spacing, gas proration and allocation, proration units, pool delineation, and other related matters. Insofar as they pertain to the general rules for gas

proration as set forth ANA STATE 1835 Och Case 521."

So, I think clearly the order which we appealed from, and the notice of that hearing brings the question of pool delineation within the period in which we have taken our appeal. Now, it has been our contention all the way through that at such hearing, the Commission must have before it, at the time of that hearing, substantial evidence to support any findings which result from that hearing.

It is true that this is not a Court of law, and is not bound by Court rules and so forth, but when there are generally defined principals of law concerning such things. I think it behooves the Commission to keep one eye cocked on that particular point because if a case should go to the Court, then that rule of law is going to be applied. Without citing authority of which there is numerous authorities, that an administrative body can not consider matters of their own knowledge nor which were not presented at a properly given hearing. The reason being that a Commission can not sit back, take notice of the records which they may have in the office without interested parties knowing what records they are looking at; taking advice from the technical committee on their reports without letting all of us know what that information was. The orders referred to statements of interested parties. I don't think the Commission can consider any statement made by any interested party which was not made at the hearing, nor can they base their decision on any data which was not before the Commission and the interested parties at the hearing.

Everybody has a right to examine any exhibits offered into evidence, to cross examine any witness, and to offer any informa-

tion they may have, in reb uttal. That is one of the two main objections which was made by the applicant throughout the case; first that the Commission could not consider at this re-hearing any testimony or evidence which was not before the Commission in the previous hearing as the basis of the original order, which was entered in this case. I have gone through the various transcripts and exhibits which were before the Commission at those hearings. In my opinion, as to some points there is no evidence. I do not feel there is substantial evidence as to any of it, which would support that order.

Now, at this re-hearing a great deal more evidence, testimony, exhibits were introduced, a great deal of which we will say would support the Commissions original order, but I don't feel they can use it as a matter of law to support that order. I do say this, and it has been our position that the Commission can consider at this re-hearing, any evidence or testimony which they want to hear or that any other interested part themselves wants to hear, or wants to offer; and that particular evidence or testimony can be made the basis of a new order. Our only contention on that is this, that all of this evidence and testimony has been introduced by the Commission, that now, if I am right, and they can't use it to support their old order, then they are faced with the problem they have to enter a new order.

We have had the Langmat Pool introduced, we have had the Eumont Pool introduced. The question arises, what sort of a new order can be entered that isn't objectionable. I would like to read Mr. Kellahin's objection at the outset of the hearing, and

carried all the way through. We want to state our objection to anything in a way of a collateral attack being made on the proration order which has been entered into the Langmat Pool. was not advertised as a part of the hearing and it goes beyond the scope of the hearing. We are without notice that such an attack is to be made. We are not prepared at this time to answer it." Well, that is the problem at this time. The testimony, in my opinion affirmatively shows that Eumont, Langmat and Jalco should probably be one pool, but the Commission is up against the proposition, if it is so declared as a result of this hearing, then perhaps that order is definitely subject to attack by Mr. Kellahin. He has made his objections all through here. So, it may not have accomplished too much in that regard, exce pt I feel that this re-hearing definitely has brought to the Commission, and everyone else interested. a great deal of additional information which was not before the Commission previously.

Now, going to the second point in my contention that after an order, proper order defining and delineating a pool is entered then they must find that a proration order is necessary to prevent waste. The authority, in my opinion, of the Commission, will enter a proration order for gas as based upon the statutes first and then the rules of the Commission which are based upon the statutes. The first one is Rule 601 of the Commission, which sets up the defining and delineating of the pool. I would like to read the last sentence in that particular order, which is this: "There shall be no provisions of Rule 602 are followed." We go to 602.

which states as follows: "When the Commission determines that allocation of gas production in a designated gas pool is necessary to prevent waste, the Commission after notice and hearing, shall consider the nominations and so forth." Then it goes on to say: "The Commission shall include in the proration schedule of such pool, any gas well which it finds as being unreasonable discriminated against through denial of access to gas transportation facilities and so forth, and in setting up in allocating production among the gas wells in the pool, delivering to a gas transportation facility, upon a reasonable basis and recognizing correlative rights." It starts out that you must, you can't enter a gas proration order until 602 has been complied with. That says when to prevent waste. The only mention of correlative rights is after the Commission has determined that proration is necessary to the allocation of production, then, in setting up the order, they will recognize correlative rights. That is based upon the Statute 12-C. of the Section 12-0, the statute which starts out similar to the Commissions rule, whenever to prevent waste, the total allowable of natural gas production, of gas wells produced from any pool in this state is fixed by the Commission, than that which the pool can be produced if no restrictions. They again go into allocating production, they will recognize correlative rights.

It is our contention that these are jurisdictional matters which must be found by the Commission.

I would like, also, to point out in the statutes that there is a definite distinction between proration, or waste rather, in the case of oil and in the case of gas. I would like to point

out, particularly, Section of the states, which states that

the non-ratable purchase or taking of crude petroleum oil in this State, such non-ratable taking and purchasing causes, or results in waste, as defined in Sub-sections A, B and C of this Section, and causes waste by violating Section 12-A of this Act. I would like to point out to the Commission that such a provision does not rule in the rule or statute with reference to gas. Non-ratable take is gas under the statute with reference to oil, but not with reference to gas.

I have here what appears to be a prepared statement, but it isn't. I will be glad to offer a copy to the Commission. opinion, from reading the rules and statutes covering the proration of gas, the power of the Commission to prorate gas is limited to those cases from which, first, there has been a proper delineation and definition of the pool, and, second, a finding by the Commission that it is necessary to prevent waste and there must be substantial evidence in the record to substantiate the Commission's findings that it is necessary to prevent waste. In the absence of such an affirmative showing that there is waste in the pool and that it is necessary to prorate gas, I think that the Commission then must turn to Sections 14 and 14-E of the S_atutes. Your ratable take provisions of the statute will accomplish everything that is sought to be accomplished. I believe, by the proration order in this case. Non-ratable take not being waste under the statute, as far as gas is concerned, but is, as far as oil is concerned.

Now, going into procedure, the Commission, of course, has been created by statute and must conform to the statute in setting up or handling the procedural question. Now, Section 17 of the statute

is the one which covers the procedure. It is rather brief, but it says: "Except as herein provided, the Commission can not enter an order without first proper notice and hearing of such hearing, and the matters which will be taken up at that hearing, except in a case of an emergency." Well, there was no emergency declared in either of these cases or in this case, and I would like to point out in the orders, Order Numbers R-356, Case 521 has a finding, well, first the Commission says: "Now, on this 28th day of August, 1953, the Commission, a quorun being present, having considered the testimony adduced, the exhibits received in the hearings and being fully advised in the premises, finds that for the prevention of waste and protection of correlative rights, proper special rules and regulations relating to the proration of gas well gas produced in gas wells of Lea, Eddy, Chaves and Roosevelt Counties, should be promulgated."

Well, again on the basis of this order, I did go back through the transcripts to determine what the Commission had reference to when they mentioned the exhibits and the testimony. And, having gone through it, was of the opinion that there is no, or at least, substantial evidence to support the order. In Section B of the orders is the following, "that the following rules will apply to defined gas pools in Eddy, Lea, Chaves and Roosevelt Counties, only after hearings are held and an order issued on each individual pool. These rules shall be considered as standby rules and shall be used as a guide." Well, that was entered in August. It sets out that the rules will not be put into effect, they shall apply only after hearings are held and orders issued in each individual

pool. I think Texas Pacific and everyone else was under the proper impression that there would be a notice of hearing for each individual pool, at which time each interested person in each pool could come forward, offer what testimony they have, examine what the others have had, andthen proceed from there. Yet, in September, the following month, the Commission entered its Order 368 in Case 582, stating that: "Now, on the 28th day of September, 195), the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the statements of interested persons and the official records of the office and other pertinent data, and after being fully advised in the premises finds -- Again we check back through the transcrips and so forth, there appears to be nothing in there that would substantiate the order and the notice refers to statements of interested parties. Everyone has a right to know what the statements were, who made them. The official records of the office, they have a right to know what specific records were used and what the purpose of them was. We should have had an opportunity to examine them: other pertinent data, which covers a multitude of sins.

Then, the orders were put into affect, and further order, "that all parties interested in the Jalco Pool and the rules therefor be and each of them, are hereby ordered to show cause at 9:00 o'clock on October 26th at Santa Fe, New Mexico, why the rules and regulations referred to herein above, with any essential amendments shall not be put into affect as of November 1st." I question the authority of the Commission to enter an order. I do not feel that the order itself respectively refers to the information and data on which the orders were based. Examination of the

the official transcript of the cases does not indicate information which would support such an order.

I feel that there was no substantial evidence, as I said before, to support the original order of the Commission; that a great deal of testimony and evidence has been presented at this hearing and I am sure that it is evidence and testimony which the Commission is glad to have presented to them, but I feel that it must necessarily be basis of a new order and can not be used in support of an order previously entered and therefore, they must look to the question of how it can be, this information can be used in promulgating a new or amended order which will not be subject to attack, for the reason that proper notice was not given as to the subject matter to be covered by these hearings.

With that I would like to conclude and have Mr. Adair answer some of the previous questions of the other interested parties.

other people present have something additional, that concludes our presentation of our re-hearing in Case 582. The record is now closed in the Case 582. I would like to go off the record, if the Commission please, and make an off the record statement.

MR. SMITH: In view of Mr. Adair's statement, I would like to make one additional suggestion, not by way of answer or argument, but as a suggested procedure. It appears that in view of the jurisdictional question that has arisen, that the Commission continue this re-hearing as the part of the original hearing, advertise the remainder of these pools on the question of pool delineation, for future hearing, at which time that hearing could be consolidated

with this hearing and carried forward as a part of the whole. I think that would perhaps take care of the jurisdictional question.

MR. SPURRIER: You may proceed.

(Off the record statement by Mr. Adair for Texas Pacific Coal and Oil Company.)

MR. SPURRIER: We will take a short recess. (Recess.)

MR. SPURRIEN: For the record, the Commission will continue the Jalco Re-hearing Case to March 17th and the present proration orders will stay in full force and effect. We don't know quite how we will re-advertise, but we will re-advertise for the taking of additional testimony on the four pools, Eumont, Arrow, Langmat and Jalco.

Does anyone have anything further to say in this case? If not we will recess for lunch and be back at 1:15 sharp.

(Moon recess.)

REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Court Reporter, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of proceedings in Case No. 582, Rehearing, taken before the Oil Conservation Commission on February 17 and 18, 1954, contains a true and correct record of said proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

DATED at Albuquerque, New Mexico, this 23rd day of February, 1954.

As Line

BEFORE THE

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

STATE OF NEW MEXICO

Santa Fe, New Mexico

* * * * *

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

CASE NO. ____582

Regular Hearing

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION STATE OF NEW MEXICO Santa Fe, New Mexico May 19, 1954

IN THE MATTER OF:

Jalen Gas Pool Gase. (Continued in relation to Gase 673.)

Case No. 582

BEFORE THE FULL COMMISSION

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

MR. CAMPBELL: If the Commission please, once more for the record, I would like to state that the case has been closed and awaiting an order of the Commission. We have no objections to it remaining on the docket pending the issuance of order of the Commission.

MR. SPURRIER: You have no objections. Do you make a motion to continue or do you think it is necessary?

MR. CAMPBELL: We don't care, we are awaiting an order of the Commission. The case has been closed. Unless an order is entered prior to the June hearing, I believe it should be on the docket so that we can, if we desire, at that time, request some action by the Commission on the case.

MR. SPURRIER: Is there objections?

MR. CAMPBELL: If the Commission's position is that Case 582 is under the advisement of the Commission and fully closed, there is no necessity that I can see of maintaining it on the docket.

Subject to our right to seek from the Commission an order in that particular case.

MR. SPURRIER: The next case on the docket is Case 616, 617 and 618.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO)

COUNTY OF BERNALILLO)

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Court Reporter, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of proceedings before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission at Santa Fe, New Mexico, is a true and correct record to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have affixed my hand and notarial seal this 25th day of May, 1954.

Notary Public and Court Reporter

My Commission expires: June 19, 1955.